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Without public support under The Older Americans Act, the age
70 provision would have sentenced a productive, willing worker to
years of financial hardship and social 1solation.

Too often, early retirement, whether encouraged by an employer
or by the lure of golf courses or exotic cruises, becomes a night-
mare of unpaid bills and unfulfilled hours. The poverty rate amog
seniors who do not work is three times that of those who do. Soci
Secuntly benefits for an average couple come to something less
than $10,000 a year, and too many individuals over uge 65 have no
pension, no savings, or no insurance to supplement those Social Se-
curity benefits.

We will also hear from expert witnesses that the myth of the
older worker as a less p:oductive, less able, less reliable employee
is just that: a myth. A recent survey of 400 businesses by the
American Association of Retired Persons underscores a growin,
recognition that, in fact, older workers are productive, commi
to quality, and invaluable for their know and experience.
N&ne::ly percent of those surveyed stated that older workers are cost
e ve.

An overwhelming majority of Americans in a recent Louis
Harris survey agreed that “nobody should be forced to retire be-
cause of gg’e if be wants to continue working and is still able to do

0

a %(C’od )

ell, with both public opinion and many employers solidly in
support of full JOb equality at all ages, I think it is time for Con-
gress to act, and I think the burden is on Congress to act.

The Government will do more than remedy an unethical dilem-
ma by changing the law. Official cost estimates show that eliminat-
ing mandatory retirement would result in savings of $30 million to
1;Slo.;»cial Segg;aty and Medicare in 1991 and $100 million per year by

e year \

Last May, I introduced S. 1054, the Age Discrimination in Em-
ployment endments of 1985, to remove the maximum age limi-
tation for em}&(:{ees covered by the ADEA. Similar legislation has
been introdu by or- first witness, Representative Claude
Pepper, in the House of *.epresentatives.

limination of mandatory retirement will not end age discrimi-
nation, but it will guarantee individual freedom of choice.

Historically, President Recgan and the administration have sup-
ported legislation to abolish mandatory retirement and eliminate
the age cap for all personnel actions except hiring and promotion.

The Department of Labor, unfortunately, declined our invitation
to testify today. I spoke personallllglwith Secretary Biock. He had to
be out of the country with a conflict. It does s t to me, howev-
er, that the Department and the administration’s position has not
changed on their exceptions on hiring and promotion. I hope it will
change, nonetheless, because I think that that position is not defen-
sible, and I do hope and trust that they will reevaluate it in the
light of today’s hearing.

Let me just say in conclusion that there are other barriers to em-
Floyment as we grow older that are not necessarily related to the

aw. Some are the neg:ive attitudes of employers—some employ-
ers, at any rate—and that is not geing to be easily legislated away.
What is needed is education of employers, the development of cre-
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ative second career and retraining programs, and once and for all,
our best efforts to flatten the barriers blocking older workers from
remaining vigorous and productive members of this Nation’s econo-
my. That is a job for all Americans, not just for the Congress.

Before I proceed any further, I would like to call on Senator
Grassley for any opening statement he may have.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY

Senator GrassLEy. First of all, Mr. Chairman, as a cosponsor of
S. 1064, I commend you for holding this hearing. The real issue in
regard to mandatory retirement is whether or not we are going to
consider older Americans as individuals or whether we are going to
consider them as part of a greup. I believe strongly that people
ou%xt to bhetlooked at dagz individuals'.:h Kolace b s

€ ought not to judge people, in e workp. or anywhere else,
on the basis of whether they are black or white, male or female,
old or young. That is why I reject the idea that just because scme-
one has arrived at a certain age, he or she ought to be turned out
to pasture.

ere is more than enough empirical evidence to demonstrate
that old age does not necessarily mean a decline in competence in
the workplace. That myth, of course, has been exploded a long time
tt:aygo, and it is time for the law of the land to conform to that reali-

In the vast majority of jobs, older workers can compete, and they
can compete on an equal basis with younger workers. Rather than
choosing some arbitrar{ age where we say the law against age dis-
crimination in the workplace no longer applies, what we ought to
do is say thatifapersoncandoajob, he has a right to continue to
do that job for as long as he wants'to.

There are also compelling public policy reasons for eliminating
mandatory retirement, and for encouraging people to remain in the
goll;kplace lcl:?g;r; if they desire to, they ought to have the freedom

eep working,

Demographers tell us that the iopulation of the United States is
growing older. We all agree with that. That is also true in the
workforce, where the baby boom cohort is growing older, where the
number of younger people entering the workforce is declining.

It v:lvuoult::gem t}l::; if we l:lvla.nt tﬁ mm:zhtam a sufficient wml' tq::e,
we will n to change public policies that disco urage people from
working beyond what we have considered to be norma.lp:gtirement
age. And of course, it goes without saying that the longer a person
works, the less the strain on Social ity and private pensions.

Finally, individuals may need to work because their economic sit-
uations dictate that they need the income from a job. And I feel
that S. 1064, goes in the direction not only of being fair and giving
people the freedoms that everybody else has, but it also solves a lot
of social and economic problems that I foresee on the horizon in
this country.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HEeiNz. The committee follows the “early bird rule”,
and the Chair believes that Senator Burdick was here first al-
though the Chair himself was not here much before 9:30. So the

7
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Chair apologizes if he has made any error, but he thinks that Sena-
tor Burdick and then Senator Pressler and then Senator Chiles ar-
rived, in that order.

Senator Burdick.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR QUENTIN N. BURDICK

Senator Burpick. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am pleased that the Special Committee on Aging is investigat-
in% age equality for older Americans on the job.

have to say the timing for this particular hearing is perfect. In
fact, I am just one of more than a million Americans over 70 still
in the work force. There has been a dramatic decrease in the past
20 years in the number of workers over the age of 65. The manda-
tory retirement rule is a big reason for that decline.

ince all workers not employed by the Federal Government must
retire at age 70, this rule prohibits older Americans from earning
their own livelihood and removes dedicated, enthusiastic employees
from the work force.

Why should an individual who is ﬁroductive, efficient, reliable at
70 be forced to retire overnight? There is no good reason. Older
workers stay on the job longer than younger workers. They are
co. effective, productive and knowledgeable. An arbitrary retire-
ment age is a violation of basic human and civil rights. Discrimina-
tion should not occur at any age. A person is fit for retirement
when job duties can no longer be performed, not when that person
reaches his or her 70th birl;ieday.

Medical evidence suggests mandatory retirement can daml?fe
physical, emotional an psi'chological health; it may shorten life-
span. A distinct majority of Americans disapprove of a mandatory
retirement age.

Eliminating this rule wo.ld add about 200,000 people to our work
force. More workers cor .11bute to a stronger gross national prod-
uct, and more money is contributed to the Social Security am.

Our country was built on the right of self-determination, and this
right must be preserved. The motto of the Age Discrimination in
Employment Act is: “To promote individuals based on ability, not
on tatge.” It is a concern of mine that our laws comport wi i
motto.

' tocli am looking forward to hearing from our panel of witnesses

ay.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HEinz. Senator Burdick, thank you very much.
Senator Pressler.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR LARRY PRESSLER

Senator PressLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think this is a very appropriate hearing on the Age Discrimina-
tion in Employment Act, and I want to thank the committee staff
for the fine background report they have prepared on mandatory
mﬁemmalent i?:ges' f Am has already begun. H

e “graying o erica” a . However,
i:}ze a(}:!rei‘tlidcalfyelml when the “baby boomers” begin retirement still
ie of us.
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With the current low birth rates, the number of younger employ-
ees will not be enough for our work force, very frankly. Therefore,
I think it is very timely that we are examining the current status
of mandatory retirement practices. :

I also believe that amending the Age Discrimination in Employ-
ment Act may help to ease this transition to a more mature work
force and prohibit discrimination.

In my State of South Dakota, over 13.5 percent of our population
are senior citizens. Many of these individuals want to continue to
work well after they reach mandatory retirement age. It is m
view that if they choose to do so, and if they are performing well,
they should have that option.

I might also say that South Dakotans live longer than most of
the rest of the Nation, particularly South Dakota women. I do not
know why that is, but maybe the cimrm’ an can explain it,

In closing, I would like to say that age discrimination is certainly
something that we want to wipe out in America. However, it is im-
portant that we take a more indepth look at what-is developing on
mandatory retirement issues, because there are important argu-
ments to be heard on both sides.

Also, Mr. Chairman, due to the fact that all four of my commit-
tees are meeting this morning, at this hour, and I have a markup
on product liability; I would ask that I be allowed to submit ques-
tions to our witnesses for the record, if I believe it to be necessary.

Chairman Hemvz. Without objection, so ordered.

Senator Pressler, I would only make one observation, and that is
that with the popularity that you have in the State of South
Dakota, there is nc doubt in my mind that you will be in the
Senate as long as you want, an rhaps as you approach your
more mature years, you will be able to give us firsthand the rea-
sons why South Dakotans are outliving all the rest of us. Some of
us may be in retirement by then—and it will be mandatory.

Senator PressLer. I may take early retirement. I am talking
about people who choose to continue to work.

Senator Burpick. There is a little question about that. After all,
there is North Dakota too, you know.

Senator PressLEr. North Dakotans live quite a while, too.

Chairman HeInz. I sense quite a debate in the offing, so I am
going to recognize Senator Chiles.

. STATEMENT BY SENATOR LAWTON CHILES

Senator CHiLes. It might well be that what is happening in the
Dakotas is what happens in my State, Mr. Chairman, that those
people that are living longer in the North are moving South. That
gives the South an advantage. :

Mr. Chairman, I do not thi g:u could have a more timely sub-
{)e.ct for the Agmg Committee to be working on than looking at this

ill that would remove these age discrimination barriers.

I can remember well when this committee first began to look at
this subject, or maybe we had looked before that, but in the seven.
ties. At that time, our focus was based more on the fact that it was
unfair to these older workers, that we ought to be doing something
for them, and that we ought to be allowing them to stay in the

9
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work force if they were able and wanted to do so. At that time,
there was a great deal of resistance.

But it was interesting that in the hearings that we held there
were some very interesting studies that sort of dismissed *he myths
that were out there. Myths indicating that older workers could not
learn new skills; that older workers were more prone to be sick or
absent from their work, and that older workers did not produce the
quality of work of younger workers.

of those m were blown away by numerous employee wit-
nesses who came in to testify. In many, many areas of work that
older workers could and were trained and retrained for, they had a
higher rate of productivity. Many times, they were allowed flexible
work schedules. We found their productivity tended to be h&her
beg::use of the experience they had, and their desire to keep those
jobs.

So we blew those myths eway, but still, you were doing this for
the worker not the employer. t is now cgangi.zﬁ.

We are now considering this subject for the of this country.
We have to make this . Not just for the older worker; we
have to make this change for the country. The demographics are so
clear. If you look at the number of 9- and 10- and 11-year-olds that
are out there, and we know that thogse are the people who are
going to be 19 and 20 and 21 and entering the work force in 10
years—and the numbers are simply not there.

As we go into this next century, we have to make a change. The
administration needs to know that. Eve?one else needs to know
that. And certainly, this committee can help in bringing light on
that gubject:.try ally ds only when there |

This country norm responds only when there is an emergen-
cy. That is just something that is gart of what happens, I guess, in
a democracy. We tend to respond pretty well when there is an
emergency. When we had an energy crisis, we began to respond in
conserving energy and finding additional sources of energ and
gimg to take all kinds of steps to solve the problem. We did not

e those steps until the crisis came upon us, and we are now dis-
mantling them piece by piece, I hate to say, because it now appears
that we do not have a crisis.

We are going into a crisis period now, we have to do something
about allowing our graying work force to stay with us, determining
how we are going to train and retrain them, determining how we
are going to set up flexible work schedules or other things that ac-
commodate being able to use that work force. And we should be
d%mtg ‘ilt a little bit ahead of the curve; we would be so much better
o 0 80,

Mr. Chairman, I very seldem question your judgment on -
thing, hut I would think that if you were bringing in an outside
witness to s on this subject, you would want to bring in some-
one who perhaps was an older person himself, perha&sl:)y virtue of
his age, would be able to spcak to this committee on this issue.

Instead, I see that you have brought in someone who I am de-
lighted to see come from my State, but who is not recognized at all
because of his ; he is recognized because of his ene , Tecog-
nized because of his determination, recognized because of his wit
and his skill—but not his age.

10
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SoIdonotwanttofaultyouforthat,becauselthinkhewillbe
a g:ﬁd ﬁlot:‘icm for us, in spite of the fact that he is a little bit new
on the .

But we are delighted to have him here today.
[The prepared statement of Senator Chiles f%llows:]

Thank qu.Chairman.Ithinkthatisimportantthatthecommitbeehas
chosen to hold this hearing on the issue of age discrimination. The fastest growing
segment of my State’s population is, hands down, the 60 plus groug. Some people try
to cast that in a negative light, or see it as a liakility for Florida. But I haven’t seen
it that way. I believe that competent investigation would show that to the extent
there have been problems, those problems have been caused by the way our society
hals choeen to deal with a “greying workforce” not by the “greying workers” them-
selves,

All of us can cite exam, les,backinoursmtes,ofpmgrams,bothinthepublic
and private sectors, that xgﬂect the coming changes in the workforce. So far, these
indi\ggual l;.:ngem stfries hay:m b?i:l; the exoephﬁl:srather thant an lt:e rule. But f:t the
numbers ¢ , 80 I expect wi practices. This may no ppening as as
we r-ould like, but the trends are there.

i3 whole problem of how our workforce is beu;ﬁ dealt with by industry and
covunerce, reminds me of the way we have dealt with the “energy crisis”. As long
as we had an abundant supgﬁ of cheap energy in this country, and even in the
world, we didn't deal realistically with conservation and the best use of our natural
resources. But when the supply ran short, we came up with more energy efficient
ways ltloldeal .Wl;;h needs and demands. That shortage produced massive changes in
our whole society.

Mr. irman, we are, I believe, about to through that same kind of rience
with ancther “natural resource”, our workforce. You don’t have to be te per-
ceptive to figure it out! If you look at the census data from 1980, it is clear that just
a8 we experience a great sho: of oil in the 1970's, we are going to experience a
great shortage of young workers late in this decade.

The census data show that the eight, nine, ten, and eleven year olds who will be
the eighteen, nineteen, twenty, and twenty-one year olds in the 1990 census are just
not there. We have been at a negative replacement ratio for some years now and
whﬂethemseemawbeaomechanﬁe place in that area, change will come
slowly. We no longer have a seemingly limitless supply of young workers. The hand-
&nmtxt;ngx? on the walll I just wonder if we are going to do a better job of reading it

e

Here in Congress, we are fond of comparing our country’s capability to that of the
Russians. Perhaps we should take some lessons from thtg; in this crucial area. For
while I don’t believe that they have developed “State of the art” methods of dealing
with this problem, they have certainly done a better job than we have. That was not
a matter of choice. They too exHerienced a t shortage of young workers. When
they came out of World War , they had lost a tremendous percentage of their
young people. But they did something we still haven’t achieved, they developed the
concept of “‘differential use of manpower”. Sim ly put, that means matching up the

ills, experience, and physical capabilities of the worker to different a le nh.
Because we have always a bountiful supply of young capable workers, we have
never faced up to that task, I believe that i we are smart, we will now get on with

the steps to accomplish that job. . :

For this to ppeninamanneri’hntwillproduoethemaximumresulminterms
of our Natioy’s productivity, it will take leadership from the administration, the
Conﬁmss, industry, and gsa.nized labor. I am ready to move in that direction. The
clock is running. We n to get on with i theneeessarichangesinthe
Fhis hearing i a good stap ot ook ophic changee that are already vouing it o

isa 0 . I commend the r con' it, an
look forward to having thg testimony of our witnesses. :

Chairman HeiNz. Senator Chiles, that could not serve as a more
fitting introduction to our first witness. I cannot resist noting that
I had the pleasure, the luxuﬁr, and the privilege, of serving In the
House with Claude Pepper. He and I served together from the be-
ginning of the House Select Committee on Aging—which I think I
can claim at least part fatherhood for having established; C.W.
“Bill” Young and I offered the amendment in 1974 that created

11
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that, and Congressman and Senator Pepper—because he has been
both—and I served on the Health and Long-Term Care Subcommit-
tee. He chaired that committee; I was his ranking minnrity
member. And he has becnme a household word, and I have gone on
to the Senate, where they said in my departing the House and
going to the Senate improved the intelligence of both bodies.

It is a delight to welcome my good friend and your constituent,
and the most knowledgeable man I know in this entire area, Con-
grgi:mgn Claude Pepper.

ude.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CLAUDE PEPPER, MEMBER OF
CONGRESS, STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Perper. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and members
of the committee, especi for your very kind words of introduc-
tion and comment. I'm pleased to see my distinguished colleague
Mr. Chiles, with whom I have enjoyed a warm friendship for a long
time and whose leadership in this cause is very meani tousin
Florida. As you know, you and Senator Grassley and I served on
the Select Committee on Aging together in the House, and Senator
Burdick has been a dear friend and coworker of mine in this area
for a long time. Also, Senator Pressler has come into large promi-
nelnceinmm. teful to you for the privilege of being h

am gra you for the privilege of being here,
and I want to commend this committee for having this hearing. I
think we are on the verge of moving legislation into the stage of
enactment in this area.

In the House, my bill, HR. 4154, which is the counte: of
your bill, last evening was the subject of consideration by the sub-
committee headed by Representative Martinez of California. He
has discharged his subcommittee for the consideration of that bill,
and it now goes to the full committee. And the full committee, or
at least its chairman, Representative Hawkins of California, has
promised me that he intends to report the bill out next week. So
we hope if you do not act sooner, we can send you a comparable
bill over here from the House next week.

Our bill like yours relates only to the removal of the cap. And I
am glad, Mr. i , that you and g'our colleagues have put it
in the category of civil rights—the right of people to keep on work-
ing, earning a living and contributing to their country, and contrib-
uting to their own support as an alternative to the necessity of
some kind of public support. I am glad you have put it into the cat-
egory of an im%o;rtant cvil right.

We already have on the statute books, of course, as you know,
legislation forbidding discrimination with respect to employment
on account of sex or race. You do not complain because you say
that just because a woman is a woman, she is entitled to work,
which might be in the occupancy of a job that somebody else might
like to have. You give the woman and you give the racial minori
the right to work, use it is an essential of one’s life and it
makes a significant contribution to the country.

So what we are doingbis simply making age irrelevant in respect
to the right to keep a job or to get a job.

12
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You know, lltlh nddltionofto lvzhat I hll;ve M-:id. II t:!l? findin t:v new
on (] older e. ol O 0 Oor
experiences lm o y y

not long ago.
One evening I was in New ‘%rk. partici in an Internation-
al Conference on and our host in Ng:vu‘?grk gave us a lovely

dinner. It was privilege to sit by one of the prominent bankers
of New York at the dinner. We had a very pleasant conversation. A
couple of weeks after that, I had a telephone call from this gentle-
man. He said he would like to come down and see me. I just
thought he wanted to ask me to do something maybe, and I said,
“Ce , come along.”

I met him, and I said, “Mr. S8o-and-So, I am glad to see you. Is
there I can do for you?”’

b He"nld, “You will be surprised and maybe shocked at why I am
ere.

“Well,” I said, “I will be glad to hear K%n."

He said, “You know, I am retiring from my bank very soon. I

ﬁafm'g to ask you what you thought I should do with the rest of my

.

Now, that was a man who had achieved what we would call emi-
nent fut(feu But he felt that he had yet a lot to do to make his life
complete.

Shortly after that, I was with a couple down in Miami, and I
thought this man was a young man, even much yo r he
ap&earedtobe. Andltodhimthisatorythatlhaveiustrecited.

He turned to me and said, “You know, that is ijusi. about my
case, too. I just retired as vice president at Chrysler Motor Co.”
That was another man who had achieved what we would call emi-
nent success, and he was not satisfied. He wanted to do a lot more,
while the Lord had given him the strength in life to do it.

I was at a reception here in Washington not long ago and I got
to talking to a man. He said, “I have five factories in I
wish I had time to tell ouaﬁontmyagingprogram,myprogram
for the employment of the elderly.”
thzl:g' someglc‘ly interrupted, and I did not get to hear the rest of

ry.

A few days ago a friend of mine with whom I play golf occasion-
ally, who heads a big plant down in Texas, came d‘-;wmme' and
he said, “You know, ow you are interested in the subject of the
elderly. I want to tell you what I am doing. In the first place, I am
going to send {on some literature to show you the number of my
olde: &egple who are staying with me, right on up as long as they
want to.

And then he said, “I am fixing to build another factory, and I am
not goingato employ anybody but the elderly. They will work 4
ﬂqk::;g a day, have good vacation periods and opportunities and the

.St.). I find more and more economic leaders of our country recog-

nizing the right of people to keep on working and to keep on
a contribution. .
As you have already said, ard we know, when I was born in
1900, only 5 percent of the people were over 65 years of age. Now,
%(l’peroengandinlessthan50years.weknowtherewillbealmost
percen
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There was a poll not long ago by Lou Harris, and he reported
that 9 out of 10 of the American people said there ought not to be
mandatory retirement on account of age.

And then, John Kenneth Galbraith of Harvard wrote a magnifi-
cent article in 1985. I received about 1,000 letters commending that
articlwainat mandatory retirement by Dr. Galbraith, a great
econo .1

So I think that the time has come for us now to declare the na-
tional policy that we are putting age in the same category as sex
and race—irrelevant in respect to iettmg or keeping a job. I think
that will send a message to the world that will indicate that we are
constantly implementing and perfecting our democracy, expanding
the enjoyment of civil and human rights for our people, a good ex-
ample for therestofth: vﬁ):ld. . ‘

you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HgNz. Chairman Pepper, thank you very much. We
all know the leadership that you have given, not just to the House,
Ellt to all of us. Many of us, as I mentioned earlier, trained at your

ee.

I have just one or two questions for you. I would be hardput to
i with a thing that you said. But one issue that will be
raised, I am sure, by some of the people who do not favor the exact
kind of legislation you and I have introduced, is whether or not age
d.i:icul:imination in employment is an increasing problem for senior
citizens.

A lot of people say we have made a lot of progress against dis-
crimination; people are less discriminated against today than t::ﬁ
were 20 or 40 years ago. That is probably true, but tiere is sti
plenty of racism and still too much discrimination based on ethnic-
ity, and there is still, I would say, the legal appendixes, like the
laws on the books, that we are trying to eliminate.

In g?erms of senior citizens, are they finding it worse, or is it
easier

Mr. PepPER. Senator, I think tyou have put your hand on a sensi-
tive subject. We have had before our committee numerous wit-
nesses who have told about instances where there has been dis-
crimination on account of age—mandatory retirement without jus-

ifiable reason to do so.

The elderly people especially, now that there are more of them
who want to be more active than they were in the past, they do not
want to run into this impediment o mandatory retirement, which
can be used, as you know, by clever employers in a way to deny
them the right to make a living. And in connection with that, I
think we should open up, we could well provide maybe by statute,
that every institution of educational character whic receives.Fed-
eral aid should allow elderly people without cost to them to go to
school there, to take courses, either increasing their skills or giving
them another skill that would enable them to turn to another ac-
tivity. Naturally, if somebody just turned a bolt for 20 years or 40
years, they might not want to keep on doing that. But they could
well learn to turn something else maybe. And we should offer them

1 See appendix, p. 125,
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the taaportunity to develop a skill that they possess so theﬂ can do
a little better, or turn to a new vocation, because they have ac-
quired a new skill.

But you are right; it is a great impediment to the elderly if we do
not clarify the national policy that you cannot discriminate on the
irrelevant basis of age in respect to the vital opportunity for elder-
ly people to make a lmng

Chairman HgINz. Claude, thank you.

Senator Burdick, dtﬁ"?u have any questions for Mr. Pepper?

Senator Burpick. Mr. Chairman, I would like to tell my old
friend how glad I am to see him here today. You are exhibit No. 1
to the case. You have proved your ability, and you have asserted
that right for everybody.

Where would we be today if our jurists had to retire at age 70?

Where would Britain be in the Battle of Britain without Winston
Churchill?

We need the Winston Churchills, we need the Claude Peppers.
We need their brains, we need their input.

I want to thank you very much for your testimony here today.

Mr. PeppeR. May I just say thank you, Senator, you are so right.

May I just say one other word? We have had advances, requests,
on the part of Members of the House that they be permitted to
offer amendments to our bill. And we have persuaded the chair-
man of the subcommittee to discharge his subcommittee so that
there will be no amendments. And the chairman of the House Edu-'
cation and Labor Committee has said he will not bring the bill out
if it is subjected to amendment.

So, we are proposing a clean bill. We will deal with the subject of
exemptions later. There are subjects that should be considered in
the field of exemptions, but some of them more, some of them less.
But we are hoping that we can keep it a clean bill, and we will just
declare it a national policy that you cannot discriminate on ac-
count of age against somebody who is vital of mind and body and
capable of rendering continuing great services to the country.

Chairman HEiNz. Congressman Pepper, Chairman Pepper, Sena-
tor Pepper, Judge Pepper—all of them apply to you—we are deeply
grateful to you for your leadership on this and so many issues.

you very much.

Mr. Perper. Senator, I want to compliment you on all that you
have done. It is a privilege to work with you.

Thank you.

Chairman HeiNz. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Representative Pepper follows:]
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CLAUDE PRITER. Chatrman

Bubcommities on Health and mx-‘nn Cate

N New Jeracy Ave., 8.E.. Room 71 d

Wisltngtun. D.C. 20818 it
' 02/220-330)

Select Committce on Aging

U.S. House of Representatives —— “ l I =

REMARKS OF THE HONORABLE CLAUDE PEPPER
HEARING ON MANDATORY RETIREMENT
SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING
] JUNE 19, 1986
GOOD MORNING, ITS A PLEASURE TO BE HERE BEFORE THE SENATE SPECIAL
COMMITTEE ON AGING AND ITS DISTINGUISHED CHAIRMAN, SENATOR JOHN HEINZ, TO
DISCUSS TH ISSUE OF MANDATORY RETIREMENT,

MANDATORY RETIREMENT IS, FIRST AND FOREMOST, A CIVIL RIGHTS ISSUE, TO QUTLAW
MANDATORY RETIREMENT WOULD BE TO GUARANTEE THE RIGHT TO WORK AND MAKE A
LIVING IN AN HONORABLE WAY IN A FREE COUNTRY, AND TO ALLOW ECONOMIC REWARD TO
THOSE WHO WANT TO WORK TO PROYIDE FOR THEIR OWN SECURITY AND SUSTENANCE.

WE DONT ALLOW ANYBODY TO BE DENIED THE RIGHT TO MAKE A LIVING BECAUSE OF
SEX, AS WE USED TO. WE DONT ALLOW ANYBODY TO BE DENIED THE RIGHT TO MAKE A
LIVING BECAUSE OF RACE, AS WE USED TO, WE HAVE SEEN THE IRRELEVANCE OF THESE TWO
CHARACTERISTICS TO THE EMPLOYABILITY OF AN INDIVIDUAL. IT IS TIME WE RECOGNIZE
THE IRRELEVANCE OF AGE AS A DETERMINANT OF COMPETENCE, VIGOR AND RELIABILITY.

ANCT!'ER FACTOR |S INVOLVED. THERE HAVE BEEN MAJOR DEMOGRAPHIC CHANGES
THIS CENTURY.

IN 1900, ONLY 5 PERCENT OF POPULATION WAS OVER 65. NOW 11 PERCENT ARE IN THAT
CATEGORY. IN LESS THAN 50 YEARS, ALMOST 20 PERCENT OF THE AMERICAN POPULATION
WILL BE OVER 65 YEARS OF AGE.

INTERESTINGLY, THE EASTEST GROWING SEGMENT OF THE POPULATION IN THIS
COUNTRY IS THE GROUP 85 N H 1AM A MEMBER. TODAY IT IS NOTHING TO
SEE PEOPLE FUNCTIONING WELL IN THEIR NINETIES. THE HOUSE AGING COMMITTEE HAD A
HEARING A FEW YEARS AGO WHICH FEATURED 7 WITNESSES 100 YEARS OF AGE AND OVER, A
LADY OF 100 WAS THE YOUNGEST. A FORMER RAILROAD LOCOMOTIVE FIREMAN, 112, WAS
THE OLDEST. THEY WERE LUCID AND DELIGHTFUL, WITH MANY STORIES TO TELL.

ALL EVIDENCE SHOWS THAT AMERICANS ARE LIVING TO "A RIPE OLD AGE." ARE WE
GOING TO HAVE TO PROVIDE MORE SUPPORT FOR THESE OLDER PEOPLE? OR CAN WE
fIMEHOW ENABLE OLDER INDIVIDUALS TO SUPPORT THEMSEL VES WHEN THEY ARE ABLE TO
DO SO AND WISH TO DO S0? THAT, AND THE FACT THAT THE RIGHT TO WORK |S A
FUNDAMENTAL RIGHT OF ALL AMERICANS, IS BASICALLY WHAT TODAY'S HEARING IS ABOUT,

YOU MAY RECALL THAT, BEFORE 1978, EMPLOYEES OF THE GOVERNMENT OF THE
UNITED STATES, NO MATTER HOW HEALTHY AND TALENTED, HOW CONSCIENTIOUS AND
RESPONSIBLE, COULD BE RETIRED AT THE AGE OF 70. WELL, WHAT HAD THAT INDIVIDUAL
DONE WRONG? HE OR SHE WAS FORTUNATE ENOUGH TO LIVE TO THE AGE OF 70, AND YET
THE LAW SAID THAT YOU COULD BE AND SHOULD BE MANDATORILY RETIRED AFTER
REACHING THAT MILESTONE,

IN 1978, WE CHANGED ALL THAT. TODAY, IF YOU ARE ABLE TO PERFORM YOUR
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT JOB UP TO STANDARDS, YOU CANNOT BE MANDATORILY RETIRED
BECAUSE YOU HAVE REACHED THE AGE OF 70. THIS WAS A RESOUNDING VICTORY FOR
FEDERAL EMPLOYEES. NOW WE WANT TO MOVE A STEP FURTHER. .

AFTER REMOVING THE CAP FOR THOSE WORKING FOR THE U.S. GOVERNMENT, WE WANT
TO TAKE THE RETIREMENT AGE CAP OFF THOSE WORKING IN PRIVATE ENTERPRISE. THAT IS
WHAT MY BILL, H.R. 4154, AIMS TO DO, ’

NOT EVERY OLDER AMERICAN WANTS TO CONTINUE WORKING BEYOND THE AGE OF 70,
BUT, AS THE MAIL RECEIVED BY MY SUBCOMMITTEE REVEALS, MANY DO. DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR EXPERTS SAY THAT, IF H.R. 4154 WERE TO PASS, 195,000 PEOPLE WOULD PROBABLY BE
ADDED TO OUR WORKFORCE BY THE YEAR 2000. THIS WOULD BRING SAVINGS OVER $3
MILLION IN INCREASED REVENUE FROM THEIR EARNINGS,
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THERE IS STRONG SUPPORT FOR ELIMINATING MANDATORY RETIREMENT IN THE PUBLIC
DOMAIN OF OPINION. A HARRIS POLL CONDUCTED IN 1981 REVEALED THAT 9 OUT OF 10
AMERICANS OPPOSED MANDATORY RETIREMENT ON ACCOUNT OF AGE.

IN 1985, THE DISTINGUISHED ECONOMIST, JOHN KENNETH GALBRAITH, WROTE AN

ARTICLE ON' MANDATORY RETIREMENT IN PARADE MAGAZINE. OUR SUBCOMMITTEE GOT

SOME 1,000 LETTERS IN RESPONSE TO THA CLE, MOST.OF THEM SUPPORTING THE

‘A:BogLCIES:é AIRED THERE, THAT MANDATORY RETIREMENT ON ACCOUNT OF AGE SHOULD BE
D.

EVERY NOW AND THEN, PEOPLE WILL ARGUE THAT BY A3OLISHING MANDATORY
RETIRC MENT, WE WILL BAR THE BENEFIT OF PROMOTION TO YOUNGER WORKERS. | ASKED
MY STA"F TO INVESTIGATE THAT CHARGE. | AM TOLD THAT COMPETENTLY UNDERTAKEN
STUDIES SHOW THAT, EVEN AT THE HIGHEST LEVEL, THE DELAY WOULD NOT BE BEYOND
HALF A YEAR TO YOUNGER WORKERS, IF YOU ALLOW THE OLDER WORKERS TO REMAIN
%EP}.((S).YED. AND, AMONG LOWER-LEVEL WORKERS, THE DELAY WOULD NOT BE OVER S TO (0

| MENTIONED THE MANY LETTERS RECEIVED IN RESPONSE TO JOHN KENNETH
EEALBRTTERA!':T"S FINE ARTICLE. | WOULD LIKE TO SHARE SOME STATEMENTS FROM THOSE
s

-- A CALIFORNIA RESIDENT WROTE, "I MYSELF AM 88 YEARS OLD AND AM STILL
WORKING 2 DAYS A WEEK AT MY TRADE AS SHOE SALE5MAN, WHICH | STARTED S5
YEARS AGO AND STILL LIKE IT. THERE SHOULD BE NO AGE LIMIT IN THIS MATTER.
DO SOMETHING ABOUT IT, CLAUDE.”

-~ IN ANOTHER LETTER, A 64-YEAR-OLD WISCONSIN MAN FACING FORCED RETIREMENT
WROTE, "f HAVE NO GUARREL WITH THOSE WHO WISH TO RETIRE AT 65, OR EVEN
EARLIER IF THEY SO DESIRE. HOWEVER, | STRONGLY FEEL THOSE LIKE MYSELF
SHOULD HAVE NOT ONLY THE LEGAL OPPbRTUNITY. BUT ALSO SOME INCENTIVE TO
CONTINUE ACTIVE EMPLOYMENT AS LONG AS WE DESIRE.”

~ ANOTHER ELDERLY WOMAN WROTE, "OUR MIND AND BUDY WORK TOGETHER IN
g_lrl:eth{Lous WAYS AND IF WE CUT OFF THE ACTIVITIES OF ONE, WE CURTAIL THE

— AND ONE RESPONDENT WROTE SIMPLY, "WHEN A MAN RETIRES, HE EXPIRES.”

YOU WOULD THINK THAT, IN THIS GREAT COUNTRY WHICH PRIDES ITSELF ON FREEDOM,
THERE NEVER WOULD HAVE BEEN SUCH A DOCTRINE, AT LEAST ADMITTED WITHIN ™
BOUNDS OF LEGALITY, TO TELL PEOPLE THAT BECAUSE THEY HAVE REACHED AN
ARBITRARY AGE, BECAUSE THE LORD HAS BEEN GOOD TO THEM AND THEY HAVE REACHED
A CREDITABLE OLD AGE, THEY HAVE TO QUIT WORK.

THIS IS A VERY SERIOUS MATTER. | BELIEVE THAT THERE IS GOING TO BE A
RENAISSANCE OF SORTS AMONG THE RETIRED PEOPLE OF THIS COUNTRY, WHO WANT TG
CONTINUE CONTRIBUTING TO SOCIETY. THEY DON'T WANT TO BE CAST OFF AND DENIED THE
OPPORTUNITY TO KEEP MAKING SUCH CONTRIBUTIONS AS THEY WANT.

WOULD WE TAKE AWAY A JOB FROM A GUALIFIED BLACK PERSON SO WE COULD GIVE IT
TO A WHITE PERSON? NO — IT IS ILLEGAL AND IT IS MORALLY WRONG. WOULD WE TAKE
AWAY A JOB FROM A QUALIFIED WOMAN SO WE COULD GIVE IT TO A MAN? NO —IT IS
ILLEGAL AND IT IS MORALLY WRONG. SO HOW i5 IT POSSIBLE THAT WE ARE STILL DENYING
EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES TO OLDER AMERICANS ONLY BECAUSE THEY REACH THE AGE
OF 70? 1T IS IMPERATIVE THAT WE PUT A STOP TO THIS. ATTAINING THE AGE OF 70 SHOULD
BE CAUSE FOR CELEBRATION, NOT THE TIME FOR A PAT ON THE BACK AND A GOLD WATCH,
AND A REQUEST TO STEP ASIDE.

WE ARE DEADLY SERIOUS ABOUT THIS COMPELLING NEED. THE HONORABLE CHAIRMAN
OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR, MY GOOD FRIEND, GUS HAWKINS, IS
COMMITTED TO BRINGING THIS ISSUE AND MY BILL BEFORE THAT COMMITTEE. OUR BILL HAS
THE COSPONSORSHIP OF ALMOST EVERY INFLUENTIAL MEMBER OF CONGRESS IN THE AGING
AND LABOR FIELDS. WE HAVE EVERY REASON TO BELIEVE THAT THE BILL WILL RECEIVE
FAVORABLE REVIEW FROM THE EDUCATION AND LABOR COMMITTEE.

| COMMEND THE SENATE AGING OMMITTEE FOR HOLDING THIS IMPORTANT HEARING
AND | LOOK FORWARD TO WORKING TOGETHER TOWARD TO HELP AMERICA'S OLDER
WORKERS. AGEISM IS AS ODIOUS AS RACISM AND SEXISM. AGE DISCRIMINATION MUST BE
ABOLISHED, AND MANDATORY RETIREMENT ELIMINATED. THANK YOU VERY MUCH.

[ XX R R
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COEBEIDG PIITRR'S BILL YO MTATORY METIDODT

"+="H.R.4154

I
|
i

To amend the Age Diswriniastion is Raployment Aut of 1067
® romove the masinum oge Nmintion spplicshis b om-
ployons whe v protested wader sed A, aad for ocher
parposes.

Do U onssiad by the Bonsie 00d Nowss of Reprosonie-
Soms of the Unitnd Sioies of drmarios s Congross nsombiod,
SBCTION L. SNOST TIIA.

This At sy be altod 0 the “Age Diseriminaties (s
Bmpleynass Anendavass of 1908".

BIC. 5 ANENDUENTS 90 ACT.

(&) Coveaaes Uszan (900> Haatvy Prum.—Seb-
sestion (1) of sostion ¢ of the Age Diswrimination (s B
ployment Ast of 1087 (390 US.0. 08310, 0 sdded by
sestion 110) of the Tux Bquity aad Plosal Besponsiiiley
Ast of 1983, & amended ky sriking ont “throngh 00 stk
lose i oppours wad issoting ln ow hereed “or ohir”,

& Tocmacal Axowsasrr.—Sehesstion () of the
Age Disariminstion s Baployment Ast of 1967, o0 added by
sotion S0BAKE) of the Older Amorionns Ast Amendments of
1904, o amended by swiking out “{O01)" ead lcening n
Bou thareed “0NN)",

T2
<O

(4 Rauovas or Mazirow Ase Laaravion.—fe-
tion 13 of e Age Dissrininssies s Bagloyman Ast of
1967 (30 0.8.0. 691) bs amended—e

“,h“ﬂ”.&“‘hh“
meventy yours of oge”, aad

18 mebesstion (1) by oariking ot “but aat
srventy poars of oge,”.
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:ho:th wo:-il?l. of Pittsburgh, PA, commonly called the garden spot of
I lost my arm at the of 6, but frankly, that was 67 years ago,
m&l'tca;.::’t l.‘i.o:tr;?r onh‘ :::.'I went to my bosses. They
am. And they ;'?ff‘."““é';‘;:f%'h,“‘:a are getting
time .' The first that enters

have been on this job so 'yun.lamltilldo a ob.
youj m‘nzouu, They went t:ngatgf?;diriou.

to keep yo .Buwh:ymnotbea city hall.

I am a guest here of Senator Heinz and was asked to come to

of my own personal experiences. Let me ask

u a question. How old is old? Some people are old at 40 and 50.

g.hor people are still productive in their 70’s and 80's. So there-
that is only chronol .

to rely on my Social ty check—no income other than

that. I do not get a on. So you are waiting for the 8rd of the

month to your This month, you rob Peter to Paul;
next mona:,t ﬂm‘lln.lmb Paul to pay Petzro. That is what l;:yis like
living under Security.

funl?' doctor tells me that keeps active—and he is
lpmlng of anybody—wbh is n in %ood health, that person
is getting the therapy that you n and it can possibly add &
years to your life. And I firmly believe that

In 15 States, mandatory retirement for the public sector employ-
ee is illegal, and at least seven bills have been introduced in Con-
grees here to do som about this. At present, Senator Heinz is
working on this bill, and feolitﬁllm.

Workers 70 and older are all to keep their jobs in some
cases, as long as they can pass the evaluations that the others have

to X
lSowlamworkingagain.lfeollikeaﬁrstclasscitizen.lam

working through the Area Agency on Aging. And my boss is here

with me today to give me some moral support. This is a group of

people 56 years old or older who meet four times a year, quarterly

meetingu,todiscuutheir?roblems.Andifyouwereatoneofthese

m you would say, “Oh, these geggle, they are misfits. Who

e

wants them? Who can help these

Let me tell you sometging. R; Eom and immediate superior,
DorisBeech.eansolvethatprobemveryeasily.Shehasawa{
with these people, makes them feel good and keeps them happy.
really do not know how she is able to do this.

Now, I do not make a lot of money on this job. Probably a lot of
them would turn their noses up at this job. But I am on Social Se-
curity, and I get $559 a month, and on this little job, I only clear
$260. But without this b,lwouldnotbeabletodriveacar.ga
Blue Cross/Blue Shield, or meet any of my bills. With this job,
am able to pay these bills.

28
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The secret of a full life to me is to be needed, wanted, respected,
and in some cases, to be loved. Without these ingredients, you
really have nuthing in life to live for. It is like slow suicide. That is
a terrible word to use, but that is how you vegetate and how you
feel. It is slow suicide.

There are more than 1 million workers, as I understand, in this
country who are still in our work force, and many of them are fi-
nanc::i’ly able to retire, but keep on working for the fulfillment
that it gives them. In my case, I work out of necessity. I have been
asked, How(l}c::‘g are you going ¢ wrrk?” I do not know. I will
msv??atmtally slémﬁd;;imm;kaslongaslcan,becam

ob men an or me.

This working out- otP necessity, there are an awful lot of people.
We would have to get welfare, stand in line for free butter and
cheese. These people do not want to do that. These are proud
pel?le. They want to work and be a part of this eount'?v.

ow, I would like to say this. The President of the United States,
many Senators and Congressmen, not to mention other men in
high positions in the Government, and until yestarda%- nearly all
the Supreme Court was over 70 years of age. Now, if I can accept
the l:ws that they legislate and pay my taxes, why can't you
accept me. ‘ '

I know my job is not as complex as some other jobs are—world
events, domestic affairs—I realize that. But would you believe it?
That little job I have is as important to me as some of the jobs that
you have. No social position, but you do not need social position
around friends. ,

Chairmhan HEemNz, Sometimes these jobs up here do not mean
social mﬁon, either. :

Mr. STEIGERWALD. What's that?

Chairman HENz, I am afraid that these johs up here do not
mean social pogition; it depends on whether you do them well or
not, and sometimes that does not even help.

Mr. SteiGERWALD. That is right.

I am happy with this job, menial as it may seem. This type of a
job, everybox'y would not do. A lot of people that I work with do
not like this job. But to me, I am doing a good job as a Ranger at
North Park Golf Course, and in the wintertime, I am doing a good
job looking after 700 edpm of skates.

OK. I have carried the ball now as far as I can on Senate bill
1064, Mr. Chairman, it is up to you and your committee to take
that ball and carry it and come home with a good solution.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Steigerwald, thank you very, very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Steigerwald follows:]

<J
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Mr, Chalrman
Ladies and Gentlemen

My name is Vio Steigerwald, I aa 73 ysars young, was born and raised in Pitteburgh,
Pa., oommonly known as the Garden Spot of the world. Lost my ara at the age of mix
and frankly can't even remember having two.
An a guest of Senator Heins and was asked to oome to Washington to teetify of my
personal experience with foroed retirement and how it affecte you.
How old ie old. Age to me is chronologioal. Some people axe old at 40 and 50,
tut other pecple are Productive in their ssventies and sighties. I belong to the
latter. The Preaident of the United States, many Senators, Congressmen and nearly
the entire Suprems.Court are over seventy. Would it not be a shame to lose a
these nice people. If I can accept the laws that they put into lmmﬁon. ray
ny taxes, why can't they accept me. Of course I know that their jobs axe more
Anportant than mine, but By Job is all I have and 1t 1s iaportant to me.
I have had the experience of sitting at home, doing nothing, waiting for the 3rd of
the month for my Social Security check. I was not able to make it stxetch far enough.
Frankly doing nothing is slow suicide.
My family doctor telle me that working and being active can add five years to my life.
By the tum of the century, people will be living to 90 and 100. What axe we going
t0 do with all these people?
In 15 states mandatory retirement for public sector employses ie illegal and at
least seven bills have been introduced in Congress to outlaw the prectice on the
national level. Senator Heins has introduced on¢. In Pennsylvanie, mandatory
retivement ie neither required nor illegal,
Woxrkers age 70 and older can keep thdr Jobts as long as they pass the saxe evalua-
tione that other employees must have.
Now I feel like a first class citizen paying my taxes and bille and feel 1ike
someone. I am only allowed twenty hours a week which amounts to $250.00 & month
plus ny Social Security which keeps me afloat.

30
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Befoxe, I was & self employed person and worked seven days & wesk. Reosived no
pension. Was not included in Social Seourity until 1950, Many pevple are able to
Plan their xetixement, but my gensration had 1ittle opportunitise. We wexe products
of the Depression days and samed very littls noney to bulld up our Soolal Security.
foms fanilies I know live on $400.00 a month. I worked cn a Food Bank as a volunteer
for two years and during that time interviewsd nearly 300 peopls. A faaily of four
mmondmumtofno.om;numddm;mtmclnmrutomuho
was anywhere near that income. Ve gave thea 70 1bs of food per month to tide them
over,
At present I am eaployed by the Adult Servioss Avea Agency on Aging as a Ranger at
Korth Park Golf Course in the Sunaer and as & skate repaimman at the Ios Skating
Tink in the Winter. If I did not have this Job I could not afford to drive & car
or pay my Blue Cross and Blue Shield. I am happy with this Jb, menial as it may
be, because it fills my wante snd givee me ay human dignity. I am happy to say
that I an still the head of ny family of & children, 8 grandchildren and 3 great
erandchildren, Would like to live long enough to be the 5th generation like my
father and mother.
I intend to work as long as I am able. Will 0e the first to know when I can'ts With
the help of God and & good left am we will get the Job done.
Fow it is your tum 10 carry the ball on Senate Bill 1054, I fsel you can resclve
it.
Thank you for your patience and God Bless you.
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Chairman HeiNz. Before I reeﬁn.ize our next witness, I would
like to ize Senator Don Nickles of Oklahoma.
Senator Nickles.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR DON NICKLES

Senator NicrLEs. Serator Heinz and Mr. Chairman, thank you
very much. I compliment you on the hearing today and look for-
ward to hearing from some of the experts and panelists.

I will also mentior that I think myself and probably everybody
else on the committee face a lot of difficulties. We have got four
committees meeting at the same time, and so0 I can only be here for
a few moments, but I do look forward to hearing at least the thrust
of what most of the statements are today.

So thank you.

Chairman Hrinz. Senator Nickles, thank you very much.

I might add that Senator Nickles serves, as does Senator Grass-
ley on the Committee on Labor and Human Resources, which is the
legislative committee of jurisdiction, and Senator Nickles, in par-
htl:autllar, is a very important member of that committee on this leg-
islation.

So Senator Nickles, I am delighted that you are here.

Senator Nickres. Thank you. .

Chairman HENz. I know of all the committee hearings that are
scheduled today, and I apoclogize to all members that this is, for
many of you, one out of four committees that you must attend.

ﬁrur Ix:eex.t witness is Mr. Solomon Levine from Bridgeport, CT.

. Levine.

STATEMENT OF SOLOMON LEVINE, TEACHER AND MEMBER OF
AARP, BRIDGEPORT, CT

Mr. LEVINE. Mr. Chairman and members of this committee, I am
Solomon Levine, a teacher for the past 30 years in the Fairfield, CT
School System. .

Thank you for this opportunity to speak on behalf of the Ameri-
can Association of Retired Persons. I am proud to be a member of
the American Association of Retired Persons, which, with approxi-
mately 22 million Americans over the age of 50, is the fa.rgest
membership organization in the eount:gs

AARP counts among is members ut 6 million persons who
work. Every one of them should be allowed to work for as long as
he or she individually can make a valuable contribution to their
job and to society.

This coming Monday, I will teach my last American history and
world geography classes. In describing America’s founding and de-
velopment to eighth graders, I try to instill in them the sense of
fairness and ¢ ual opportunity that this country is based on—that
people have tv be ju%d for what they are as individuals, not by
what others perceive them to be because they belong to a certain
“group”. I teach them that this country has struggled through
many difficult times to achieve theaﬁoa.h

Because I am a good teacher, I believe that my students by the
end of my classes, understand and appreciate these ideals. But my
students also know that I am being retired against my will. It is
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hard for me to explain to them when they ask me—and they do
ask me—why these principles do not ap; IX to me,

I began teaching in 1956 at the age of 40, after receiving degrees
from Temple University and the UniversitK of Bridgeport. I
became a teacher because I enjoyed it more than anything else I
had done, I never tted ecision. Teaching has been excit-
ing and inspirational for me. I have devoted myself to making it
the same for my students.

My students and their parents tell me I succeed. I have worked
to make myself a better teacher, both by educating myself—I have
continued my own education by getting a master’s degree and addi-
tional teaching certificates from the niversity of Bridfeport and
by taking a special interest in the lives of my students. I am active
h} thl;ir extracurricular activities and speak with their parents reg-
ularly.

Teaching for me is not just a job, but a commitment. My stu-
dents are part of my family. For example, to celebrate this trip to
Washington, DC, my students made a party and gave me a gift in-
scribed with their best wishes and affection.,

When I first found out that my contract was not going to be re-
newed, I petitioned the Fairfield goa.rd of Education for a waiver to
allow me to teach 1 more year. They said they did not want to set a
Precedent of having older teachers. They did not say I was not a
good teacher anymore. They could not. My students and their par-
ents would not let them say that. Furthermore, I have not been
evaluated by the school board for over 5 years.

When the school board said no, I thought I had no choice but to
resign. However, I found out that there are at least 19 public
school teachers over the age of 70 now teaching in Connecticut. I
sp(:lke o;o tx}'lte lq:.al 0%“ of the State Deu;l)%rtment of ItiumanifR' tgtt:
an unities. They are investiga my case to see
law rog.(i,bits this kind of discrimination.

10w that Federal law does not protect me. I think it shouid.
Even if I am lucky and it turns out that Connecticut law will allow
me to continue working, what happens to the same kind of teacher
in a State without such a law? ‘
also agree with AARP that changing the Federal law to protect
all persons who wish to and are able to work beyond age 70 must
not come at the cost of weakening that law in other areas.

The Discrimination in Employment Act is the best tool we
have for ensuring that people are not forced out of or denied a job
just because of someone else’s absurd ideas about the competency
of older workers.

For example, the sections of the Federal law that allow for jury
trials and special damages are important tools in making sure that
older workers’ rights are protected. And the coverage of that law
must not be denied to any group of employees, regardless of their
i):cupation. These are just some of the important features of the

w.

If 1 have to retire, I will make more money from my pension,
Social Security, and part-time job than I do as a full-time teacher.
But I do not want to retire. I want to teach.

Thank you for your time and for allowing me this opportunity to
speak to you.

Chairman HeiNz. Mr. Levine, thank you very much.

[The prepared Statement of Mr. Levine follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SOLOMON LEVINE ON BEHALF OF
THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED PERSONS
ON THE ELIMINATION OF MANDATORY REITREMENT BASED ON AGE
before the United States Senate
Special committee on Aging

June 19, 1986

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE:

I AM SOLOMON LEVINE, A TEACHER FOR THE PAST 30 YEARS IN THE
FAIRFIELD, CONNECTICUT SCHOOL SYSTEM. THANK YOU FOR THIS OPPORTUNITY
TO SPEAK ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED PERSONS. I
AM PROUD TO BE A MEMBER OF THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED PERSONS
WHICH, WITH APPROXIMATELY 22 MILLION AMERICANS OVER THE AGE OF 50, IS
THE LARGEST MEMBERSHIP ORGANIZATION IN THE COUNTRY. AARP COUNTS AMONG
ITS MEMBERS ABOUT 6 MILLION PERSONS WHO WORK. EVERY ONE OF THEM

SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO WORK FOR AS LONG AS HE OR SHE INDIVIDUALLY CAN
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MAKE A VALUABLE CONTRIBUTION TO THEIR JOB AND TO SOCIETY.

THIS COMING MONDAY I WILL TEACH MY LAST AMERICAN HISTORY AND
WORLD GEOGRAPHY CLASSES. IN DESCRIBING AMERICA'’S FOUNDING AND
DEVELOPMENT TO EIGHTH GRADERS, I TRY TO INSTILL IN THEM THE SENSE OF
FAIRNESS AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY THAT THIS COUNTRY IS BASED ON = THAT
PEOPLE HAVE TO BE JUDGED FOR WHAT THEY ARE AS INDIVIDUALS, NOT BY WHAT
OTHERS PERCEIVE THEM TO BE BECAUSE THEY BELONG TO A CERTAIN “"GROUP."

I TEACH THEM THAT THIS COUNTRY HAS STRUGGLED THROUGH MANY DIFFCULT

TIMES TO ACHIEVE THESE GOALS.

BECAUSE I AM A GOOD TEACHER, I BELIEVE THAT MY STUDENTS, BY THE
END OF MY CLASSES, UNDERSTAND AND APPRECIATE THESE IDEALS. BUT MY
STUDENTS ALSO KNOW THAT I AM BEING RETIRED AGAINST MY WILL. IT’S HARD
FOR ME TO EXPLAIN TO THEM, WHEN THEY ASK ME -~ AND THEY DO ASK ME = WHY

THESE PRINCIPLES DON’T APPLY TO ME.

I BEGAN TEACHING IN 1956 AT THE AGE OF 40, AFTER RECEIVING
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DEGREES FROM TEMPLE UNIVERSITY AND THE UNIVERSITY OF BRIDGEPORT. I
BECAME A TEACHER BECAUSE I ENJOYED IT MORE THAN ANYTHING ELSE I HAD
DONE. I'VE NEVER REGRETTED MY DECISION. TEACHING HAS BEEN EXCITING
AND INSPIRATIONAL FOR ME. I'VE DEVOTED MYSELF TO MAKING IT THE SAME
FOR MY STUDENTS. MY STUDENTS AND THEIR PARENTS TELL ME I SUCCEED.
I'VE WORRED TO MAKE MYSELF A BETTER TEACHER BOTH BY EDUCATING MYSELF =
I'VE CONTINUED MY OWN EDUCATION BY GETTING A MASTERS DEGREE AND
ADDITIONAL TBACHIQG CERTIFICATES FROM THE UNIVERSTIY OF BRIDGEPORT -
AND BY TAKING A SPECIAL INTEREST IN THE LIVES OF MY STUDENTS.

I'M ACTIVE IN THEIR EXTRACURRICULAR AC?IVITES AND SPEAK WITH THEIR

PARENTS REGULARLY.

TEACHING FOR ME IS NOT JUST A JOB BUT A COMMITMENT. MY
STUDENTS ARE PART OF MY FAMILY. FOR EXAMPLE, TO CELEBRATE THIS TRIP
TO WASHINGTON, MY STUDENTS MADE A PARTY AND GAVE ME A GIFT INSCRIBED

WITH THEIR WISHES AND AFFECTION.

WHEN I FIRST FOUND CU'T THAT MY CONTRACT WAS NOT GOING TO BE
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RENEWED, I PETITIONED THE FAIRFIELD BOARD OF EDUCATION FOR A WAIVER TO
ALLOW ME TO TEACH ONE MORE YEAR. THEY SAID THEY DIDN'T WANT TO SET A
"PRECEDENT" OF HAVING OLDER TEACHERS. THEY DIDN'T SAY I WASN'T A GOOD
TEACHER ANYMORE. THEY COULDN'T: MY STUDENTS AND THEIR PARENTS
WOULDN'T LET THEM SAY THAT. FURTHERMORE, I HAVEN'T BEEN EVAULATED BY

THE SCHOOL BOARD FOR OVER FIVE YEARS.

WHEN THE SCHOOL BOARD SAID NO, I THOUGHT 1 HAD NO CHOICE BUT TO
RESIGN. HOWEVER, I FOUND OUT TﬁAT THERE ARE AT LEAST 19 PUBLIC SCHOOL
TEACHERS OVER THE AGE OF 70 NOW TEACHING IN CONNECTICUT. AND, I SPOKE
TO THE LOCAL OFFICE OF THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND
OPPORTUNITIES. THEY ARE INVESTIGATING MY CASE TO SEE IF STATE LAW

PROHIBITS THIS KIND OF DISCRIMINATION.

I KNOW THAT FEDERAL LAW DOESN'T PROTECT ME. I THINK IT SHOULD.
EVEN IF I'M LUCKY AND IT TURNS OUT THAT CONNECTICUT LAW WILL ALLOW ME

TO CONTINUE WORKING, WHAT HAPPENS TO THE SAME KIND OF TEACHER IN A

STATE WITHOUT SUCH A LAW?
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I ALSO AGREE WITH A.A.R.P. THAT CHANGING THE FEDERAL LAW TO
PROTECT ALL PERSONS WHO WISH TO AND ARE ABLE TO WORK BEYOND AGE 70
MUST NOT COME AT THE COST OF WEAKENING THAT LAW IN OTHER AREAS. THE
AGE DISCRIMIANTION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT IS IHE BEST TOOL WE HAVE FOR
INSURING THAT PEOPLE ARE NOT FORCED OUT OF OR DENIED A JOB JUST
BECAUSE OF SOMECNE ELSE'S ABSURD IDEAS ABOUT THE COMPETENCY OF OLDER
WORKERS. FOR EXAMPLE, THE SECTIONS OF THE FEDERAL LAW THAT ALLOW FOR
JURY TRIALS AND SPECIAL DAMAGES ARE IMPORTANT TOOLS IN MAKING SURE
THAT OLDER WORKERS' RIGHTS ARE PROTECTED. AND, THE COVERAGE OF THAT
LAW MUST NOT BE DENIED TO ANY GROUP OF EMPLOYEES, REGARDLESS OF THEIR

OCCUPATION, THESE ARE JUST SOMF OF THE IMPORTANT FEATURES OF THE LAW.

IF I HAVE TO RETIRE, I'LL MAKE MORE MONEY PROM MY PENSION, SOCIAL
SECURITY AND A PART-TIME JOB THAN I DO AS A PULL-TIME TEACHER. BUT I

DON'T WANT TO RETIRE.

I WANT TO BE A TEACHER,

THANK YOU VERY MUCH POR YOUR TIME AND POR GIVING ME THIS

OPPORTUNITY TO SPEAK TO YOU.
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SOLOMON LEVINE
125 Bancroft Avenue

Br!dge?ort, Connecticut 06604
203) 576-9129 (h)

EMPLOYMENT Pairfield Board of Bducation, September 1956 - Present

Teacher, Grade 7: World Geography: Study of Continents (occupations,
climate, resources, raw materials, agriculture,
industries, regions, problems and cities),

Teacher, Grade 8: U,S8. ﬂhtorix "A New World to Discover® =-- Spain
and Prance in the New World; English Colonies;
American Revolution; The Constitution; The Civil
War; American Pactories and Parms; America in World
War I and 11; An Age of Science and Technology,

EDUCATION Temple University, 1940, B.S., Advertising
University of Bridgeport, 1955, B.8., Accounting
University of Bridgeport, 1956, M.S.

University of Bridgeport, 1969, Sixth Year Teaching
Certificate

Univarsity of Bridgeport, 1970, Seventh Year Teaching
Certificate

PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS: Pairfield Education Association
Connecticut Education Association
National Bducation Association

Hobbies: Reading, cycling, traveling and gardening

Date of Birth: September 21, 1916
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June 15, 1986

To Whom It May Comoern,

1 am very oconocerned about eome dieturbing newe
which recently came to my attention, It desle with the releass of one of the
beet temchere in the country, Sol Levine. Mr, Levine ie approaching the 70 ye:
0ld platesu and ie being given his unconditional releses from the Pairfield
Public School System. He dose not want to retire but ie being forced to
by & town, not etate, law,

Mr. levine ie not juet a teacher, but aleo & friend.
I have never met & man who takes euch pride in hie etudents, hie work,
and himeelf, in that order. Because Levine ehowe hie great faith in his
etudente, they esem to perform better, For example, my son had Mr, Levine
for seventh grade Social Studies. My ecn wae nmot the biggeet hietory buff
and had not done too well in hie previoue yeare., But Mr. Levine and his
oaring etyle of teaching helped my eon get "A's" the entire yeear. Everyone
loves Ir. Levine because he alwaye hae & eunny diepceition, which ie also
& great aid for one to have to be & teacher. An amiable teacher makes
ohildren etrive to work harder and I'm eure that I can prove this by
checking the gradee of preeent and former etudents of Levine,

The Pairfield Board of Education would be making
8 big mietake to let such a pereon go, Pinally, the BoArd of Ed alwaye
esseme to etress that the education of our children comes firet no matter
what, I feel that that is & bunch of bologna because all they want to do
ie got rid of the higher-paid, experienced etaff and hire rookies fresh out
of college who will work for $19,3%00.

Sincerely,

Mrs. Catherine A. Romamello

42
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Chairman Hginz. It is now my pleasure to introduce another
constituent, Mr. Wolfj Granat, who has a unique occupation
whléfrh (l;e per{orms—-l ve heard personally--very well.

. Granat.

STATEMENT OF J. WOLFGANG GRANAT, PHILADELPHIA, PA,
VIOLIST, PHILADELPHIA ORCHESTRA

Mr. GRANAT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Spe-
cial Committee on Aging.

Some months ago, a colleague of mine who lives in New Jersey
called our attention about the fact that you, Mr. Heinz, were pre-
paring a bill, or sponsoring a bill, to abolish compulsory retire-
ment. And there was a lot of enthusiastic talk that everybody who
lives in Pennsylvania should write. And while a lot of talk and a
lot of excitement there was, in the end, who wrote? I wrote to you,
and I am very happy to have done so, and I thank you all for
giving me the opportunity to share my views with you.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Special Committee on Aging,
mandatory retirement is a discriminatory, unjust and cruel proce-
dure against men and women of all professions and areas of work
who do top quality work, having experience and maturity regard-
less of age. Their contribution to society is an undiminished asset,
physically and mentally. Cutting them off suddenly from circula-
tion and participation has caused suffering, anguish, sickness, and
even premature death.

Therefore, mandatory retirement has to be outlawed nationwide.
oo e e o rion b b 2 o
orming. egen princi u caid,
retire at 65, died within the year. Our former contrabassoonist,
Ferdinand Del'Negro just died at age 89, still teaching until the
end. Our former assistant principal viola, Leonard Mogill, a fine
player and teacher, and a former cellist, Harry Gorodetzer, both re-
tired at 70, and are still going strong.

Not long ago, Jascha Simkins, former first violinist, retired at 65,
then playing in Florida, died at age 94. About 1 year ago, he was
still activeahglaying his violin with astounding dexterity, Paganini
Caprices, anything else most difficult.

. The only J)eotile universally allowed to perform into their nine-
ties, until death, are conductors, concert pianists like Vladimir
Horowitz, Claudio Arrau, Mieczyslaw Horszowski, 94, who just per-
formed at Rittenhaus Square in Philadelphia the Mozart B Minor
%&&oneerto; and concert violinists like the indominable Nathan

The other remarkable exceptions to mandatory retirement have
always been the Boston and Chicago Symphonies of the “Big Five”,
which never had it. Recently, by New York State law, the New
York Philharmonic joined the ranks of abolishing compulsory re-
tirement. In fact, when we recently played in Orchestra Hall in
Chicago during our 50th anniversary North American tour for 4
weeks, an 83-year-old violinist, Joseph Faerber, was retiring with
great honors in the press from the Chicago Symphony.

#
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I have here as proof a whole of the Chicago Tribune about
how this man was honored in retirement at age 83. This paper

is at your dis if you want it.
Chairman m 'i:hank you very much, and without objection,

it will be made a part of our hearing record.
[The paper referred to follows:]

17
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Mr. GRANAT. Certainly, the great and world-famous Philadelphia
Orchestra should enjoy the same rights ant{aﬁrivileges, and so
should every human being, physically and mentally capable.

There will always be a few who wish to retire early. They should
be able to do =0 at full pension after 25 years of service.

Our retirement age used to Le 65; then was augmented to 67, and
finally, was fixed at 70. Abolishing manda retirement is cer-
tainly the wish of all mature members of the hiladelphia Orches-
tra who still constitute the majority.

For the retirees, Medicare is drastically cut, and IRA’s will most
probably be taxed.
toIn my own :a.se, I will havelf afu;r tlhm season, three bx;xc%re sefsotixﬁ

g0. 1 cannot imagine myself not playing anymore, use I s
play with the same kind of enthusiasm and dedication and a young
heart as I always did.

Abolishing mandatory retirement would significantly reduce the
financial burden of Social Security and the different pension funds.

Thank you all very much for giving me the opportunity to ex-
press my views,

Chairman Heinz., Mr. Granat, thank you very much. I will have
a very special question for you when it comes time for questions
and answers to the panel.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Granat follows:]
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April 27, 1986

The Honorable Mr. John Heinsz
Senator (Penna.

277 Russell Senate 0ffice Building
VWashington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Heins:

If my sources are trustworthy, all the older colleagues and I
myself in the great Philadelphia Orchestra, have heard about a bill
you are sponsoring with the ohject to abolish compulsory retvirement
nationwide. Needless to say, we are fieroely in favor of thie
goal. Creative artiste and members of all other profesaions do not
lose their dexterity at a certain age. In our field, there are
fine musicians performing in their prime .'ay up into the late
eighties. Proof of this are the Boston .ymphony and the Chicago
Symphony Orchestra, which never had a compulsory retirement age.
Latvely, the New York Philharmonio has joined them, as it became New
York State Law. Our retirement age at the woment is 70 yeara.

When our late legendary Prinoipal Flutist, ®r. ¥illiem Kinoaid had
o retire, about 26 years ago, it killed him within a year. He was
8till in his glory at 65, the retirement age of that bygone era.
There were many others. I cannot imagine myself stopping to play
at T0. My performance is still as youthful, enthusiastio and
dedicated as ever; no dead wood here.

80, we mature members of the Philadelphia Orchestra with all
our valuable experience ask you emphatically to put all your
influence, conviction and eloquence into the balance in favor of
abolishing compulsory retirement once and for all.

Ve all are deeply grateful to you for any effort you will not
fail vo spare to secure the victory of our dearesw goal.

I remain respectfully
yours sincerely,

J. Wolfgang Granat

(over)

50
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June 11th, 1986

Dear Miss Parker:

According to our long distance conversation, I will be glad to
cite the salient points of abolishing mandatory retirement.

Mandatory retirement is an unjust and cruel procedure againstc
men and women of all profeseions and areas of work, who do top
quality work regardless of age. Their contridution to society ie
an undiminiehed asset, physically and mentally. Cutting them off
suddenly from circulation and participation has caused suffering,
anguish, sickness and even premature death.

In ny field of musio, great artiets have been cut off from

;ortorming. Our legendary Prinoipal Pluvist, William Kincaid,

orced to retire at 65, died within the year. Our former
contrabassoonist, Ferdinand Del'Negro just died at age 89, still
veacning till the end. Our former Assistant Principal Viola,
Leon.rd Mogill, a fine player and teacher, and a former cellist,
Harry Zorodetzer, both retired at 70, are 8till going strong. Not
long ago, a retvired first violinist, Joshua Simkins, retired as 65,
then pla{!ng.!n Plorida, passed away at 94. About one year age, he
was still acvive, playing his violin with astounding dexterity,
Paganini Caprices and anything; you name it. The only people
universally allowed to perform into the 90th or until death, are
conductors, concert pianists like Vladimir Horowitz, Claudio Arrau,
Mieczyslav Horszowski (94!11) and concert violinista like the
indomitable Nathan Milstein. Besides them, there is another
remarkable exception: The Boston Symphony and the Chicago Symphony
never had mandatory retirement. Recently the New York Philharmonic

oined their ranks, mandatory retirement being abolished by New
York State Law. In fact, when we recently performed in Orchestra
Hall, Chicago, during our 50th anniversary North American Tour of 4
weeks, an 83 year old violinist, Joseph Ferber, of the Chicago
Symphony was retiring with g;ent honors in the presa. Certainly
tvhe great and world-famous iladelphia Orchestra, "one of the big
5", should enjoy the same rights and privilegeas! And so ghould
every human being, physically and mentally capable! Our retirement
age used to be 65; then was augmented to 67 and svands now atv 70.

I am reasonably certain, my senior colleagues feel the same along
these lines.

In concluding, there is an important point: Abolishing
mandatory retirement would significantly lighten the financial
burden of Social Security.

Best regarde,
respectfully yours,

J. Wolfgang Granat
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Chairman Hzinz. Dr. Gallagher.

STATEMENT OF VINCENT J. GALLAGHER, M.D., CORPORATE
MEDICAL DIRECTOR, GRUMMAN CORP., BETHPAGE, NY

2 bloamnd so have the opporeuity b tauity pejore the Specil
am p to have the op, i re the Speci
thorlenmittee on Aging rega.rgx,:g older workers and mandatory re-
irement.

My background lies in the area of occupational medicine. I am
Planning ad Gonteol Progeam of the Grammen Gorp. in Bethpage.

ing an ntro of the Grumman Corp. in page,
"NY. My responsibilities include direction of the occupational-relat-
ed disease program, illness services, and the tropical disease and
immunization program for Grumman's 32,000 employees world-
wide. I have held my current position for a year and a half, and
have served Grumman for the previous 11 years in a similar role.

At the Grumman Corp. I have been exposed to an unusually
large number of older workers. The Grumman corporate family has
one of the lowest turnover rates in the industry; 62 percent of the
Grumman work force is age 40 or older, compared to the 89 per-
cent which is the national average.

Effective January 1, 1985, Grumman entirely eliminated its man-
datory retirement age.

Medically, unless an employee has a physical or psychologic im-
pairment, we see no appreciable differences according to age. In
our company, older workers signi tly improve the quality of
our ucts. For example, ear we award those individuals
who have through new ideas and creative approaches saved the
corporation substantial amounts of money. The recipients of these
awards are generally the older workers. ’

- In our ts, experienced machinists are really considered
craftsmen. Their abilities and workmanship are not school-learned,
but gained throuﬁh their experiences in the workplace. We fust
cannot go out and replace an experienced family member. Older
workers provide some of our best quality control.

. We believe that the older employee must be looked upon as an
individual. There are two drifts in retirement-—one toward early
retirement and those who wish to continue to work.

The capability of the older worker may be slightly different due
to lessening of muscle tone, diminution of visual acuity, lessening
of stamina, or the onset of a chronic progressive iliness. But within
a large corporation, there is a degree of flexibility to accommodate
those who have some amount of imlpa.irment.

If it is too heavy to lift by oneself, one hopefully gets help wheth-
er they are age 30 or 65.

I feel occupational physicians and medical personnel have a posi-
tive attitude toward the older employee. Medical de&a.rtments of
corporations most commonly come into contact with the older em-
ployee when they report an industrial illness or accident or become
ill at work. We try to do a bit more.

As the years progress, the Grumman Medical Department comes
into contact with the older employee not only as initially men-
tioned, but in a whole host of ways.
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Each Grumman employee has a confidential medical chart, It is
the role of the occupational Physician to sensitize management
toward a realistic, individualized job performance for older employ-
ees

For workers with physical impairments, flexibility in personnel
management is the key. In order to obtain the flexibility, the occu- ',
pational physician, the employee, and the sugrvisor will sit in a
counseling session, working out what should reasonabléeexpect-
ed of the individual in their Jjob performance. This is oftentimes
much easier than it sounds because the older employee is usually
crocs-trained in a variety of jobs, some less strenuous than others.

In cooYeration with management, supervision job opportunity
personnel, and medical, a job is us found where the afflicted
older worker can be reasonably to perform. -

At Grumman, as in many large corporations, a varieﬁof physi-
cal and biologic surveillance programs are in place. They range
from executive physicals, test pilots, mobile equipment operators,
Interstate Commerce Commission vehicle operators, respiratory

certification, and technical representatives who support the
Armed Forces, Due to the nature of the programs, the Grumman
Medical Desmtment has an opportunity to come into close contact
with the older employee. It not only gives us an opportunity to do
what is required, but further allows us to assist, guigg and counsel
our employees on their lifestyle-induced and naturaily occurring
medical problems. ‘

Hog:efully, by being committed to our employeas th!::ﬁfh a varie-
ty of surveillance and educational programs, we will have an
impact on the three most commonly occurring diseases at Grum-
man: hypertension, diabetes; and heart disease.

When medical problems arise, the medical department will con--
sult with an emplgﬂ.‘ee and their s use, frankly discussing their
medical problems. The Grumman physicians do not make individ-
uals’ decisions, but offer viable options, one of which may be retire-
ment. Those individuals who are between decisions as to whether
or not to retire are given the option of the Phased Retirement Pro-
gra:;tl Tﬂll:rallows them a dlmmshted f}leixlilbl:e(vivork s:lllxedule lvln}:hm
a c program management, whic uces the psychologi-

stress of therr decision.aﬁﬁa allows the individual tgse time to
come to the proper conclusion.

Mr., irman, as you can tell, I am not a believer in mandatory
retirement. Individuals should be given the opportunity to take
early retirement and perhaps start a second career. Conversely, as
long as the individual can do a reasonable job in the position tixey )
hold, they should be allowed to continue to work until retirement
plans are finalized.

have witnessed many examples of older workers who have less
lost time due to workers’ compensation illness and accident than
younger workers. Their absentee rate is no worse than younger
workers. They are more productive because of their increased
knowledge and skill.

At one time, Grumman was refitting some amphibians in Stuart,
FL, and- we had a contract pilot, a retired Grummanite, fen_?ring
the gphibians from countries in South America. He was age 72 at

e time.
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One of the foremost aerospace stress analysis persons was fully
functional at.a%e 70. Another is one of our more popular drivers,
retired at age 70, who is now a very active golfer.

It is not unusual to find Grumman emgo:Kees who are entering
their 30th, 40th, and a few entering their year of service.

In summary, I am not in favor of a mandatory retirement age,
but I am in favor of individualized judgments. The older worker re-
mains productive with the knowledge .and skill only obtained in
their lifetims of work.

The other employee knows how to make the production system

work, to produce or obtain the product. In Grumman, with a
healthty management attitude, the older worker continues to be
part of the environment of belonging, caring, and sharing.
With these attitudes, age discrimination cannot find a foothold.
The pride of workmanship is one that is held in esteem by all ages
of the Grumman family. The illness that occurs in older life can be
flexibly accommodated with the multifaceted manufacturing corpo-
ration.

Retirement is that phase of life when we enter upon a new un-
dertaking. Even upon retirement, through the Grumman retirees
:'lubi'i'ythem continues to be interest in what goes on within the
amily.

The end result is that Grummanites who take retirement retire
to something, not away from the job.

Thank you very much.

Chairman Heinz. Dr. Gallagher, thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Gallagher follows:]
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Vinoent J. o-u-tmr. N.D.
Corporate Medioal Direcsor
Uruasan Corporasion

Rr. Ohairsan and Meamders of she Commisves:

1.an pleased 30 have she opsonunny %0 veotify before she
| 4

Speciel Commiviee on Aging regarding older workers and sandasory
resireneas.

Ry background lies in she ares of oooupational medioine. I g
the Corporave Medical Direosor and Chairsan of she Bavironaental
nmln' and Control ?ro,nn 0f Orusman Corporation in Beshpage,
Bov York. Ny roepoasidilisies inolwde direosion of she
mnruu related diecnse progras, illness eorvioces, and the
tropical disense and immunigasion prograas for Grumsan's 32,000
*8ployees vorldvide. I have held &y ourrens posivion for 1 qnd 1/2
n:n and sorved Orussan for she previous 11 yeare in a eleilar
role.

AS she Orwmsan Corporasion I have been 0xposed to an unusually
large amaber of older workers. T™he Orussan Corporasion "fanily®
has 0ne of the lovest surmover rasee in she induwesry, oixty=two
poreoas of she Orumman vork foroe is age forsy (40) or older
mrr« t0 hirsy aine percens for the Nasiona Average (DOL
Beployeens and hruufo. Karch 1985). Bffeosive January 1, 1988
Ormmsan ensirely olininsved 1%'s mandasory retiremens age.

Nediocally, unless aa ea 1:!« has a physical or peyohologio
ispairneat, ve eee no appreciable differencee aooording vo age. 1In
Our oompary oléer vorbers aigaificansly improve she quali of our
wese. Por exasple, each year ve avard those individusle who
ve Shrough aev 1deas and oreative Approaches eaved she
eorporasion eubdesaantial asownse of B0Oney. The reocipients of these
avards are generally older vorbers. 1a our plaave, experienced
Sachiaions should really de ooneidered orafysmsen. Thelir adilities
aad verlmasship were nos sohool learned, duv gained shrough sheir
oxperionces fa she vorkplace. We 0an’'y just go ous and replace gn
oxperionced fasily seader. Older workers provide eome of our beet
quality ooatrol.

Yo believe thas she older o8ployes aust de looked upon as an
isdividual. Thers are tvo drifse in resirement ~ one sovarde
oarlior reviremeas aand those who vieh 0 oonsiaue %0 work. .The
capadilisy of she older worker | ] .urn{ d1fferent due o
leseening of awsole tone, disinution of vigm aouisy, lessening of
S1anias Or the onses of a ohroaio progressive illness. JBus within
& large oorporasioa thers is a dogree of flexidility to scoommodate
$hose who have s0me amownt of impairaent. 1If it i¢ too heavy to
111t %y cae self, one hopefully gete help whether they are age
shirsy or eixty five!
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1 feel ocooupational physioians and medical personnel have a
positive attitude towards the older employes. Medical departments
of oorporations most commonly oome into oontact with the older
eRployee when tho{ roeort an industrial illness or acoident, or
beoome 1ll at work. e try to do a bit more.

As the years progress the Orumman Medioal Department oomes
into contaot with the older employee not only as initiulli
mentioned, but in & whole host of ways. Each Grumman employee has
a oonfidential medioal chart. It is the role of the occupational
fhxaioiln tn sensitize management towards a realistic

ndividualized job performance for older employees. For workers
with physioal impairments, floxibilit{ in personnel management ip
the key. In order tvo obtain the flexibility, the occupational
physician, the employee and the supervisor will eit in a counseling
seasion, working out what can be reasonadbly expected of the
individual in their job performance. Thim is often times muoh
easier than 1t sounds beocause the older employee is usually cross-
trained in a variety of jobs, some less strenuous than others. In
cooperation with management, supervision, job oppertunity
personnel, and medical, a job is usually found wvhere the afflicted
older worker oan be reasonadly expected to perform.

At Grumman, &s in many large corporations, a variety of
physical and biologic surveillance programs are in place. They
range from executive physicals, temt pilc '3, mobile equipment
operators, Interstate Commsrce Commission vehicle operators,
respiratory hazard certification, and technical representatives who
support the Armed Forces. Due to the nature of the programs the
Grumman Medical Department has an opportunity to come into close
contact with the older employee. It not only gives ue an
opportunity to do what is required, but further allows us to
assist, guide and couneel our employees on their life style induced
and naturally ocourring medical problems. Hopefully by being
oommitted to our employees through & variety of surveillance and
educational programs, we will have an impact on the three most
commonly ococourring diseases at Orvmman - hypertension, diabetes,
and heart disease.

When medical problems arise, the Mediocal Depariment will
oonsult with an employee and their spouee, frankly discussing their
medical problems. The Grumman physiocians do not make the
individual's decision but offer viable options, one of which may be
retirement. Those individuals who are between decisions as to
whether or not to retire are given the option of the "Phased
Retirement Program”. This allows them & diminished flexidle work
schedule within a partiocular program management, which reduces the
psychological stross on their decision. This allows the individual
the time to come to the proper conclusion.

Mr. Chairman, as you can tell, I am not a believer in
mandatory retvirement. Individuals should be given the opportunity
to take early retirement and perhaps start & second ocareer.
Conversely, as long as the individual can do & reasonable job in
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the poeition they hold, they ehould be allowed to oontinue to work
unvil retirement plans are finaliged.

I have witnessed many examples of older workers who have less
lost time due to workers' oompensation illneas and aocoidents than
younger workera. Their absentee rate ie no worse than younger
workers. They are more produotive beoause of their inoreased
knowledge and skill. A% one time Grumman was refitving asome
anphibians in Stuart, Florida and we had a oontraot pilos, a
retired Grummanite, ferrying the amphibians from oountries in South
Amerioa. He was age 72 at the time. One of the foremost aeroepaoce
81ress analyeis perasons was fully funotional at age 70. Another is
one of our most popular drivers retired atv age 70, who is now a
very aotive golfer. It is not unusual to find Grumman employees
who are entering their 30th, 40th and a few entering their 50th
year of servioe.

In summary, I am not in favor of a mandavory retirement age,
but I am in favor of individualiged Judgements. The older worker
remains produotive with the knowledge and gkill only obtained in
their lifevime of work. The older employee knows how %0 make the
produotion "aystem" work, to produce or obtain the produos. 1In
Grumman, with a healthy management avtivude, the older worker
oontinues to be part of the environment of belonging, caring and
sharing. With these attitudes age disorimination oannot find a
footv hold. The "Pride of Worlmanship" is one held in esteem by all
ages of the Grumman "family". The illness that ooours in older
life oan be flexibly acoommodated within a multifaceved
manufacturing oorporation. Retirement is that phase of life when
ve eater upon a new under taking. Even upon retvirement, through
vhe Grumman Retirees Clubs, there continues to be interest on what
goes on within the "family".

The end result is that Grummanites who take retirement, resire
%o something, not away from the job.
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Chairman HEiNz. I have a number of questions for each of you,
but I do want to make one announcement, and that is that one of
our witnesses on this panel, Mickey Rooney, is unable to be here.
He actually got on the plane in Los les to come out here yes-
terday, but there was a mechanical problem with the engine after
takeoff. The plane had to “fo back, and he was unable to resume his
travel to be here. He would have been quite an interesting witness
to have. So I will just make that announcement for people in the
ﬁtaldienc:d and for the witnesses who did not understand what had

ppened,

[The prepared statement of Mickey Rooney follows:]

58



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

556

MICKEY ROONEY ADDRESS
to the

U.S. Senate Special Committee on Aging

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of the committee, I'm
delighted to have been asked to speak in these hallowed halls.

I've been asked to speak regarding how I feel about age
discrimination. Might I remind this august body that it is no
sin to grov old. It is no sin to gain more experience in life
through age, for after all age is nothing but experience and some
of us are more experienced than others.

Bill 1054 is an attempt to dissolve vhat is an artificial
cap, allowving an emflo er to decide that a person on obtaining
the age of seventy 10¥ must step down, step aside, push a
button, pull the plug on his own creativity, his own
individuality and freedom of choice.

I am 66 years of age and the ?ood Lord above has given me the
ogportunity of going through the infiltration course of life,
with all its ups and its downs, its highs and its lows, its
sadness and its joy. He has allowed myself, and all of you, and
indeed all this great nation, to be survivors. I'm 66 years of
age and I have no plans nor do I see a light in any tunnel saying
retirement for Mickey Rooney. Nor should any such sign be
imposed upon me, merely because someone thinks that because of my
age my usefulness or my creativity has declined. I've often said
I1'11 work as long as the public wants me and 8o far I've been
through four publics.

If the current law vere extended, instead of being amended,
many members of this Senate, many members of the House, of the
Supreme Court and even our great President might have to step
down. Their vast experience would count for nothing. And should
this be the case with every day workers? Let people be judged on
their own individual merits. Should ve have said to Arthur
Fiedler wvhen he reached the age of seventy, "Mr, Fiedler, I'm
sorry it's time to stop.” Depriving ourselves of such great
talent, or should ve have said the same to Picasso, Einstein,
Stravinski. or Edison. And if we go back even further should we
have required Benjamin Pranklin to stop everything he did for our
nev nation after he had reached seventy?

I believe, without an{ doubt, that everyone of us in life has
an innate feeling, a spiritual feeling, if you will, of when he
should get off, when he should take his bow and leave with
dignity and respect. But there should never be, and I hope that
this Senate, a small part of which I am honored to address this
day, will never bring to pass or entertain any legislation, vhich
stops the creative incentive of any human being, which keeps them
from doing their most fertile and creative work.

For if there were such legislation I should not at age 66 be
able to begin a new play, nor entertain thoughts of taking it to
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Broadway, nor would I be here today. We do not need to defend
our age, nor our creativity, we need only fear our right to
continue to use them at our discretion,

In conclusion, I would 1ike to leave you with this thought:
We in America should never sto: being vhat we are best; we should

never stop starting up and finishing the job the vay we want to
do it: individually,

Thank you.
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Chairman Heinz. Mr. Steigerwald, you testified that your job is
quite important to you in terms of your income. How much do you
get ﬁtgg’n Social Security, and how much do you get from your job per
mon

Chairman HeINz.

Mr. StriGERWALD. Well, I get $569 a month from Social Security,
and I am only allowed to work on this job 4 days a week, or 20
hours a week, and I clear after taxes about $260; added to my $569,
it just keeps me afloat.

Ch?ilt',man Henz. So you get about one-third Jf your income from
your job.

Mr. StEiGERWALD. Right.

Chairman . Now, you purchase your own health insurance,
some additional health insurance, and you also have a car.

Mr. STEIGERWALD. Yes.

Chairman Heinz. Would you be able to have both of those if you
did not have a job?

Mr. STEIGERWALD. No way, no way. Our a%ency is able to give
me, since I have been working for them, $80 every 3 months to
keep up mby Blue Cross and Blue Shield. Otherwise, I would be
paying $116 every 3 months.

i HzeiNz. Now, you were in one sense very fortunate.
You lost your job. You were able to get back an almost identical
job through title V of the Older Americans Act.

Mr. SteiGERWALD. Right.

Chairman HEiNz. And as a matter of fact, I know that Doris
Beech, who is from the Allegheny County Area Agency on Aging,
is here in the audience today.

Mr. StEIGERWALD. That is r{ght, and she does a very good job.

. Chairman HeiNz. And I ga er she gave you a big booet 1n help-
mﬁo regain your job under title V.
. STEIGERWALD. That is right.

Chairman HeINz. Let me you, you were fortunate, but do you
think other workers who lose their jobs at age 70 are usually as
fortunate as you?

Mr. SterGERWALD. No; certainly not.

Chairman Heinz. What do you think happens to them?

Mr. SteiGERWALD. I know some that just lie around, vegetating.
As a matter of fact, two fellows, good friends of mine, they are
eventually going to be alcoholics. They go up to the saloon two or
three times a day; nothing else to do, so they go up there. And it is
a shame, because you can get a liking for that kind of stuff. And I
have been telling them that that is the way they are going to turn
out, but they will not listen to me, you know.

Chairman Heinz. You mentioned that you have got four chil-
dren, eight grandchildren, three great-grandchildren, and you prob-
ably have a few more coming along here and there.

Mr. STEIGERWALD. That is right.

Chairman Heinz. And that you are the head of your family.

Mr. STEIGERWALD. That is right. I am the head of that family.
There are four children, eight grandchildren, and three great-
grandchildren. ,

Chairman Heinz. Do you think you would still be the head of the
family if you were not working, if you did not have a job?
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Mr. StriGERWALD. I do not think I would feel very good; probably

defreesed. I was depressed for a while.

might add that we are having our 55th high school reunion this
coming June 28, and we intend to have these as long as some of us
are around. So that gives you an idea of looking forward.

Chairman Heinz. I think it will be, judging from appearances
here today, a real -ding.

Mr. STEIGERWALD. Yes.

irman HEINz. Let me ask Mr. Granat at this point, you have
been with the Philadelphia Orchestra quite some time.

Mr. GRANAT. This is my 30th season.

Chairman HEiNz. Thirfieth.

Now, if you were suddenly to become the music director of a new
orchestra, and you were responsible for choosi the players in
that orchestra, would you choose peotgle who just graduated
with the highest possible marks from the Juilliard School, who had
just won the competition for pianist or violinist—in other words, if

ou were able to, would you take a team of nothing but immediate
round draft picks—something that the Phi Iphia team did
not do yesterday in the draft; they traded away all their first-round
draft picks; Pittsburgh does not have an NBA team anymore, or
even an ABA team—or, would you get some pla‘yers who had expe-
rience playing, or would you try and have a mix
t would you do?
ll\gl. GRANAT. Senator, if you mean creating a new ensemble, com-
pletely—

Chairman Heinz. That is what I mean. Would you have a team
of rookies?

I\gr. GRlAaNAT. I wgti_ld choose as ttl:he bulk of it smnceld and
mature players, and for some ions, yo and gi players,
because the young and gifted glg;lers haveu:lfthe technical profi-
ciencies, but they lack experience, tradition, ensemble glaﬂng
They are all educated when they leave the great music schools to
be soloists and are so individualistic that they have a hard time at
first to mold into the big whole which is a symphony, or should be
a ?mphony orchestra, or even a chamber orchestra,

ut I would certaintlg choose a certain seigzent of y:cu;f people,
of gifted people, but the bulk of it should be experie players
who have pla ed with 1\?real: conductors in the past.

i ;Inmz oW, you mentioned in your testimony the
“Big 5" phonies’ and coming from Pittsburgh, we always hope
to be in the “Big 5, but we have to us expand the category, I
think, to include the “Top 6" for us to be in that. But the * ig 5,”
as I recollecti include Boston, New York, Philadelphia, Chicago,
and Los Angeles—is Los Angeles one of them—

Mr. GRANAT. No, no. Cleveland.

i Heinz. Cleveland. And you say that now, three—Chi-
cago, New York, and Boston—three of the ‘Big 5" have eliminated
maNrdea&ory retirement. 4 Chi hed

r. GRANAT. Boston an 0 never any compulsory re-
tirement, and now New York, ?iige New York Phﬁhmonic, abol-
ished mandatory retirement by New York State law.

Chairman HEiNz. And 8o only two now of the “Big 5” will have
mandatory retirement—Philadelphia and Cleveland—is that right?
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Mr. GRANAT. Only two of the “Big 5”. But you know, the “Big 5"
is a little bit narrowi down, because we really have more fine or-
chestras than just the “Big 5".

Chairman . We in Pittsburgh know that. [Laughter.] )

Mr. GRANAT. Yes. Pittsburgh had a very fine conductor in his
day, and we remember him very well. We remember him with
great love and admiration—the late William Steinberg. He was one
of the finest. And when he just made it to Boston, he was just too
sick to be able to enjoy it. But he made Pittsburgh really one of the
first-class orchestras. .

Chairman Heinz. But I wanted to be clear for the record that
thtﬁze are many other good orchestras, Los Angeles and many
others—

Mr. GRANAT. San Francisco, and the Minnesota Orchestra——

Chairman Heinz. Senator Glenr of Ohio is here, and he is de-
lighted to know that Cleveland is in the top five, and I do not want
to start a parochial argument.

Could I ask you another question? Could you play for us a brief
selection 8o we can all ericgr it?

Mr. GRANAT. I will be happy to. I have not warmed up, but that
does not matter.

Chairman Hrinz. Why don’t you get ready, and I will just ask
Dr. Gallagher one or two questions. Coultf you get your viola

y?

Mr. GRANAT. Yes, I will.

Chairman Heinz. Dr. Gallagher, you present some extremely val-
uable testimony, and I was fascinated by the way you handle your
older workers when they actually begin to have some difficulties
because of ailments that we often associate with age.

When it is necessary to move an older worker into a less de-
manding position, using your methodology, how do they usually

adjust?

di)r. GALLAGHER. They generally adjust very well, because often
they may be moved out of one category of job to a less strenuous
job, but usually within the same area, so they are not losing their
identity from the area that they work in.

For instance, in the machine shop, they may not be able to do
maintenance on the machines anymore, but they certainly can
work in the tool crib with the equipment that they are familiar
with already. So they are still working within the same area and
can still identify with that area.

So we do not really find it a big problem.

Chairman Heinz. Do you think that the policy that Grumman
has is a profitable policy? Do you think that your policy is more
};rofitable, or as profitable, as sunply cutting people off right at age

0, as the law allows?

Dr. GALLAGHER. I would say 5. We had, within the 11 years I
have been there, two voluntary retirement i)rograms, and most of
those ‘%le who voluntarily retired, only 11 percent of those who
were e%egol le took the retirement program, to show that people still
do want to work.

I would venture to say about 9 percent of those who took volun-
tary retirement are working for us as job shoppers, because we
needed the skills that they had to bring back.
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Chairman HeiNz. Let me ask Mr Levine, Mr. Levine are you a
better teacher today than you were 20 or 30 years ago?

Mr. LEVINE. Mr. Senator, yes, I am a better teacher.

Chairman HEINz. Are your students better off today than they
were 20 or 30 years ago?

Mr. LEVINE. Yes, sir; they are better off today because I am more
knowledgeable, because o: my experience in going to college, ad-
vancing myself in de .

Chairman Hrinz. Now, you are looking Iiusl: for a 1-year waiver,
which does not seem at all unreasonable. I would be a little afraid
of you if you were my teacher. You seem to be very competent and
very knowledgeable. I am afraid you might grade me quite accu-
rately on an‘y test that you gave me regardi geography. You
remind me of many of the teachers I had, who apparently did not
do too bad a job, in spite of the fact that I alwa thought that they
were quite formidable, and you a pear formidable.

But let me ask you this. Are there many other teachers like you
wtllllo r;v?ould like to work a year or two longer? Do you know of
othe

Mr. LeEviNE. I do not know, Mr. Senator, because I am about the
oldest one in my system. The other teachers are much younger,
since I started at the age of 40. And it is very difficult also to com-
municate with the teachers. I believe they are afraid to speak to
me, not because I believe that they disagree, but if theg do, I
wonder how the reaction is going to be once they become 70, and
thawould like a mandatory age, which remains to be seen.

airman HEINZ. You said something very interesting in your
testimony, namely, that you could make more money being retired,
with a mt;me Job, than you can with a full-time Jjob.

Mr. . Yes, sir.

Chairman Heinz. So why do you want to make less money?

Mr. LEVINE. I have been in this business, I would say, as a profes-
sional, for 30 years, and every year seems to be getting better, Mr.
Senator. As I explained, I love and I enjoy not only the students,
but also my profession, and I find it most challenging and envigor-
-ating going to work each day and teaching the students. They help
me to feel young—not 70 or getting older—no waé.

"Chairman Henz. I would like now to ask Mr. ranat if he would
comply with my earlier request and perhaps play for us a brief se-
lection, even though he has not warmed up.

Mr. Granat, may I introduce you to Senator Glenn, of Ohio.

Senator GLENN. How are you? I am very glad to see you. I am
sorry I could not be here for the whole session this morning, but I

will be Gglad to have you plag for us.
Mr. GRANAT. Thank you. Please allow me—I am sorry I will have
my back to you.

Chairman Heinz. Please proceed. :

Mr. GRANAT. Ladies and gentlemen, I will play for you the sara-
bande of the 4th Suite by Johann Sebastian Bach.

[Mr. Granat: proceeds.

an HeiNz. I am tempted to ask for an encore, but that
would be unfair.
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Thank f’°“ very much, Mr. Granat. That was absolutely beauti-
ful, and I think we all not only enu‘ozed it, but admired seeing a
master violist play. Thank you 8o much.

Mr. GRANAT. You are welcome.

Chairman Heinz. It is now my privilege to introduce another
lover of music, Senator John Glenn.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN GLENN

Senator GLENN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much.

Mr. Granat, you play like you are not a day over 89; how about
that. [Laughter.)

Chairman Heinz. He plays a little better than Jack Benny, too.

Senator GLENN. Yes, that is right. But I do not think you could
have gotten that experience at 89, and that is all the more reason

for the hearing that we are havmi here today.

I would ask that my more le: y opening statement be included
in the record, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Hginz. Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of SJenator Glenn follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN GLENN

As the senior Democratic member of the Senate Special Committee on Aging, I
am pleased that the Committee is holding today’s hearing, “Working Americans:
Equality at Any Age.” As an original cosponsor of S. 1054, which would prohibit
mandatory retirement based solel&on age, 1 look forward to today’s testimony.

It may not come as a surprise to anyone that the Presidnt—at age 75—supports
an end to age-based retirement policies. President Reagan often gvea “5 vate
sector initiatives” high praise. In case, it is well deserved. Even in the ce
of federal legislation, almost half of all larger companies have voluntarily eliminat-
:g mandatolll'y retirement practices. In addition, a number of states have eliminated

em as well, .

I believe that imposing any mandatory retirement age on our citizens is wrong. It
robs us of many important egntribution?.' If history has shown us anything it is that
those who have the experiences of life have much to contribute. For instances:

Grandma Moses started painting in oils when she was 78.
7oBeniamin Disraeli became Prime Minister of England for the second time at age

Frank Lloyd Wright designed the Guggenheim in his 90’s.

Mandatory retirement is wrong and unfair and unwise. Senior citizens are one of
our greatest rerources, and it makes sense that we should eliminate policies which
prevent them from contributing to our society. .

I recently learned that a good friend of mine was mandatorily retired from his
law firm at age 70. And he was a er in the firm. That friendy is Sargtent Shriv-
er. We all know of the contributions Sarge has made to this country, particularly
through the Peace Corps.

When the Peace Corps was created in the early 1960s, its focus was on young and
caring Americans performing public service. Today, more and more, we hear stories
of our nation’s senior_citizens going abroad to make their contributions through
"“'The Age Dicrimation in Employment Act (ADEA), enacted during the 1960s,

e Age ation in Employmen ) @ uring the )
acknowledges that discrimination on the basis of is as unfair and unjust as dis-
crimination based on race, sex or national origin. Ori ally, the Act only included
"those “older workers” aged 40 to 65. It was amended in i978, to include “older
workers” aged 40 to 70, and the age-70 cap was removed for federal employees,

Today, through S. 10954, we are proposing to lift the age limit for all employees.
At a time when increasing numbers of older Americans are healthier, better educat-
ed and living longer, this proposal makes sense and represents the next logical step
toward protecting older workers’ rights.

At a time when the demographics of our population and labor force are chnngin%
very dramatically, we must plan appropriately to meet our future. The number o
younger workers will peak in about four years and begin declining. We will need
more middle-aged and older workers in order to maintain economic productivity and
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wth, and to strengthen our economy. At a time when the Social Securitir‘::dmin-

tration pro{ecta that ending mandatory age-based retirement will bolster the
Social Security System, it m sense that we should lift ADEA's cap. If we want
to be a humane society and not allow blatant discrimination against our senior citi-
zons, now is the time to eliminate mandatory retirement.

'noda, more than a million Americans aged 70 and over participate in our work
force, Some work for reasons of self-fulfillment; others for reasons 0f economic secu-
rity. Federal law now denies these people the same guarantees of equal o portungﬁ'
in employment that other Americans enjoy. Employment opportunities for
;\hmericana b;nuat be based upon who they are and what they can do, not on when

ey were born.

(ﬁder Americans have given much and have much to give. They have built our
nation into what it is . In my mind, that is an accomplishment of which the,
can be proud and that all Americans should appreciate. If older Americans are wlli
ing to share their knowledge and continue to roductive in the work force, we
should -7elcomne them and take advantage of their experience—just as we should
ann¥ afrther valuable natural resource. To waste this resource is as unwise as it is

unfair.
I look forward to today’s testimony.

Senator GLENN. I am sorry that we did have other heari
scheduled at the same time this m rning, hearings that I had to
at, and so I regrettablg t here very late, and I cannot stay very
long. But that is one of the problems here on Capitol Hill.

Let me say briefly, though, that I believe that imposing any man-

tory retirement age on our citizens is wrong. It robs us of many
important contributions, and if history has shown us anything it is
tht:t those who have the experiences of life have much to contrib-
ute.

For instance, Grandma Moses started painting in oils when she
was 78; Disraeli became Prime Minister of England for the second
.huhglgoi"t age 70; Frank Lloyd Wright designed the Guggenhein in

8.

Mandatory retirement is wrong and unfair and unwise. Senior
citizens are one of our greatest res~urces, and it makes sense that
:’e should etl)i'minate policies which prevent them from contributing

our society.

In addition to that—just looking at it from a demographic stand-
point for our country—we know that at a time when the demo-
graphics of our population and labor force are changmtg very dra-
matically, we must plan to meet our future. And one of the things
that this committee prides itself on is trying to foresee the future,
trying to project out what is going to htalg%en, and trying to take
action which will prevent disagreeable gs happening. We try
and make sure that we foresee things into the next decade, or into
the next couple of decades.

The facts are that the number of er workers will (ﬁeak in
about 4 years and begin declining. V%O:xnﬁ need more middle-aged
and older workers in order to maintain economic productivity and
growth and really, to stre en our whole economy. So at a time
when the Social ity Administration tEro ects that ending man-
datory age-based retirement will bolster the Social Security system,
it makes sense that we should lift ADEA's cap. ...

We want to be a humane society and not allow blatant discrimi-
nation against our senior citizens, and now is the time to eliminate
mandatory retirement. :

That is the reason for this hearing, and I compliment our distin-
guished chairman for calling this hearing, and I am sorry that I
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cannot be here for the whole hearing, Mr. Chairman. We do have
conflicting demands.

Chairman HEiNz. Thank you, Senator Glenn. I want to thank
you for a very fine statement. I think the record should note that
you have been in the forefront with such people as Claude Pepper,
who would agree w. .1 you and me and our witnesses here tgﬁy,
and I want to point out that Senator Glenn is the principal cospon-
sor of S. 1054, the Heinz-Glenn bill, which is the bill that would

eliminate mandatory retirement.
Senator GLENN. l%h:mk you. And I appreciate all of you being
here this morning.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HEeiNz. Senator Glenn, thank you very much,

Mr. Levine, dg{you have a comment?

Mr. LeviNe. Mr. Chairman, for the record, since Senator Dodd
has been unable to be here at this heari ,.Iwouldliketqhave

EEOC. This was very important to us.

And listening to you and the rest of the distingui ed Senators,
and these gentlemen, I am returning to Connecticut today with a
message of a great deal of confidence.

Thank you very, very much. -

i z. I want to thank all of our witnesses. We have
one more panel. I appreciate the distances you have all come—two
from Pennsylvania, one from Connecticut, and one from New York.
So I thank you all and appreciate the time, effort and trouble you
have taken, but most of all, what I appreciate is your excellent tes-
timony to the committee here this morning.

Thank you very much. See you in North Park, Mr. Steigerwald.

i HemNz. Qur last el consists of Mr. Mark de Ber-
nardo, representing the U.S. gl;ua‘mber of Commerce, in Washing-
ton, DC, and Mr. Raymond C. Fay, who is an attorney with the
office of Haley, Bader & Potts, also in Washington, DC.

Gentlemen, please take your seats. I am going to ask Mr. de Ber-
nardo to testify first.

Mr. de Bernardo, welcome, and please proceed.

STATEMENT OF MARK A. DE BERNARDO, LABOR LAW MANAGER,
U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. pe BERNARDO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am Mark A. de Bernardo, manager of labor law and special
council for domestic policy at the U.S. Chamber of Commerce. I
serve as committee executive of the Chamber’s Labor Relations
Council and am active in the labor sections of the American Bar
Association and the District of Columbia Bar., '

The chamber appreciates this opportunity to express its views on
the Age Discrimination in Employment Act in general and in per-
ticular, its support for maintaining the age 70 mandatory iretire-
ment cap and its opposition to the ADEA's liquidated damage aad

3% rovisions.
e the chamber recognizes and appreciates the substautial
contributions, experience and loyalty of our country’s most senior
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workers, it also recognizes the need for consistent, definite, and ra-
tional human resource plannln; and or policies.

The Chamber believes that S. 1064, by lifting the age 70 manda-
tory retirement level now available to employers under Federal
law, would disrupt unnecessarily dpersonnel and pension practices
s maceatary sl piate T eeovers and empl

is necessary and appro employers employees
h?“t'{l:ea etx;ucture to d witﬁ the sensitive li’ul: inevitable issue of
ment.

Under current law, employers have the option of implementing a
mandatory retirement policy at age 70 for most workers. Simply to
remove option and thereby vitiate the consensus regardi
maximum refirement age in our society, particularly without
changes in the jury trial and liquidated damages areas, would sub-
vert this necessary retirement structure, prove disruptive and
costly to our society, and insert a great deal o uncertainty into em-
plcxers’ personnel and pension programs.

¢ this point, for the sake of brevity, since the hearing has been
fairly long, what I would like to do is to summarize some of the
points that we have in terms of our testimony.

Chairman Heinz. Without objection, so ordered.
stal\gm nntBnNAnno. Obviously, it is more extensive in the written

ent.

But to lift the age 70 cap, requiring employers to retain older
workers indefinitely or show just cause for d?snnssal would have, in
our estimation, numerous negative ramifications.

One of thoge is that it would subject older workers to more rigor-
ous performance evaluations and would force employers to keep
book on its most senior and most valued employees, treat the same
way a valued employee of 75 thut you would a recently hired em-
ployee of 25, and it would force employers to perform these evalua-
tions and dismissals, which can be much more traumatic than a

i ed retirement at a set age.

t would also accelerate the dismissal of some older workers.
Under current law, employers sometimes do carry older workers
with diminigshed skills in anticipation of a date-certain retirement
at 70, If no date-certain retirement is available to employers, they
may be inclined to accelerate that dismissal process, and in fact,
this could shorten the careers of many older workers, in contraven-
tion of the tpur;goses of this bill.

We also feel it would disrupt current personnel and pension prac-
tices and planning. It would contradict the retirement provisions of
many long-term collective-bargaining agreements. It would disad-
vantage promotional opportunities for younger emgloyees. It could,
in fact, B'ustm te affirmative action programs and exacerbate the
already higher unemployment rate of minorities and women. It
could increase substantially the number of age discrimination
suits—a major concern of ours. :

It would, in fact, have implications in terms of the work force in
terms of reduced productivity; it would eliminate the useful tBsycho-
logical function of mandatory retirement policies that they do
serve in some respects. It could have ramifications on job safety
and health and ultimately would cost jobs by delaymf turnover in
the creation of new job opportunities through the ripple effect.

..\
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Statement
of the
Chamber of Commerce
of the
United States

ON: THE AGE 70 MANDATORY RETIREMENT CAP
AND S. 1054, THE AGE DISCRIMINATION
1tt EMPLOYMENT AMENDMENTS OF 1985

T0: SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING
BY: MARK A, DE BERNARDO
DATE: JUNE 19, 1986

The Chamber's mission is 1o ad h prog hrough an
political and sccial system based on individual treedom,
Incentive, initiative, opportunity and responsibility.
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STATEMENT

on

THE AGE 70 MANDATORY RETIREMENT CAP
and

S, 1054, THR AGK DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT AMENDMENTS OF 1983
before the
SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING
for the
U.8. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE
by
Mark A, de Bernardo
June 19, 1986

1. STATEMENT OF INTEREST

1 am Mark A. de Bernardo, Mansger of Labor Law and Special Counsel for
Domeetic Policy at the U.S. Chamber of Commerce. I gerve ae Coamittee
Executive of the Chamber’es Labor Relatious Council and am active in the labor
ssctions of the American Bar Aseociation and the Dietrict of Columbia Bar.

The Chamber appreciatee this opportunity to exprese its views on the
Age Discrimination in Employmeat Act ("ADEA" or “the Act"), 29 U.S.C. 831 et
8eq., in general, and, in particular, ite asupport for maintaining the age 70
nandatory retirement cap and ite opposition to the ADEA's 1liquidated damage
and jury trial provieionma.

The Chagber, on behaif of ite approximately 180,000 members, hae a
atrong interest in the ADEA, its enforcement and adninigtration, and any
amenduente that Congreee may consider to this seninal equal enploysent law.
While the Chamber recognizes and appreciates the substantial contributione,
experience, and loyalty of our country’s moet eenior workere, it aleo
recognizes the need for consietent, definite, and rational humsn resource
Planning and pension policies. The Chamber believee that S. 1054 —- by
1ifting the age 70 mandatory retirement level now available to employere under
federal law -~ would dierupt unnecessarily persconel and penaion practices
and, ultimately, hurt employere and eaployees.
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Therefors, tha Chamber must oppoes S. 1054 end ite Houes cospanion
bill, H.R. 4134,

I1. RETENTION OF THE AGE 70 RETIREMENT CAP I8 SOUND PUBLIC POLICY

It ie necessery end sppropriste that employers -- end employees -- heve
a structurs to desl vith the eensitive but ineviteble issus of retirement.
Under current law, employere have the option of implementing e mendetory
retirement policy at ege 70 for moet workere. Simply to remove thie option
end, theraby, vitiste the coneensue regerding maxisua retirement ege in our
society =- perticulerly without chenges in the jury triel end liquidated
danage ereee of ADEA -~ would oubve;t thie ry Foti t etructure,
prove dieruptive and coetly to our sociaty, end ineert e greet deel of

uncertainty into employere' personnel end peneion prograne.

It ie appropriate for employers to heve the option of implementing
even-handed retir t P duree applicable to all eaployees at & reasonable
retirement age. Seventy ie such a retirement age. Employees obviously would

continue to have the option of retiring earlier — as most do == but employece
would retein the ability to maintein fair, eyetematic, and cost-effective
retirement policies and programe.

fo 11ft the age 70 cap, requiring employere to retain older workers
indefinitely or show just cauee for diemieeal, would:

(1) Subject older workers to rigorous performance

evaluetions, often difficult for employer end employee
elike, in enticipation of dismieesl. Employere would
peed to be sble to defend ageinet ADEA cleime of age
discrimination. To require legsl juetification for such
dismiessle ~— rether than permitting a fixed retizement
age —- would force employere to treet & valued long-tern
employee Of 75 the eame ae @ receatly hired employes of
25, Such evalustions and dismiesale would be far less

deeirable than a dignified retiresent at & eet age.
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(2) Accalerate diemtssal of older workers. Under current
lav, employere sometimes "carry” older worksre with
diminiehed ekille in enticipetion of e date-certein
retirement ot 70. If no date-certein retirement ie
eveileble, and the employer knows thet he or she must
show just ceuse vhenever the older employea ie diemissed,
virtuelly no incentive exiete to retain the 67- or
68-year-old employes who hes cessed to be eufficiently
productive but chooeas to work indefinitely. Feced with
the proepect of cerrying em unproductive employee for en
edditionel 15 yeers, inatead of two or three, the
enployer may have no choice but to diemiee *— rether than
cerry ==~ older workere with diminiehed ekille. Thue,
lifting the cap may, in fact, shorten the cereere of many
older workers, in contravention of the intentione of the
proponents of S. 1054.

(3) Dierupt current personnel end pension precticee end

plenning throughout our economy. Cospauiee' personnel
and pension planning would be thrown into diserray; exact
formules and timetables would be subetituted by
gueeswork; and recruitment, treining, end promotion plans
would be compliceted.

4

~

Contredict the retirement provisions of sany long-term

collective bargaining agreemente and, thereby, require
protracted and dieruptive renegotietion by the union end
management in ereas already fully reeolved and bargained
for in good feith. Deapite Section 3 of S. 1054, a
provision that deleys the bill'e effective date to
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eccommodate the provisions of some labor contrects,

S. 1054 would creste conflints with many lebor

contrects. Many collective bergeining egresments ere
longer than the three yeers the bill essumes or, in fsct,
heve no set expiretion dete. Such lebor contrscts would
heve to be reopensd eimply to deel with the retirement
remificetions of §. 1034, despite the fects thet (1) such
provisions freely were bargsined for in the give~end-teke
of labor-manegement relstions with concessions being
grented by one or both sides in order to feshion the
current retiremant policy end (2) reopening much
contrects to renegotiation wmay permit disputes in other
srsas to erise end, the-sby, further the poseibility of
lebor unrest.

~

(5) Disedvsntsge promotional opportunities for younger
enployees. Eliminating the mandetory retirement age of

70 would frustrete employers' efforts to retsin velued,

but less ssnior employees who, with no predicteble
opportunities for promotions may feel obliged to seek
enployment elsevhers. Feilure to be essured of openings
at predictsble intervals also csn impede efforts to
recruit prospective employees.

(6) Frustrste effirmative ection programs snd exacerbste the

slreedy higher unemployment rete of minorities snd
women. Retention of large nuabers of older workers,
particulerly et the msnagement level which, in scme
industries, is disproportionately white end male, would
hinder hiring end promotional opportunities for
wminorities end women =~ for whom entrence to these jobs
in lerge numbers has besen more recent. With reduced
turnover in the vork force, there would be s
corresponding cutback in sffirmetive sction prograus,

"4
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Inerease Subetantially the number of oge diecrimination

euite in our elreedy overcrowded courts. Protrected jury
triel litigation 1e expeneive, time-conesuming, and
subject to ebues. Lifting the cap expande the number of
potential pleintiffe with ADEA claime, end the threet of
ouch litigetion may cauee employers = even those
esployere totelly convinced of their owa poeition on the
merite -~ to gettle out of court. ADEA claims, vhich
alreedy heve increseed dramatically in recent years,
would be likely to incresee even further if the
retiresent cep were removed baceuss of en increese in the
nunber of potantisl plaintiffe end because of the
expected reeponce of gome employere to increase
disniesele for cause.

Reduce productivity. To the exteat employere are
discouraged from retiring employsas whose perfoimance 14
deteriorating, productivity e cleerly undermined,
Bueineeses need the flexibility to manage effectively and
to be as productiva as poseible, particularly in light of
the strong challenge from foreign competition and the
recent recession ia our country, which left aany
induetries finencially troubled. Feced with the proepect
of costly and protrscted court bettles snd the bandicep
in such legal efforte of plaintiffe being able to obtein
JuTy triale and liquidated danages, many employera eimply
20y surrender. Rather then confront unproductive
ensployees, many employere may tolerste such leck of
productivity to the ultimate detriment of the company,
ite shareholders, ite customere and ite eaployees at
lerge.
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(9) Eliminats the ueeful peychological function of mandetory
retiremsat policies. One of the adventagee of e eingle

retirement sge ie that it permite every worker to accept
retiremsnt without feelinge of diecrimination. W.th e
mandatory retirement age, busineeees do not have to tall
eome employeee that they can continue to work while
telling their coworkere that they muet go. Under e eet
retirenent policy, ell workere would retire et the eame
ege with dignity, pride, end the eenee thet their many
years of eervice truly are spprecieted.

(10) lmpeir cu-the-job eafety and heslth. Older pecple may
euffer diminiehed phyeical end mental cepacity, thereby
becoming e threst to their own heelth sand eefety sand
that of their coworkere and the public if their cereere
ere extended exceseively. Lapeee of memory, diminiehed
hearing, reduced mobility end egility, and deterioreting
vieion ere among ths common charecterietice of old ege
that cen jeopardize older workere' ebility to maintain
eefe and heelthful work proceduree or unneceseerily
create life-threetening eitustione in the workplece.

(11) Coet jobe. By delaying turnover and the crestion of new
Job opportunities through the "ripple” effact, 1ifting
the sge 70 vetirement cap ultimately would cost jobe.

III. THE NEZD TO MAKE THE ADEA CONSISTENT WITH OTHFR EQUAL EMPLOYMENT LAWS
BY ELIMINATING JURY iRIALS AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.

The ADEA e a hybrid law, reflecting the influencee of both Title VII
of the Civil Righte Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. 2000(e) et eeq. ("Title VII"), and
the Fair Labor Standerds Act, 29 U.S.C. 201 et eeq. (the "FLSA"). The
objectives of the ADEA, elimination of discriamination from the workplace,
parallel Tiile VII. Howaver, the enforcement mechaniem of the ADEA is modeled
efter the FLSA.

-3
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In fact, from ite passage in 1967 uatil a reorganization implemented by
the Carter Adminietration in 1979, enforcesent authority for the ADEA and the
FLSA resided with the Secretary of Labor. In 1979, the ADEA enforcement
suthority vas shifted to the Equal Employsent Opportunity Commieeion (the
"EEOC").

When the ADEA snd the FLSA were adminietered at the Dapartment of
Labor, there wae at least some logic for having the same enforcesmant
mechanisa. However, once the enforcement of the ADEA Vas transferred to the
EEOC, the same logic that supported the tranefer supported -~ and rontinues toO
support —= the revieion of the enforcement procedurse.

The purposs of the FLSA is to enable plaintiffs to recover through a
monetary judgment the wagee that they were underpaid. Conversely, the purpose
of an antidiecriminaticn statute is to sbate diecriminatory eaployment
practices and to provida equitable relief. Yet, by adhering to a FLSA jury
trial and liquidated damage legal mechaniem, the ADEA differe from all other
antidiecriminatios atatutes.

The Chamber believes that what is appropriate as an individual's remedy
for diecrimination based on race, sex, or national origin algo ie appropriate
88 & repedy for discrimination based on age.

Jury trials have tended to creats extraordinarily large verdicts.
Three eaployees of a California department store were avarded $1,297,000 by a
Jury in 1981. The "deep pocket” aasumptions of juries inevitably increase the
risk of windfall verdicta when an elderly employee facea & large corporation
in court.

Such verdicte encourage the filing of claims. The possuibility for
double back pay, unlikely to be available under conciliation, discourages
out~of-court settlements and, thereby blocks court calendars and forces higher
legal expenses.
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There 18 80 justification for pruvidirs double damages for ADEA
verdicte when they are unaveileble 1in ciher euployaent diecrimipnation ceese.
Similarly, there ie no justificetion for jiry rrisle under ADEA when Title VII
has been enforced effectively for more than 2{ yeers without jury=-trial
1itigetion.

Furthermore, ADEA jury triele gnd ijquidcte: damagee in eituatione when
multiple Cleims ere filea or bifurceted Tirio VII triale conducted with
eeparete proceedinge on liebility end demage {v3uee are unnecesserily
expeneive, duplicetive, and burdensome to the sourt eystems.

The ADEA ie now e vehicle for lerge =- and tftent!mes uuieserved =-
recoveriees by plaintiffe. The purpoee of the law ramsine ae valid ee it ever
wes. However, the enforcement of the law, largely isceuse of the jury triel
and liquideted damagee provieicae, hae become decidedly inequitcble to
employere. The hope for lerge ewarde in e context whers jurise tend to have e
bies in fevor of the pleintiffe hae epurred misuee of the ADE:, It ehould not
be considered en opportunity for eged employses to benefit unjuetifiebly; it
should be coneidered ® lew equiteble to both employeees end employere end
consietent in ite applicetion with other civil righte etetuted.

The ADEA'e jury triel end liquideted damagee provieione do not enhance
employment opportunitiee for the elderly on their merite. However, em ADEA
plaintiff's right to e jury trial end liquidated damagee does heve the effect
of £illing our courte with more end longer litigetion that ie lese likely to
be meritorious, leee likely to be esttled, end more likely to be eppealed.

Equity can be eccomplished only through elimination under ADEA of jury
triels end liquidated damages end retention of the ege 70 retirement Cep.

The Chaanber aleo supporte other eppropriete changee in the ADEA:
(1) federal preemption of etets ege diecrimination lews, (2) codificetion of
the current regulatory exemption for "bonafide employec benefit plane,” and
(3) broedening of tha exemption for policymaking executives. (Congreee
recently moved in the oppoeite direction by edopting e narrowing amendsent to
the Older Americens Act of 1984, which wee enacted in October 1984.)
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If Congresa conaidara ssending tha ADEA, the (tamber beliaves that it
ia spproprista that sach of thase proposad changea be considered carefully gnd

adoptad.

Iv. THE LIABILITY CRISIS RAMIPICATIONS OF LIFTING THE RETIREMENT AGE CAP.

Lifting tha age 70 ratirement cap would have aignificent ramifications
on our country's current battls to limit runavay liabilities. In our
increasingly litigious society, wa faca an already subatantial liablity
criais. S. 1054 would axpand appraciably ths liabilitiss of employars by
broadening the ssectrum of potential plain:iffs. This ia especislly
troublesosa given tha availability of highar racoveriea bassd on liquidated
damages and the tendency for juries to bass decisions in thia area on their
own swsotional reaponsea to plaintiffa' aituations rather than a ressoned,
dispasaionate view of whathar a violation of the law has bean committed.

Congreas should waigh carefully any legislative action that would
contribute to —— rather than limit -- our uation's liability criaia.

v. CONCLUS ION

The age 70 mandatory retirement cap makes sense — it is fair to
enployers and employeea, allowa for a dignified retirement at a aset age, and
permits the businesa community to implement sound, predictable, and consistent
personnel and pension programa. For these reasona, the age 70 mandatory
retirement cap of the ADEA should be retained, and the Chamber reapectfully
urges the Senatora on the Specisl Committee on Aging and the Senate aa a whole
to oppose S. 1054, lhe Age Discriaiuation in Esploymsent Anendments of 1985,

However, Congress should amend the ADEA in order to make it consistent
with Title VII and all other antidiscrisivation laws by eliminating the ADEA‘'s
Jury trial and liquidated damagea proviaions. 3uch changea in the law not
only would be consistent but also would be equitable for employers and
employees alike.
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The Chamber of Comseroce of the United Stetee ie the world'e
largeet federetion of bueineee ocompenies snd eescoietions and
ie the prinoipal epokesman for the American bueineee
oommunity. It represente epproximately 180,000 bueinesees
plue esveral thousend orgenizetiocs, euch es 1local/etete
ohambere of oommerce end trede/professiounal eescoietions.

More than 91 peroent of the Chamber'e memberes ere emall
bueineee firms with fewer than 100 employece, 57 percent with
fower than 10 employese. Yet, virtually all of the oation's
lergeet oompenies ere eleo eotive nembers. We ore
partioulerly oogni. int of the probleme of emaller bueinesess,
ae well ee iesuee feoing the bueiness ocommunity at lerge.

Beeidee representing e oroee eeotion of the American bueineee
oommunity 4in terms of number of employeee, the Chambar
represente o wide mansgesent epeotrum by type of bueinees and
looation. Each aajor olaseification of Aserican
bueinese—manufeoturing, reteiling, eerviocee, oonetruction,
wholeeeling, end finanoe--numbere more than 12,000 membera.
Yet no one group ooustitutee es muoh ae 29 peroemt of the
total wmemberehip. Further, the Chamber hes eubstentiel
memberehip in ell 50 etetes.

The Chamber's international reeoh ie eubstantiel ee well., It
believes that global interdependence provides en opportunity,
not & threet. In eddition to the 56 Americen Chambere of
Commeroe Abroed, an inorseeing number of members are engaged
in the export and import of both goods end eervioee and have
ongoing inveetmant esotivitiee. The Chamber favors
strengthenad international oompetitivenees and opposes
artifioial U.S. and foreign berriers to international
bueinees.

Poeitiona on national issues ere developed by e croes seotion
of ite members eerving on oomamittees, euboommittees and teek

foroee. Currently, eome 1,800 bueinese people pertioipate in
this prooess.

80.



M

Chairman HriNz. Mr. de Bernardo, I will have some more ques-
tions for you later, but your testimony strikes me as really in
gazing conflict with the stories of four people we have just heard

m.

We heard from one gentleman who says his ability to work past
age 70 allows him to earn a third of his income, keeps him off of
welfare, allows him to buy health insurance and maintain a car,
keeps him the proud head of the family.

Another is a teacher who simply wants to work 1 additional year
in spite of the fact he would earn less money retired than working,
because he enjoys teaching and because he alsgarently dovs an ex-
cellent job, and the parents and students would really like to have
him around for another year.

‘We heard from a third individual who is an accomplished concert
violist, whose music you yourself must have enjoyed, and he cited
ali the other people in his profession, in the other symphony or-
chestras, where people substantially older than 70 are performing,
and he cited the example of some of his former colleagues, one of
w;hom %ised within a year after having been mandatorily discharged
at age 65.

And finally, we heard from the Grumman Corp., that finds that
their policy of not having mandatory retirement is not only more
humane, but as much or more profitable than other policies.

How can you sit there and say, as you did just a second ago, that
mandatory retirement at age 70 is “humsane’’?

Mr. pE Bernarpo. Well, I do not question that older workers do
contribute very much to the business community—

Chairman Heinz. That is not the issue. The issue is how can you
say, given what you have just heard; that a mandatory require-
mtil:!:% that workers retire is “humane”? What is “humane” about

Mr. o BernarDO. Well, I think it can be very difficult for older
workers who have diminished skills—the passing f time, the aging
process takes its toll—to be forced out of the workplace, where you
discriminate between some and others and you say, some must go
and some can stay. That is the type of thing that, yes, I think can
be psychologically debilitating to workers when you have to cut
those hairs and force some pecple out and keep other people and
draw the line,

Some employees, if there were no mendatory retirement age
option available to employers, could in fact insist on staying for-
ever. And in fact, employers would be faced with the very difficult
situation that, ges, can be very traumatic for all concerned.

I do not doubt that there is trauma involved even. in age 70 re-
tirement age, but it is my experience that most employers—the
Grumman situation independent of this, which I think is a ve
laudable situation-—but most employers, and cortainly we deal wit
an awful lot, and this policy is very well-reasoned—we have gone
through our committee’s process on this, we have gone through our
board of directors——they feel that, no, the age 70 retirement level is
not arbitrary, that in fact it is a consensus age, that it mskes
sense, and that in fact, overall it is best for the majority of employ-
ees.
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Chairman HEINZ. Let me just s?', I do not know who ha: the
consensus on it. But by every poll, 90 percent of the An.erican
people, 9 out of 10, disagree with that so-called consensus.

Isn't this consensus coming from just a small group of people
who do not want o inconvenience themselves by having to cm:ge
their habits?

Mr. pe BerNarpo. Well, no. I would say that the consensus
comes from the consensus of the business community itself. Nine
out of 10——

Chairman Heinz. So the business community is right and 90 per-
cent of the American peopic are wrong?

Mr. pE BerNARDO. No, that is not necessarily what I am saying.

Chairman Heinz. How is that different. from——

Mr. bE BerNarDO. Well, I think that there are other issues once
you go below the surface. And superficially, T think that yes, this is
a very—

Chairman HEeiNz. Let us try one other thing. You may disagree
with the characterization that 90 percent of the gerg)le agree with
this committee, and frankli' blocking what is the ident’s policy,
not just simply something I favor.

Let me just ask you this. What proportion of employers, since
you have got this consensus among employers, what proportion of
employers have abandoned mandatory retirement at age 70?

r. DE BERNARDO. Well, I know it 1s a Yro&)rtion that is increas-
g;gbecause of activity at the State level. Certainly, there are 20
ifferent States that have taken action in this area.

Chairman Heinz. I am talking about employers. Do you know
what the proportion is?

Mr. pE BerNarDO. Well, yes; employers’ hands are forced in
those respects.

Chairman Heinz. What proportion?

Mr. de BerNARDO. I do not have an answer for that.

Chairman HemNz. I have an answer—50 percent. One-half. So
this so-called consensus that you represent represents onli; half of
all the employers and is antithetical to the desires and wishes of 90
percent of the American pecple. And we live in a democracy.

Mr. pE BERNARDO. Mmint, Mr. Chairman, was that so many of
those employers, their d was forced; for many of those employ-
ers, it was State action that forced them to abandon the manda
retirement level. And in fact, again, I was impressed with the testi-
mony of the witnesses that came in earlier; I was impressed with
their skills. I have no question, for example, that Mr. Levine is a
very capable teacher who can continue tc teach——

irman Heinz. Is that going to change the mind of the Cham-
ber of Tommerce?

M:- < BERNARDO. Agair, we adopt policies through a set formu-
la. Wr..a I say it is a consensus, I am confident it is a consensus,
because we go through our Labor Relations Council, through its
Earent committee, and in fact to our board of directors. And we

ave revisited this subject just recently, and it is the will of those
who are representative of the business community, a very strong
cross-section of the business community, virtually every State, vir-
tually every type of industry, bii and small. And yes, their consen-
sus—and I am comfortable with this—the consensus of chamber

82



]

muhuhbvwdmmnlumthnumt

R RN mm»mﬁ&»z
0
25 |- m.m mwm.wu 2 fE w&m.h
L b
Bt ) g L

£ 5 il 5 i e g mmmmmm
Il o
il i m. i

g mmmmm BT }m _M_mmm mm

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

E



80

In oomldorlﬂtho removal of the nﬁtcap in private employment
under the ADEA, Congress should resist the entreaties of some seg-
ments of the business community to weaken the ADEA in other re-
specta. I refer particularly to the plea of the U.S. Chamber of Com-
merce to eliminate the ADEA's provisions for jury trials and liqui-
dated, or double, damages.

There are many reasons why these important provisions should
be preserved. Here, however, I would like to focus on the chamber’s
“ﬁgﬁgﬁm that these provisions give an unfair advantage to ADEA

p .

Perhaps most misl is the notion that plaintiffs have an
unfair advantage in ADEA cases because of the jury trial provi-
sion. In fact, the opposite is true. Defendants win the lion's share of
ulldocidodh.hn ADEA cases, and the right to a jury trial does not shift
witt Co.

With the aid of computerized | research, we searched for
ADEA cases decided since 1978 and found 888 cases in which there
was a final resolution by court action—that is, either the plaintiff
or def;::llant ultimately won in court, either in the district court or
on appeal.

The results show that the defendant wins the vast majority of
these cases. Of the 388 cases in which the search turned up a
winner or loser, defendant won 284, or 74.2 porcent of the cases. In
the 200 of those cases which were finally resolved before a trial,
defendant did even better, winning 189, or 94.5 percent of them, on
motions that occurred before trial.

m the remainder of the cases which went to trial and were
in the search as having been finally resolved, the results
were more evenly divided, but the defendant still won a slight

that latter category, plaintiffs fared better in cases tried
before a jury, but not overwhelmingly so. We found 89 such jury
cases in the search; the plaintiff won 63 cases, almost 60 percent,
anld the defendui:ft won about 30 mtt.. ha o
n summary, if you are a defen you have a three in four
chance of winning in court in an ADEA case. A little more than
one-half of the cases are won or lost before trial, and the defendant
wins virtually all of these. Of the cases which go to trial, it is basi-
cally a 50-60 proposition, but with a 6040 edge in plaintiff's favor

in jury cases.

My, the chamber’s criticism of the ADEA's liquidated dam-
ages provision is as unfounded as its criticism of jury trials. In the
area of ted damages, the tilt is clearly in favor of defendant,
since the Supreme Court'’s January 1985 decision in TWA v. Thur
ston. A computerized search showed 15 appellate cases in 1985 and
1966 where the court reached a final decision on that idated
dami-ue.lnonlyzofthewmwereﬁquidated
aw; to plaintiff and upheld.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Fay follows:]
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TESTIMONY
OF
RAYMOND C. FAY
BEFORE THR
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

UNTTED STATES SENATE
JUNE 19, 1988

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

My name is Raymond Fay. ! am pleased to testify in favor of
strengthening the Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA) by removing the
age 70 limitation, and against weakening the ADEA in other respects. |l am a
lawyer in private practice with the law firm of Haley, Bader & Potts in
Washington, D.C. Along with our firm's resident partner in Chicago, Alan Serwer,
I direct the firm's employment discrimination law practice. This practice Is
primarily in age discrimination cases, predominantly but not exclusively on

plaintiff's side.

Age discrimination in employment has been called a "tragic waste of
human resources."y It is no less a waste of human resources to discriminate
against a productive 70-year old employee than it is to discriminate against

someone 50 or 80 years of age.

The right to seek and maintain employment in an environment free

from age discrimination justly has been declared to be a "eivil rlght."f/ As such,

1/ Christle v. Marston, 551 F.2d 1080, 1084 (7th Cir. 1977), quoting 113 Cong.
Rec. 34745 (1987) (comments of Rep. Ellberg).

/' Kennedy v. Whitehurst, 690 F.2d 951, 853 (D.C. Cir. 1982).
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it should be treated the same as other civil rights, without artificial limitations on

the ADEA's coverage. The late Senator Javits stated it well:_’_’

It has always seemed unjustifiable to me to
permit empioyees to be forced into retirement
solely because they have reached an arbitrarily
established age. Mandatory retirement at any
specific age fails to take account of differential
aging and the effects of aging on different
skills, It could waste well-developed abilities and
mature judgment which can be of great benefit
tosociety....

Raising the mandatory retirement age gives
employees greater freedom to determine whether
to retire or continue working. Every day of delay
and every exemption from coverage means the
denial of the expanded freedom of choice. 1 for
one think our workers deserve the right to decide
for themselves when they want to retire.

Besides being more fully protective of the basic rights the ADEA was
designed to protect, removal of the ADEA age cap is in accord with other
legislative and societal developments. In 1978, Congress lifted the age cap in the
ADEA with respect to federal government employment. Recently, Congress
removed the age cap on health insurance coverage protection under the ADBA._‘_’
Approximately one-third of the states have no age cap in their age discrimination
laws. According to a 198% survey conducted for the American Association of
Retired Persons, almost one-half of the companies survey :d support elimination of

mandatory retirement, and only 24% of those surveyed have a mandatory

3/ 3, Rep. No. 95-493, 95th Cong., 1st Sess. 3., 33 (1977) (additional views of Sen.
Javits). .

4/ p.L. 99-272, Section 920'(b), __ Stat. __
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retirement pollcy.f’ Elimination of mandatory retirement is also favored by the

vast majority of the population as a whole, according to USA Today's 1985 survey.

There is no magic about the age of 70 which precludes a worker from
being able to do his or her job. The presence of well over one-half million
employees in the U.S. workforce over age 65 is evidence of that. Gerontologists
for years have spoken of the 60-75 year age group as the "young-old." As reported
by Dr. Nathan Shockzgl

In some variables, individual 80-year old subjects

may perform as well as the average 50-year old

¢+ ++ Because of the high degree of specificity

of aging among different subjects and among

different organ systems, chronological age itself

is not a very reliable predictor of performance in

individual adults,
The current Director of the National Institute of Aging of the National Institutes
of Health, T. Franklin Williams, M.D., recently reported to the Congress that,
because of "continued advances in both medical technology and research in aging,
we have considerably more knowledge and understanding of heaith and functional
ability beyond the age of 60 now than we did even a few years ago." Dr. Williams
stated that in studies among healthy persons who have received the benefit of
modern medical technology to screen out disease conditions, overall "functioning

may be well maintained at least to age 80 and quite possibly longer.” Even for the

job of commerecial airline pilot, Dr. Willlams concluded that "age is not a rational

E/ Yankelovich, Skelly and White, Inc., "Workers Over 50: Old Myths, New
Realties," pp. 17-18.

f’ Shock, N., Normal Human Aging: The Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging,
National Institutes of Health Publication No. 84-2450 (Nov. 1984), p. 207.
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nor reliabie criterion for determining whether or not a pilot's medical and
functionai condition are sich that he/she should be permitted to continue in

urvlce."z/

There is no valid argument against removing the ADEA's age cap.
First, experience and the results of surveys such as the 1985 survey for AARP
have shattered the myths about iack of productivity and adaptability of older
workers. Second, the alleged need to "plan" around a chronoiogical endpoint of
employment |s dispelled by the continuing trend toward early retirement across a
broad age range. Why does an employer need to "plan" for an individual's
retirement at age 70 when the same individual may choose to retire at anytime
over the previous 15-year period without any "planning" on the employer's part?
Third, the age cap is not justified by the patronizing notion that some employers
"earry" unsuitable employees to age 70 and then gracefully retire them. if there
is truly a basis for dismissing for cause an employee over age 70, an employer has
the same tools under the ADEA to deal with the problem as it does with a 60-year
old. Certainly, this stereotypical argument is no reason for barring thousands of

productive workers from the protection of the ADEA.

in considering removal of the ADEA age cap in private employment,
Congress should resist the entreaties of some segments of the business community
to weaken the ADEA in other respects. I refer particularly to the baseless cry of
the U.S. Chamber of Commerce to eliminate the ADEA's provisions for jury trials

and liquidated (doubie) damages.

z/ "Age Discrimination and the FAA Age 60 Rule,"” Hearing Before the House
Select Comm. on Aging, 99th Cong., 1st Sess, 11-12 (1985).
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Fven beiore enactment of the 1978 ADEA amendments which
clarified the right to a trial by jury in an ADEA case on "any issue of fact," 29
U.8.CC. § 626(c)(2), the Supreme Court had ruled that a plaintiff is entitled to a
jury trial in ADEA actions for lost wages. Loriiiard v. Pons, 434 U.8, 575 (1978).

The Supreme Court did not reach the question of whether a jury trial in an ADEA
Is required by the U,S. Constitution, as the Fourth Circuit had so decided. 549
F.2d 950 (1977). So even if Congress were to take the unnecessary and ill-advised
step to delete jury trials from the ADEA, a jury trial in ADEA cases stiil may be

mandated on constitutional grounds.

The more fundamental question is: why tamper with a iegisiative
scheme that Congress arrived at after careful deliberation and with purposeful
compromise in adopting the Fair Labor Standard Act's remedial scheme? Why
tamper with a legislative scheme that has worked well in aimost twenty years of
practice? Indeed, it has worked much more successfuily for empioyers than

empioyees, as shown beiow.

The Chamber has unfairly charged that ADEA jury trials "have tended
to create extraordinarily large verdicts." As an example, the Chamber has cited

Canceliier v. Federated Department Stores, 672 F.2d 1312 (9th Cir. 1982), cert.

denied, 459 U.S. 859. Yet, that case reveais that the ADEA portion of the verdict
represented only piaintiffs' actual iosses in wages and benefits, plus liquidated

damages authorized by the statute.

The damages availabie under ADEA are iimited to iost wages and
associated amounts owing. Aimost every court has rejected the award of punitive

damages in ADEA ceses. Aimost ail federal courts of appeals have precluded the
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simultaneous award of liquidated damages and prejudgment interest in an ADEA
case. If a jury makes v Jerge award not based on the evidence, it can and should
be overturned or reducnd. That is the rule of law in any civil case. Why the furor

over applying the same centuries-old principle under the ADEA?

The Chambher has raised a most preposterous hypothetical example in
opposition to ADEA jury trials. it says that an employer is faced with a Hobson's
choice when there are two equaully qualified employees who are candidates for
layoff -- a white male over 40 a::2 8 woman or minority under 40. It says that the
employer really has no cholce but to retain the white male, be.cause the ADEA
provides for jury trials and liquidated damages. I know of no case in which an
employer defended a layoff decision on the basis of assertedly being caught
between the Scylla of ADEA and the Charybdis of Title VII in this manner. Even
if such a situation did come up, it would be hard to envision an employer not
contending that the better performer was retained. In real life, however, a wise
employer under the strain of an economic cutback would make the decision by
drawing up a list of iegitimate job-related criteria and weighing the respective
merits of the two employees -- not by fretting over an imaginary damages tab two

or three years down the line.

The Chamber also has stated that the ADEA's provisions for jury
trials and liquidated damages "tie up the courts." In truth, the courts are "tied up"
for reasons beyond anyone's control, but certainly not because an ADEA plaintiff
has a right to a jury trial. in our experience, if there is any one factor that ties up
the courts in ADEA cases more than others, it is discovery disputes. Since the

defendant typically has possession of more relevant documentation and
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information than plaintiff, it Is more often than not defendant's resistance to
discovery that ties up the courts. Sanctions against the offending party and its

attorneys are the cure for that, not elimination of the right to a jury trial.

Perhaps most misleading is the notion that plaintiffs have an unfair
advantage over defendants In ADEA cases because of the jury trial provision. In
fact, the opposite is true. Defendants win the lion's share of all decided ADEA

cases, and the right to a jury trial does not shift the balance.

With the aid of computerized lagal research, we searched for ADEA
cases decided since 1978 in which there was a final resolution by court action,
that is, where either plaintiff or defendant ultimately won In court. Some were
ultimately won or lost in the district, or trial, court; some were ultimately won on
appeal. We found 383 such cases in all. The results of the search are set forth in

summary form in Appendix A.

The results show that the defendant wins the vast majority of these
cases. Of the 383 cases in which the search turned up a winner or loser, defendant

won 284, or 74.2% of the cases. Plaintiff won 99, or 25.8%.

In the cases which were finally resolved before trial, defendant did
even better. 200 cases, or slightly more than half (52.19) fall into this category.
Of those 200 cases, defendant won 189 of them -- or 94.5% -- on motions to
dismiss or motions for summary judgment. Plaintiff won 11 on summary judgment

motions (5.5%).

Among cases which went to trial and were recorded in the search as

having been finally resolved, the results were more evenly divided, with defendant
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winning only a slight edge. 183 cases were in this category. Plaintiff won 90
(49.2%) and defendant won 93 {50.8%).

Plaintiffs fared better in cases tried before a jury, but not
overwheimingly so. The search turned up 89 jury cases (see Section II.B. of
Appendix A). There were more jury cases in the total cases surveyed, but search
limitations and expense precluded more detailed inquiry. | have no reason to
believe that a more detailed inquiry would have substantially altered the
percentages, however. Of the 89 jury cases, plaintiff won 53 (59.6%) and
defendant won 36 (40.4%). As a footnote, I should mention that most of these
cases were not actually concluded by a jury verdict. 74 of the 89 jury cases
(83.1%) were not finally decided until appeal. By contrast, of the 200 fina!

decisions before trial, 139 (69.5%) were resolved finally In the district court.

In summary, if you are a defendant, you have a 3 in 4 chance of
winning in court in an ADEA case. A little more than one-half of the cases are
won or lost before trial, and defendant wins virtually all of these. Of the cases
which go to trial, it's basically a 50-50 proposition, but with a 60-40 edge in

plaintiff's favor in jury cases.

The Chamber's criticism of the ADEA's llquidated damages provision
Is as unfounded as its criticism of jury trials. In the area of liquidated damages,
the tilt is clearly in favor of defendant since the Supreme Court's January 1985
decision in TWA_v. Thurston, 105 S.Ct. 613. A computerized search showed 15
appellate cases in 1985 and 1986 where the court reached a final decision on the
liquidated damages issue. In only 2 of the 15 cases were liquidated damages

awarded to plaintiff and upheld.
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APPENDIX A

TO
TESTIMONY OF RAYMOND C. FAY

Computerized Scarch Of ADEA
Cases In Which A Final Resolution
Was Reached, 1978-June 15, 1986

Summary: Total number of cases in which a final resolution
was reached -- 383

Won by defendant -- 284 (74.2%)
Won by plaintiff — 98 (25.8%)

Final resolution pri-r to trial <= 200 cases

Won by defendant -~ 189 (94.5%)
Won by plaintiff — 11 (5.5%)

Final resolution of cases tried -- 183 cases

Won by defendant - 83 (50.8%)
Won by plaintiff -- 80 (48.2%)

Final Resolution of jury cases (Section 11.B., below)
-- 89 cases

Won by defendant - 38 (40.4%)
Won by plaintiff -- 53 (59.8%)

I. Cases In Which A Final Resolution Was Reached Prior To Trial

Plaintiff Defendant
A. Motions to Dismiss
1. District Court
a. Defendant's inotion granted 42
2. On Appnral
a. Defendant's Motion granted
below, affirmed 4
b. Defendant's Motion denied
below, reversed 1
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Plaintiff
B.  Motions for Summary Judgment

1. Distriet Court

a. Plaintiff's motion granted 8
b. Defendant's motion granted

2, On Appeal

a. Plaintiff's motion granted
below, affirmed 1
b. Plaintiff's motion denied
below, reversed 2
¢. Defendant's motion granted
below, affirmed

TOTALS 11

il. Cases Tried In Which A Final Resolution Was Reached

A. Motions for a New trial and/or Motions
for Judgment Notwithstanding the Verdict
(JNOV)

1. District Court

a. Defendant's motion denied 13
b. Defendant's JNOV motion

granted
e. Plaintiff's motion denied

2. On Appeal

a. Defendant's JNOV motion granted
below, affirmed

b. Defendant's JNOV motion denied
below, reversed

B.  Jury Verdict or Judgment (excluding
cases in I. and {l.A. above)

1. District Court

a. For plaintiff (10 of these

cases designated by search

as jury cases) 20
b. For defendant (5 designated

as jury)
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On Appeal

a.
b.
c.

d.

For plaintiff below, affirmed
(27 designated as jury)

For defendant below, reversed
(16 designated as jury)

For defendant below, affirmed
(15 designated as jury)

For plaintiff belcw, reversed
(16 designated as jury)

TOTALS
GRAND TOTALS

Plaintift

34
21

90

Defendant

36

~
-
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Chairman HriNz. Mr. Fay, does that complete your testimony?

Mr. Fay. That comgletes my oral testimony, yes, sir.

Chairman HEeiNz. Very well. I found your statistics on the suc-
cess of defendants, as you mentioned, quite in contrast to Mr. de
Bernardo’s testimony.

Mr. de Bernardo, what do Jlrou say to those statistics that the de-
fendants usually do quite well?

M+ pe BERNARDO. I think that is accurate. I think defendants do
quite well. I think that is a comment in terms of the merit of many
of the claims that are filed under the Age Discrimination in Em-
pltg'ment Act.

ow, there are other statistics as well, statistics the chamber has
testified in regards to in the past, and I think there is quite a cata-
log of cases in which there have been very, very sizable jury
awards, many of which have been reversed on appeal. And at any
rate, we feel the fact that the Age Discrimination in Employment
Act is inconsistent to all other antidiscrimination laws in both of
these respects, I think, does create problems.

I think that inconsistency with all the other laws that are en-
forced by the EEOC; it is certainly inconsistent. with title VII, the
fact that title VII has been in existence for more than 20 years and
never had a jury trial provision. That liquidated damages provi-
sion, one thing that it does create, it does create, we believe, as we
point out in our testimony, the filing of more marginal cases, be-
cause there is the possibility of recoveries that are going to be
much more sizahle, and in fact, if you want to take a look at other
statistics, not statistics found on a search of some computer, but
statistics provided by the Covernment, by the EEOC itself, you will
find that in fact, the settlement rate in ADEA cases as opposed to
title VII cases is just over 50 percent in title VIL. So it is almost
twice as much that it would be settled out of court on EEQC cases
under title VII than they would be under age discrimination ix
cases.

Now, why is that that they are less likely to settle? Because of
the possibility of liquidated damages and the prospect of a jury
trial being more favorable to the plaintiff. )

Chairman HeiNz. Mr. Fay, do you want to respond to that? He is
samg that all these cases are settled because of jury trials——

. Fay. He is saying that an ADEA case is less likely to be set-
tled because of the provision for liquidated damages. But when par-
ties settle a case, they compromise their controversy. There is usu-
ally no public record as to why the case was settled. By the same
token, when a defendant refuses to settle a case with a plaintiff, we
do not know why the case is going to go to trial. The flip side of
this, of course, is that, because of ttl::ugrowing number of age dis-
criminati mn ceses, there are potentially more age discrimination
violation. »t . : are being uncovered. But there is no way to know
one way or the ‘ther when you settle a case why the case was set-
tled. It is 1 rate matter between the two parties. They settle
their case : - th t their controversy will not be aired in public.

Mr. re Br warpo. Well, nonetheless, I would say that there is a
huFe discrepancr in the settlement rate of ADEA cases vis-a-vis
title VII cases. That is a fact. That is a fact provided by the EEQOC,
Government statistics. And furthermore, the statistics provided by




93

Mr. Fay in regards to the defendants winning cases, I think, sug-
gest the fact that there are more cases that are brought to trial
under the Age Discrimination in Employment Act which are of
marginal merit. That is what it suggests to me. i

Chairman HgiNz. Mr. de Bernardo, Mr. Fay states that the right
to seek and maintain employment in an environment free from age
discrimination justly has been declared a civil right and that the
Age Discrimination in Employment Act should be free of artificial
limitations on coverage.

Now, you have given us a whole raft of reasons why you do not
like all that. What is the most important one?

Mr. pE BErRNARDO. The most important reason why the cap
should be maintained?

Chairman Heinz. No; why his mairtenance that being free from
age discrimination in employment is a civil right and should not be
limited; why is that notion incorrect?

Mr. pE BerNARDO. Well, the purposes of our antidiscrimination
laws and all other antidiscrimination laws are to eradicate discrim-
ination in the workplace. I think that is a propriate. And in fact,
the remedies that are available are make-whole remedies.

Now, when the ADEA was passed, historically put in perspective,
it was given to the Secretary of Labor for enforcement. And the en.
forcement mechanism which was adopted was one that was similar
to the Fair Labor Standards Act. The focus of that is not make-
whole remedies. The purpose of that is to provide for monetary
damages——

Chairman HEINz. I am not asking for a legalistic argument. I am
asking a question of values.

Mr. pE BerNArDo. OK.

Chairman HENz. Is being free from discrimination because of
age a civil right or not, or is it something else?

Mr. ok BERNARDO. I would say yes, it is a civil right. I think it is
appropriate.

Chairman Henz. It is a civil right. Now, should we constrain
civil ri%lts? Should we say that it is not a!l right to discriminate
on the basis of religion unless someone is a Moslem, that it is not
all right to discriminate on the basis of color unless someone is
green, that it is not all right to discriminate on the basis of age
unless someone is age 70 or over; what is the difference?

Mr. pE BERNARDO. Well, there is a difference in that I think that
although civil rights are obviousli extremely important to all of us
and should be safeguarded, that there does come a time when there
is a balancing of the equities involved in all parties concerned. And
as we have tried to point out in our testimony, we feel that the age
70 mandatory retirement cap that is available on an optional level
to employers is not in fact arbitrary and it is appropriate, it is well-
reasoned, and makes sense.

Chairman Heinz. Do you think that older workers can compete
equally in the job market when they are forced to retire at age 70?

Mr. pe BERNARDO. I would think not.

Chairman Heinz. Mr. Fay, it has been stated that lifting the age
70 cap, removing it, will deny employers the opportunity to recruit
young talent.
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Do you believe that companies currently without mandatory re-
tirement, and all companies after lifting the cap, will face that ob-
stacle to success? .

Mr. Fav. No, sir, because otherwise companies that have volun-
tarily abandoned mandatory retirement policies would have re-
turned to the prior practice. The AARP survey shows that 75 per-
cent of the companies surveyed had no mandatory retirement prac-
tice, and half of the surveyed companies were in favor of eliminat-
ing all mandatory retirement. I do not think it is correct, as was
implied here, to state that all of those abandoned mandatory retire-
ment because some State law forced them to. A lot of these compa-
nies abandoned mandatory retirement because they found it was
sound business practice.

Chairman Heinz. Which companies come most readily to mind in
that catego:

Mr. Fav. l’F'?ne survey that I am referring to was anonymous.

Chairman iIEiNz. Now, I know that one of the arguments against
eliminating mandatory retirement is that it will particularly
impact companies that need more younger, technically trained
people, oon;ﬁan.ies that are in the research and high-technology
area—it is alleged. Well, three companies that are certainly in that
category—indeed, they are among the three largest—IBM, Polar-
oid, and as we h a moment ago, Grumman-—those are not
“glouches” when it comes to high-technology. They need ou.xtxg
people coming into those companies with the brains an(r wi
the best ideas, because they are research-bgsed companies, and
thﬁrhave voluntarily eliminated mandatory retirement.

. de Bernardo, what do you have to say to that?

Mr. pe BerNARDO. Well, you know, mandatory retirement level
is, of course, somewhat of a misnomer. It is not mandatory. It is
0 t:x:ll:al for employers to implement ﬂt‘:%h policy if they feel that it

eir own program or is necessary eir own program.

Ithinkitisﬁneforoompaniestohavethatﬂexgbih and if in
fact their pension and personnel practices permit this, that is fine.

But I would like to stress that—not the poll that was done by
AARP of employers, in which there is much less of a direct nexus
betwecn than there would be from the chamber of com-
merce or the National Association of Manufacturers, but we have
polled our members, and we have gone out, and so has the NAM,
and we have not arrived at this posft(i)on I'.E:tly

Frankly, I share concerns, concerns t you have and many
others, that our position is the right one. We wanted to really delve
in and see what the business community felt about this. And I am
convinced, and I am here to convey to you that I am convinced,
and that in fact, we have lookrd at this very , that we
have in fact polled members, that we have in fact gone ugh our
committee process and our board of directors, and we are confident
that, t{les. e business community feels that this is appropriate,
that the ADEA remains unchanged in regards to the retirement

cap.
Kh-. Fav. Senator, just so there is no misunderstanding here, the
survey was in fact an independent survey conducted by the
consulting firm of Yankelovitz, Skelley, and White; it was not done
in-house at AARP.
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Chairman HENz. One last question, Mr. de Bernardo. Do you
contend, does the chamber contend, that removing the age 70 cap
would cost younger workers jobs?

Mr. pe BerNARDO. Well, it prevents the creation of new job t:f-
portunities. I think that is %:':tty obvious. The extent that you do
not have that turnover at that age and those jobs being vacated,
and of course, there are not those jobs to be filled once again. But
of course, when you have retirements, particularly among——

airman HEINz. Do you have any statistics to show that where
people have been retired at age 70 because of the cap, that their
jobs have been filled b{lnew entrants into the work force?

Mr. pE BERNARDO. No, that is not an area where we have or
where it will be feasible to keep statistics. I think it is——

Chairman Heinz. Well, you just said, though, you just testified
before a congressional committee, that that is the way it is. Are
you testifying without any factual basis?

Mr. pE BERNARDO. No. I would say that some things, we can stip-
ulate or make assumptions about. I think it is safe to assume that
Mr. Levine's eighth grade class will need a teacher. I think it is
szlife to assume that the Philadelphia Orchestra will need a viola
player.

C’I'mirman HEINz. Yes, but Mr. Granat testified that the Philadel-
hia Orchestra would probably look around most of the time and
ire an experienced violist.

Mr. Fay, do you have any light to shed on this issue?

Mr. Fay. The amount of attrition through early retirements,
sim%e depart » terminations for cause and other reasons, is
much,
forced to retire at age 70, or if the law passed, would be allowed to
stay on. So to look at this tiny, tiny segment of the work force and
say that they are the cause is not an accurate assumption.

geoond, it is very, very unlikely that a seasoned employee who

been there for many years, whether in a high management
sition or in a production job, is going to be replaced immediately,
one for one, by a new hire. That is just not the way it works.

Mr. pE BERNARDO. No, but the way it does work, particularly the
more senior positions, is that you have people that you have been
grooming for those positions—you have valued employees that you
are trying to retain, that you make promises that yes, we have in
mind that in 2 years or in 3 years or in 18 months, you are going to
be ready for this spot. There is the training process that is involved

use the eml%loyer does not want to skip a beat in terms of pro-
ductivity and efficiency, and there is the ripple effect. .
.Ver{ ofter, again, now, we are ing about more senior posi-
tions, but to the extent that the position is created in management
or in upper management, you may have two or three or four or five
promotions which occur. Very often, they do occur from within.

Chairman Heinz. So what you are saying——

Mr. pE BErNARDO. So eventua.}alr, you are going to hire one
person to come in at somewhere along the ladder to fill that job
that has been empty.

Chairman Heinz. So what {ou are saying is that for the conven-
ience of the top managers of a handful o% large corporations, we
should force someone who works for the Allegheny County Park
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to retire; we should force a concert violist to retire; we

ould force a schoolteacher to retire, because it makes it easier for

the people in the corporate suites to play their game of musical
chairs.

Mr. b BerNARDO. No, that is not at all what I am saying.

Chairman Heinz. That is what you just said. I am characterizing
it harshly because I think it deserves to be characterized harshly.

What do you think you just said?

Mr. pe BerNarpo. Well, respectfully, Mr. Chairman, I do not
think that is what I said.

Chairman Heinz. Well, this is what you said. What you said was
that by requiring people at the top to move out, there is a ripple
effect, and it allows the people who have been told, “You are going
to get promoted in 2 or 3 years,” to move up, and you do not lose
them via some headhunter someplace else. That may be true. It
may be a legitimate concern for the people in the executive suites.

And I do not doubt that all the committees that you work with
or serve on are composed of upwardly mobile top management
types from all over the United States; and they are setting policy
for schoolteachers and musicians and workers.

Does that seem right to you?

Mr. pe BErNARDO. Well, our position seems right to me, if that is
the question. Respectfully, I have to say it is not a matter of con-
Kenienoe. It is one factor. The question was does it cost jobs. Yes, 1t

oes.

Chairman HEeiNnz. Mr. de Bernardo, I understand your position.
You are here, representing a position of the chamber, and I know
that you have to represent it faithfully. I do not know whether or
not it really represents how you feel, and by you, I really do mean
the chamber. You have made that position clear.

Let me just ask you one last question. The President of the
United States supports removing the cap on age 70 in terms of re-
tirement. The chamber is opposed to the President of the United
States, Ronald Reagan, on that issue. Is that right?

Mr. pE BERNARDO. That is correct.

Chairman Heinz. QK. Thank you very much.

Mr. pe BernNARDO. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman HEinz. Mr. Fay, thank you.

Gentlemen, I appreciate your time.

Mr. Fay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the committee was adjourued.]
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PREPACE

The report herein addresses & federsl policy that goes againet
the grain of our free enterprise syetem and underoute & fundamental
tenet of civil rights —— the Age Diecrimination in BEmployment Act
that permite forced retirement 0f American vorkers solely on the
basis of age.

Mandatory retirement at age 70, like diecriminaticn based upon
race, religion or sex, contradicte the well-established principles
of freedom of choice and of job opportunity based on individual
ability. But for at least half cf the Nation's workers, mandatory
retirement looms ae an ominous shadov at the end 0f their careers.

Ve found that numerous naticnal surveys show that mandatory
retirement ie nearly universally opposed by the American public.

¥We found that forced retirement results in the loss of income
and statas for older wvorkers, the loss of experience and eskille for
the workforce, and in economic loss to the Nation as a whole from
the loss of productivity and diminished contributions to retirement
systeme.

Deapite the economic and social coete, the law persists and
condbnes the very practice of discrimination it vas intended to
eliminate. In turn, age diecrimination appears to be on the rise.
Since 1971, there has been a 100 percent increase in age
discrimination charges.

While half of corporate America has erased nandntor!
retirement from the rale booke -- and 13 states have abolished an
upper age limit for protection from age diescrimination -~ the riee
in the number of ADEA chargee atteste that much more mast be done
before older workers are provided fair opportunities in employment
and retirement.

Laet May, I introduced S. 1054, the "Age Discrimineation in
Employment Amendments Of 1985," to remove the age 70 "cap."
Similar legislation hae been introduced by Rep. Claude Pepper (D-
FL) in the House. Elimination of mandatory retirement will not end
nge discrimination, bat it will guarantee individual freedom of
choice.

JOHN HEINZ
Chairman
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WORKING AMRRICANI: EQUALITY AT ANY AGE?

Staff Report
Senate 8Special Committee on Aging
John Heing, Chairman

EXIRCUTYVE SUMKARY

BACKQROUND:

Enacted to rid the workplace of age bias in 1968, the Age
Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA) epawne the moet clear-cut
form of age discrimination by allowing forced retirement after age
70. The law permitting employere to uee yeare over achievement ae
a baeie for retirement fliee in the face of widespread public
approval to assure equality at any age.

Age diecrimination chargee repreeent the faeteet growing
category of claime filed with the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commieeion in recent yeare. In 1985, there were 16,784 age-related
chargee filed, up 11.8 percent {rom 1984. Since 1971, there hae
been a 100 percent increaee in age diecrimination chargee.

While half of corporate America hae eraeed mandatory
retirement from the rule booke -~ and 13 etatee have abolished an
upper age limit for protection from age diecrimination -~ the riee
in the number of ADEA chargee atteete that much more muet be done
before older workere are provided fair opportunities in employment
and retirement.

Numeroue obetaclee rooted in age diecrimination eerve to
hinder older worker employment in thie ecniety:

e negative stereotypee about agine and productivity;

¢ Job demande inconeietent with the neede of older workere;

e policiee, euch ae early retirement, encouraging early
withdrawal from the workforce.

Demographic trends suggeet that the ieeue of age
diecrimination will become increasingly critical ae the workforce
graye. Increaeee in life expectancy, coupled with the aging of the
baby boom generation, will lead to a Nation 50 yeare from now in
which one in five Americane will be retired. At the eame time,
declining numbere of younger people enter.ag the labor force
threaten labor ehortages for the future.

WHAT ARE THE CO3T3 OF AGE DIJCRIMINATION?

Unemployment ie a particularly eericue problem for thoee older
people who have to work. QOlder workere who have lost their jobe
have more difficuity in finding a new job and etay out of work
longer than younger pereone. The unemployed between agee 55 and 64
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had an average of 26.2 weeke of unenployment in 1984, compared to
16 weeke for workere age 20 to 24. Often older workere become
"discouraged workers" and drop out of ihe unemployment statistice,
forced into early, involuntary retirement.

Beeidee economic hardship, studiee ehow that forced retirement
can have a deterimental effect on a peraon'e phyeical, erotional,
and psychological health.

WHY HASE'? NANDATORY RETIREMENT BEEN ABOLISHED?

The_abolishment of mandatory retirement rulee enjoys nearly
universal support from the American pudblic according to many
national surveys. Neverthelees, the upper age limit for ADEA
protections remains at 70.

Those who argue for the etatus quo claim that mandatory
retirement preserves the dignity of older worker who are no longer
capable of performing their Jobs and who would otherwise be singled
out for discharge. Senator Heintz and other proponents of
abolishing mandatory retirement maintain that dignity is best
preserved by granting American workers the freedom of choice about
vwhen to retire as a basic civil right. A person should be Judged
on ability and not on age since age i8 not a measure of fitness for
a job.

Oppon t8 also claim that moving out older workers makee room
for younger workers who don't have the income potential of retirees
recelving pensions and Social Security. In fact, older workers do
not compete with younger workers for Jobs since they usually hold
positions requiring higher levels of experience.

Porced retirement results in the lose of income and status for
older workers, the loss of experience and skills for the vworkforce,
and in economic loss to the Nation as a whole from the lose of
productivity and contridutions to retirement systens.

Other issues which play a part in the mandatory retirement
debate hinge on changes proposed to technioal provisions in current
law, whether special exemptions &' .ld be included for university
professors and police and firefigaters, and if ADEA protections for
hiring and promotion should be retained if the cap is lifted.

STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS:

On May 2, 1985, Senator Heinz introduced the "Age
Discrimination in Employment Amen:iments of 1985" (S. 1054) to
remove the maximum age limit of 70 for employees covered under
ADEA. If the “"cap® wure 1ilted, the Dupurtuent of Labor estimates
that an additional 200,000 workere would participate in the labor
force -~ or a five percent increase in workers age 65 and over.
The Heingz bill does not grant any exemptions for special groups,
such aa pubdblic safety officers or academicians, nor does it make
any other changee in current law beyond elimination of the cap.
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In addivion to the compelling civil rights arguments for the
elimination of forced retirement, there are sound economic
argumentva for increasing the labor force participation rates
among older workers. Age discrimination is nos only a threat to
the well-being of older individuals, but it also undermines the
economic stability of the Nation's retirement income systems and,
t0 a leaser extent, the larger econonmy as well. Age
discrimination reduces the work efforts of older people,
éncourages premature labor force withdrawal, and increases the
load on an already burdened Social Security system and on private
pensions. Without adequate solutions to the prodblems of age
discrimination and without incentives T0 encourage more older
vworkers to remain employed longer, the Nation could be facing a
serious economic as well as social crisis in the future.

Mandatory retirement remains an unnecessary and unjustified
obstacle to older workers and is an abridgement of their rightv o
remain contributors vo the American economy. Elimination of
mandatory retvirement will not end age discrimination, butv it will
give older workers something the Founding Fathers placed the
higheast value on: Individual citizen choice. It will give them
the right 10 continue to work if they want to and the freedom of
choice to decide when they want tvo resire.

II. THE AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT

Iz order to encourage equal employment opportunities for
older persons, Congress enacted the Age Discrimination in
Employment Act (ADEA) in 1967, which became effective on June 12,
1968 (Public Law 90-202). Specifically, the ADEA was enacted "to
promote employment of older persons based on their ability rather
than age; to prohibit arbitrary age discrimination in employment;
and to help employers and workers find ways of meeting problems
arising from the impact of age on employment."” The act currently
prohibive employment discrimination against persons aged 40 to
70. Thege limite were chosen 10 focus coverage on workera
eapecially likely to experience Job discrimination because of
their age. The upper age limit was originally set at 65 because
it wvas the common retvirement age in U.S. industry and the normal
eligibility age for full Social Security bvenefitva. The act
apecifies that actione otherwise deemed unlawful may be permitted
if they are based upon the folloving consideration:

Vhere age is a bona fide occupational qualification (BFOQ)
reasonably necessary to normal operations of a particular
business;

Vhere the differentiation is based on reasonadble factors
other than age;

To observe the terms of a bona fide seniority system or a
bona fide employee benefit plan such as a retirement,

pension, or insurance plan, wivh the qualification that no
seniority system or benefit plan may require or permit the
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had mandatvory retirement policies - and these, 100, were more
prevalent among large firms. Finally, the most recent new
beneficlary eurvey taken by the Soclal Security Administratvion
shows that 12% of recipientvs lost their jobs and S% were
compulsorily retired.

B. Public Avtvitvudee

There ie nearly unanimous support for the full eliminavion
of mandatory retirementv. A survey of the general populatvion by
Louie Harris and Aeeociates for the National Council on Aging
found thatv close to 90 percent of those inverviewed agreed with
the evatemens, "Nobody ehould be forced to revire because of age
1f he wants o continue working and is svill able vo do a good
Job." Only 37 percent agreed that "Older people should retire
when they can to give younger people more of a chance on the
job." A survey released in January 1985 by USA Today showed that
T0 percent of Americans disapprove of mandatory retirement.

Close t0 half of companiee responding to an AARP survey eupporsg
the abolishment of mandatory revirement, with smaller firms
showing greaver eupportv for the concept. The nearly unanimous
opposivion vo mandatvory reviremens policies by the American
public is one indicator of the etrong sentviment againsvy arbivrary
age blae in employmens.

Organizations for the aged and others in favor of
eliminaving mandavory revirement argue thatv judging a pereon's
qualificavion for a job eolely on the baeis of age, withousg
regari vo fitnese for a job, is inequitable and thav
chronological age alone is a poor predictor of abilisy to perforn
a job. Other argumente for eliminating mandavory retirement
include: (1) 0lder workers diecriminated agalnst may loee
income; (2) vhe loee of etatus associaved with the lose of a job
may result in vhe deverioravion of mental and phyeical health for
the older person; (3) the loss of skills and experience from the
work force due to mandatvory revirement resulte in a loee to0 our
Nation's produotivity and groee natvional producy (GNP); and (4)
allowing workers to etvay on their Job longer helps the financial
atatus of the Social Security and other ratvirement eystems
beoause payment of full revirement benefits ie deferred until a
latver age and convinued contributione %ill flow invo these
programs.

Enployers and othere in favor of revaining mandavory
retirement notve that older persons, ae a group, may be lees well
eulved for eome jobs tvhan younger workere bheoause declining
physical and mental capacity are found in greatver proportion
among older persone and hecause they 40 notv learn new skille as
easily ae younger perspone. Other arguments againstv eliminating
vandavory retvirement include: (1) Mandatvory revirement preeervee
the dignity of the older worker who is no longer capable of
performing hie or her job adequavely, and who would otvherwiee be
singled outv for dlscharge in a pereonally damaging proceeding;
(2) nandatory retvirement provides a predicvable eitvuation
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%0 ooour in profeesional and teoknioal, olerioal, and servioe
oooupatione. The deoline in the younger labor foroe may produoe
desand for entry-level Yooitiono whioh might be f£illed, not by
young workere, but by older workere, eepeoially women, who need
or want to return to work.

Deepite these trends, eoployment and retirement polioies in
the United Btates have been direoted toward onoour.ging early
retirement. Por example, Sooial Seourity wae develops during
the Oreat Depreeeion, in rty to ease a suffioient number of
older workere out of the labor foroe To make room for younger
workers. Bimilarly, nine out of ten private gcnaion plans offer
finanoial inoentives for early retvirement. When these programs
ar® oombined with employer adainistered sandatory retirement
polioiee, a highly oompetitive work foroe, and rapidly ohanging
teohnologiee, it ie not ourrrioing that few older peraons remain
eamployed after their 65th b rthday.

The etatietioe on older worker employment are startling.
Aooording to the Bureau of Labor S8tandards, the labor foroe
partioipation of older men has been dropping dramatioally during
the last 30 yeare. Almoet half of all men age 65 and over worked
in 1950, 1984, lese than a sixth (16.3%) were vorking. In

. oontrast, the labor foroe rartioipation of older women has held

relatively otondi. About oroent of women age 65 and over
worked outeide the home in 1950. By 1984, the Peroentage had
dropped to only 7.5 peroent. It 16 widely held that more elderly
women gre in the labor foroe beoause their eoonomio status is
lover than men's. Three-quarters of all nev Sooial Seourity
bensfioiariee eaoh year retire Well before their 65th Birthday,
and moet begin oolleoting bhenefits at age 63. A J 5
General Acoounting 0ffioe (GAO) etudy found that almoat half of
the individuale who receive private pensions start reoeiving them

880 62 and almost 60 peroent start reoeiving them before
reaohing 65.

The future eoonoamio seourity of older Americans is
jooglrdiood by early labor foroe withdrawal. Those who do not
vork &re three tises more likely to fall below the overty level.
Zarlier retirement also oontributes to the finsnoial strain on
8ooial Seourity and privasze pension plans. While the number of
people getting maximum sooial seourity benefits is inoreasing,
ROST retiress get less than the maximum. Census Bureau data for
1985 shovs that of the 26 million rooplo aged 65 and over in that
Joar, over 17 million had an annual inoome of leas than $10,000
from all sources. The average annual sooial seourity benefiy
paid to a oouple ie $9,768. + less than $4,000.00 above the
offiolal povort{‘:ovol inoome for an elderly oouple. Onli
elightly more © half of Amerioans ourrently in_the work foroe
are oovered by a private pension plan and most people 65 and over
do not have substantial holdings in savings, 8t00kB, insuranoe
polioies and bonds.
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Serious shortages of skilled labor may develop in oertain
industries unless the early retiremint trend is reversed. It
-appears, hovever, that labor demand is not yet suffiolent to
satisfy older persons' ourrent employment needs. Pilling lador
‘shortages ¥ith older workers would improve the eoonomio status of
older adults and their families, and inoreare eoonomio growth.

V. OLDER WORKER PRODUCTIVITY

.The emergenoce of disoriminavory employment praotioes for
-0lder workers oan be traoed.to the late 1800's in the United
States. There ir some evidenoe that in the late 1800's, negative
attitudes about the oapaoities aand .produotivity of the aged wvere
already oommon throughout the Nation. The development of
retirement a8 & ' sooial pattern in industry may have' served vo
enhanoe and legisimise employment disorimination practioes
despite early evidenoe that older: workers were oapable,
oonscientious, and produotive employees.

‘More reoently, two mtionvidtlm.{u by Louis Harris &
Assooiates -- one in 1975, the other in 198{ =~-~ found nearly

. 1dentioal results; 8 out of 10 Ameriomns believe that "most
esployers .disoriminate against older people and make it diffiouls
for. themn to £ind work." The perception of widespread age
disorimination held by the.publio is shared by a majority of
business lsaders. HNost employers believe age disorimination
exists; aooording to a. 1 nationvwide survey of 552 employers
oonduoted by William N..Neroer, Ino. The following key points
sumsarise the survey's findings:

61 ~peroent.of employers believe oldor workers today are
disoriminated against in the-employment marketplaoce;

22 peroent olaim it is unlikely that, without the present
legal oonstraints, the oompany would hire someone over age
50 for a position other than senior management;

20-peroent admit that older workers (other than senior.
exeoutives) have less of an opportunity for promotions or
training; and

12 peroent admit that older workers' pay raises are not as
1arge as those of younger workers in the same oategory.

The pervasive belief that all abilities deoline with age has
fostered the myth that older workers are not as effioient as
younger workers. This myth.has no basis in faot. While it is
olear that we have not yet succeeded in ohanging the attitude
that older workers hinder management efforts to improve
prodhn.xctivity. there is growing reocognition of the value of older
workers.

A study by Waldman and Avolio, published in the February
1985 issue of the Journal of Applied Psyohology, revealed little
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support for the "somevhat wideapread belief that Jjob performance
deoclines with age." The researchers found a strong oorrelation
between performance improvements and inoreasing age, espeoially
in objeotive measures of produotivity. Thoy found that "although
ohronologioal age may be a oonvenient means for estimating
performanoce fotontinl. it falls short in acoounting for the wide
range of individual differences in job performance for people at
various ages." Using ohronologioal age as a bona fide
oocupational qualification for employment deoision nuking. they
said, i8 most likely a mistake from a legal, ethioal, an
organirational effeotiveness perspeotive.

Enployers' attitudes may be ohanging to more aoourately
refleot reality. BEamployers report that older workere etay on the
Job longer than younger workers. They are also peroeived to
offer experience, reliability and loyalty. An AARP survey of 400
busineases in 1985 revealed that, in general, older workers are
peroeived very poeitively, and that they are partioularly valued
for their experience, lnowledge, work habits and attitudes. The
survey ehowed tnat, oontrary to popular belief, employers give
older workers their highest marke for productivity, as well as
for attendanoce, oommitment to quality and satisfaotory work
performance. A surprising 90% believe that older workers are
oost-effeotive and the overvhelming majority believe that the
008t of older workers is justified when their value to the
oompany ie oonsidered.

Corporate age disorimination oan result in loss of valuable
experienoe®, mature judgment, and prioceless Jjob know=how.
Atvvitudes toward older workers are changing, but as the rise in
the number of ADEA charges filed attests, muoh more must be done
to provide fair opportunities in employment and retvirement for
older workers.

VI. [ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COSTS OF AGE DISCRIMINATION .

A+ Economio Costs

Aooording vo a 1986 report of the National Commission for
Eaployment Polio{. eeveral million older workers suffered severe
labor market problems (low inoome and unemployment or
underemployment) in 1980. Unemployment is a partioularly serious
problem for those elderly persons who have to work for eoconomio
reasons or who desire to stay aotive. In 1984, the unemployment
rate for the elderly was 3.3 peroent. Of Amerioans age 60 and
over, 315,000 were out of work in 1984; 97,000 of these were age
65 or over. These numbers are not large compared 1o younger age
groups, but beocause duration of unemployment is longer among
older workers and disoouraged older workere are not inoluded in
these statietios, the offioial unemployment rate is not an
aocurate indicator of the seriousness of the problem.

Oldar workers who have lost their jobs have more difficulty
in obvaining other jobe and stay out of work longer than younger
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persons. In faot, persons age 55 to 64 have the longest spells
of unemployment of any group in the oountry. Unemployed
individuale aged 55 to 54 had an average of 26.2 weeks of
mo;xlomnt in 1984, as oompared %o 16 weeks for workers age 20
0 24.

Aooording to the Bureau of Iabor Standards, because an older
worker is likely to be unemployed for & longr period shan a
yo r employees, he or she 18 aleo more likely to exhauss
available unempioyment insuranos benefits, therety suffering
eoonomio hardeships. Additionally, the Baployment and Traini
Report of the President (1978) states that the prodlems of older
unemployed workers are worsened by the faot that many persons
. over forty-five may still have sigaificaats finanoial obdligations.

Discouraged. workers are those who report that they waat &
ob but are not looking because they believe that they cannot
ind one. There is evidence that the longer periods of

unemployment experienced by older vorkers often lead to early,
involuntary retirement as they guit searohing for employment and
beoome "disoouraged® workers. Older workers disproportionately
experience ladbor market disoouragement. For men age 65 and over,
the anaual aver level of disoouraged workers is almost as
large as the number of unepployed. e Bureau of Iadbor
Statistios reports that the pronrotl of an older male vorker
finding vork are s0 lov that he is three times more likely to
boo::o Jdisooureaged and withdrav from the work foroe than younger
workers.

Writing for the May 1983 Monthly labor Review, Rones, aa
eoonomist with the Division of Employment and Unsmployment
Anslysis, Bureau of Labor. Standards, states that when older
pooclo are asked vhat are the reasons you are not looking for
work, older People predominantly.oite personal reasons in finding

a job = particularly that olflonu think that they are “too
014." Rones believes that this may refleot & realistio
.perosption of the laok of sooeptable job opportunities for
porsons age 65 and older who want to work. Pinally, when older
workers are fortunate enough to find work, they generally face &
out in earnings in a new jJob and suffer & deoline in status
oompared to sheir previous u{loylout. Pollovwing retirement,
many people experience finanoial diffioulties beoause of
deoreased inoome vhioh .often aooompanies retirement, diffioulsy
in finding reemployment, longer life spans, erosion of fixed
pensions inflation, and reduced private pension benefits as a
result of forced retirement.

B. 8ooial Costs

Medioal evidence suggesis that mandatory retirement oan have
a detrimental effeot On a person's physioal, emotional, and
peychological health. It may even effeot his or her life apan.
Aooording to the Amerioan Assooiation of Retired Persons, people
who retvire unwillingly don't fare go well —- 30% of the oountry's
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retirees are believed to suffer serioun adjustment problems.
Psychologiste report that older workers face wrenching
xaycholo ical stress —- ctheir hopes are shattcred, they are
epressed and frustrated.

According tn & study in the Britvish Medical Jdnurnal (Richard
Smith, November 1985), guicide rates ars higher aasng the
uneaployed than among the eaployed and there is good evidence
that unemployment causes deverioration ir mental health.

Purther, the mental health of most people suffers during periods
of unemployaent and continues to deteriorate as the time yithout
work continues.

One court has even recognigzed the harsh paychological
effects of ags discrimination as “a oruel blow to the dignity and
self-respect of one who has devoted his life to productive work,
and can take a dramatic toll.” Rogers v. Bxxon, 404 P. Supp. 324
(D. K.J. 1975), rev'd 550 r.24 8 Cir. 1977), CERT. DENIED,
434 U.8. 1022 {1978).

VII. LEGISLATION T0 ELIMINATE AGE DISCRIMINATION
—_———c = - S0 ALTATS AGS DISCRIMINAZTIO!

On May 2, 1985, Senavor Heing introduced §. 1054, the "Age
Discrimination in Employment Amendments of 1985," to remove the
saxinum age limivation (age 70) for employees covered by the
ADBA. According to the Department of Iabor, pProjections indioate
that the complete elimination of mandatory retirement would
result in an aduitvional increase in labor force participation of
approximately 200,000 workers. This represents an additional
five perceat increase in workers age 65 and over. fThus,
elinination of mandatory retirement age, while helpful to
thousands of individual older peraons vho wish to remain
eaployed, will have only a marginal impact on the overall labor
force no greater than the impact of raicing the mandatory
retirement age from 65 to 70. According to the House Select
Comnittee on Aging, uncapping the ADBA would add approximately
840,000 workers age 70 and over to the 28 million workers (aged
40 vo 70) now covered by the Act. This would be a three percent
increase in the number of individuals protected against age
discrimination in employaent. '

It has been argued in the past that eliminaving mandavory
retirement ~ntirely would unfairly prevent younger people from
moving up 9 job ladder. A DOL etudy has shown, however, that
abolishing -andatory revirement would notv result in displacing
women and members of racial minorities. The Labor Departaent
found that the rise in permisaible sandatory retirement age to 70
resulted in only negligible effects on women, minoritvies, and
youth, and that abolishing mandatory retirement would have a
simnilarly minizal impact. The Labor Department studies also
refute the idea that an increased number of older workers would
eignificantly delay promotions for younger workers. One atudy
reported by the House Select Committee on Aging states that a ten
percent increase in the labor force participation rates of men
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age 65 and 6ver yould doln}. on average, promotions at the

.highest ranko by only one-half year, while at the lower raaks

individual promotione would be retarded by approximately five to
ten weeks. Similarly, simulations conducted by The Urban
Institute suggest that the fear that eliminating the mandatory
retirenent uge altogether would seriouely affect job
opportunities for younger workere ie unfounded.

There -is 1ittle evidence that a glut of older workera is
holding back younger onee. The percenvage of older Americans who
choose to continue vork!ng continues to decline. Government
statistice for November 1985 ehow that only i1 percent over 65
are still working. Renowned sconomiet, John Kenneth Galbraith
has said that we should not "accept the common argument that
retirement is neceasnr{ t0 make room for younger newcomers; there
is no fixed limit on the number of employable men and women in
the economy. Also, one Court rejected ae discriminatory the
rationale Of "creating advancement opportunities for younger
people."” In Brndle* v. Yance, the court stated: "However, an
intereat in recruiting and promoting younger people solely
because of their youth is inherently diecriminatory and cannot
provide a legitimate baeis for the statutory scheme.”

VIII. _ISSUBS SURROUNDING MANDATORY RETIREMENT

The key political issues in the debatve over mandatory
retirement have little to do with the merits of the issue.
Inetead, the debate hinges primarily on five related concerns:
Bach of these is discussed below.

1. Jury Trials

Section 7 of the ADEA incorporated the enforcement scheme
used in employee actions against private employers under the Fair
Labor Stvandards Aot (PLSA). In Lorillard v. Pons, the Supreme
Court found that the incorporation of the PLSK scheme into
Section 7 indicated that the PLSA right to trial by jury should
aleo be incorporated in the ADEA. The Lorillard holding was
codified in 1978 when Section 7(c) was amended to provide
expressly for jury trials in actions brought under that section.
Thus, the 1978 amendments expressly confer a righs to a jury
trial and the legislative history indicates that it waa vieved as
an important incentive for voluntary compliance.

Many employers argue that the right of an aggrieved worker
t0 have a trial by jury of his peers should be taken away,
allegedly because juries are too sympathetic to older wvorkers.
The Labor Policy Association has said that a judgment for or
against the plaintiff should be. based upon a reasoned,
dispassionate view of whether a violation was committed under the-
lav a8 written. Companies say that too often such Judgments are
instead based on s jury's emotional response tvo a plaintiff’s
situation. Companies also feel that the right to a jury trial
does little, if anything, to promote the effective employment of
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older people =-- but simply providee wind:’all benefite to those
vwho bring suit.

There 18 no olear-out evidenoe that Juries are more
syngathot!c %o aggrieved older workers than are judges. A reoent
study by Barbara Fosberg, in which 239 ADEA oasee vere analyzed,
indiocates that jury verdiots shov no bius toward plaintiffs. And
a 1984 analysis of age cases by Shuster and Miller revealed that
employers have been vioto-’ous in 63% of the ADEA aotions and
that plaintiffs have seen \heir pre-i{979 rate of suooess (33%)
only slightly improved pinov 1979 -- 1imiting the impaot of the
1978 jury trial amendment. (here is a'so the important
proveotion for the employer of judgmen: notwithstanding the
verdiot, whereby a jury award oan be reversed upon appeal.
Without jury trials, plaintiffs in age disoriminavion oases would
be severely disadvantaged and the enforoement meohanism of the
a0t would be greatly undermined.

In oontrast to the PLSA, there is no right to trial by jury
in oasesa arioing under Title VII of the Civil Righte Aot, whioh
prohibits diesorimination on the basis of race, color, sex,
religion, or national origin. Employers argue that age
disoriminavion oases should notv be treated differently. Supreme
Court Justice Brennan found this argument unpersuasive, saying
"the Court has previously said that, despite important
sinilarities between Title VII and the ADEA, it is the remedial
and precedural provisions of the two laws that are oruoial and
there we find significant differences."

2. Liquidated Damages

Under the ADEA, a prevailing plaintiff ie entitled to
liquidated damages in cases of willful violations. The
liquidated demages provision of the ADEA imposes double liability
(ueually bao ) to provide an effective deterrent to willful
violations. iquidated damages decrease and deter future
violavions by eroouraging employere to enforce the Act, sinoe
they may think twice if double damages loom ahead.

In practice, courts limit the amount of 1liquidated damages
avarded to benefits speoified in the ADEA and they generally do
not allov additional amounts for punitive damages, pain and
suffering, or damages for emotional disiress. Thus, liquidated
damages are important beoause judges are reluotant to order Job
reinstatement or monetary awardse beyond the date of the decision,
even though the plaintiff may continue to experience problems
securing appropriate employment. The availability of double
danages also encourages conoiliation beoause it shifts some of
the bargaining power from the employer to the employee and may
make employers more willing to settle. As employers try to
achieve the most cost-effective solution to minimize their
losses, the spur to oonoiliation may be strengthenud rather than
impaired by the liquidated damages provision.
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In the past, however, employers have supported proposals to
elininute liquidated dazage awarda under the ADEA. Employers
200l that make-whole .elief is adequate regardless of the nature
of the discrimination. In addition, many coupanies have
euggested that the availability of liquidated damsges has
diacour:ecd settlements, hindering the informal resolution of
such suits.

.Agoording to the Iabor Policy Assooiation, the standard of
willfulness is =0 low. that liquidated damages are routineliy
avarded in ADEA litigation. It should be noted, however, that a
ruling by the Supreme Court in Transworld Airlines, Ino. V.
Thurston in January 1985, rejecdted iower oourt Interpretations
That & violation 18 willful if the employer knew that the ADEA
was "in the pioture,” and held that a violation is “willful® if
"the employer either knew or showed reokless disregard for the
matter of wheshes its ocnduct was prohidbized by the ADEA." The
aotion the Supreme Court in sdopting this single standard
allows all courts to follow a uniform guideline in deoiding ADBA
1iquidated damages olaims. This standard provides protectioa for
employers against the arbitrary imposition of liquidated damages.
At the same time, it encourages employers to knov about the ADEA
and to try to ‘disoover whether their aotions will violate the Act
before they take the actions.

3. Academic Bxemption

BEaployees of oolleges and universities came under the
provections inst .age discrimination in employment by way of
the 1974 smendments t0 the ADEA. During consideration of the
1978 amendments, hovever, the question wrose: vhat would the
effeot 0f raisirg the age limit from 65 to 70-years would have
upon tenure Sgresments between sohools and oolleges and their
teachers? After much negotiation, Congress decided to exempt
tenured faculty members from the extended proteotion of age 70
until July 1, 1962,  Prior to.that date, tenured faculty could be
refused employment,discharged, or foroed to be retired after
.resching age 65. The temporary exclusion inoorporated in the
1978 sot ‘applied.only %o faoulty members employed under & teaure
Bysten.

- ‘There are aumerous arguments both in favor of and in
ospoution-to providing a similar or longer exemption if the age
70 cap is lifted. . In faot, this has become an insus Of much
debate within the educational community. Aooording to testimony
before the Senate labo- and -Human Resources Committee, faoulty
and higher education acministrators are generally in agreement in
seeking a pemmanent exemption for any unoapping of the
sandatory resirement age for tenured faculty. The American
Yederation of Teachers (AFT), vhich represeants more oollege
faculty .members than aay other national organisation, aand
reportedly the National Educavion Asscoiation (NEA), oppose such

sexenptions for faoulty. The Department of labor reoomsends a
temporary exesptvion for faoulty at age 70, if the age cap is
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lifved for others, tc allow Colleges and universities time to
evaluate retirement trends. Some of the ‘ebate regarding the
acadenic exemption follows.

It has been argued that in order to properly evaluate the
legitinacy of an academic exemption from mandatory retirement
laws, one must grapple with the principal question: ghould tghe
uniqueness of the tenure system earn it special treatment under
the law? And is there sufficient evidence that the mandatory
retirement of tenured faculty serves the national interest to the
extend that we should allow the relinquishment of fndividual
rights of employment?

There is not a great deal of controversy vhether the tenure
system is different from many other enploxnent situations. It s
unique in that after a probationary period and acceptance into a
tenure goaition. there is a great deal of pecurity and
tndependence, and some would argue that faoulty will enjoy a good
income upon retirement. Menure protects academic freedom by
prohibiting dismissale except unger specific condivions. Many
adainistrators suggest that vwithout a defined end to this
employment, through the tenure contract and by vay of the
mandatory retirement age, educational institutions would, for a
number of reasons, be forced to end the tenure system and these
protections to academic freedom and excellence.

The claim has been made that without mandator retirement at
age 70, institutions of higher education will not be able to
continue to bring in "fresh blood" or intvellectusl surge needed
to maintain excellence. It is argued that planning for the
inetitution and its faculiy needs would be underained by the
increase in otherviae retvired faculty vhich would ocour if the
age 70 ocap vere to be lifted. 1In other words, the older faculty
members would prohibit the institution from hiring younger
teachers who, with their ourrent state of knowledge, are better
equipped to serve the needs of the sohool. Purther, the
argument has been made that allowing older faculty to teach or
research past the age of 70 denies the already limited number of
positions from women and minorities.

Does the continued employment of older faculty really erode
the vitality of the academic enterprise? There are geveral
important flaws in the above viewpoints. To begin, there is not
sufficient data to prove that the abilities and contridbutions of
older faculty decline with age. Paoulty are not less valuable to
acadenics simply because they have reached the age of 65 or 70.
In fact, the implication that younger faculty are more productive
then older faculty was well reputed by the landmark study of the
products of scholara, sciantists and mathematicians, apd of those
in the fine arts. The study wvas published in the Journal of
Gerontology in 1966 by Wayne Dennis, and in essence, found that
productive work can continue into one's 70's and bveyond. And in
;39: cases productivivy is greater in one's 70's than in one's

8.
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In addivion, Allen D. Calvin, Pn.D. of the University of San
Pranoisoo has written about the aumerous cocasions he has

‘witnessed vhere outstanding faoulsy members vere foroed to retire

against their vill. 8uch aovions oan lead to a loss of important
leadership in the academio setting, and oan have negative impact
on svudents vho lose their advisors and mentors. Foroed
revirenent can aleo have a significant impaot on the atmosphere
‘4n the eduoational eavironment.

Are older faculty a bad risk because of their hesalth? In a
rpor ublished by the -Association of the Bar of the Cisy of Nevw
ork, Osoar Rusbhausen writes: "At some poiat in the aging
prooess 1nr1rod funotioning beoomes so great a risk thas it is
rmouﬂl or an nrloyor v0 be unwilling to assume itv; and
uareasonable for scoiety to insist that employers be subjeoted to
1s.” Yet, almost in the same breath, the author concedes that
ohrouologiod 480 tells us very little about the performance
oapability of parsioular individuals who may be quite capable
of perforaing in the academio oommunity eimply because our
goneral knovledge tells us that older adults experience more
health related problems than younger persons? n sense, the
many oxnxlu of healthy older Americaans, and the value we place
on .individual rights, tell us the ansver is no.

With .regard o those who thesise that older faculty keep
minorities and vomen from aoquir faoulsy itions, there is
little proof. 1Ia faoct, stavisti information gathered az

‘Btanford University and analysed in a paper Yy on Calvin

suggests .that even vith mandatory retirement and initiatives to
hire more minorities and vomen, there was only a slight change in
the rr«utqo of minority aad wogen faculty on the tenured track
and holding teanured fnonl:I positions, bdbut there is no definitive
1link zo keeping older faculty employed.

Those in opposition to 1ifting the mandatory rotirement ocap
for faoulty often believe that performance appraisals are not a
better oriterion for ending servioe thaa age. .It is s sted
that relying on the evaluation of individual faculty performance
to determine the fate of older faculty leaves out the needs of
the department, ‘instizusion, and the students. Ironically, the
use of appraisals instead of mandatory retirement was labeled as
age disoriminavion by one exemption supporter.

Those opposed to the use of evaluation teohniques for
faculty also testified that the burden of froof would be too
‘heavily placed om the inatitution to establish a lack of
capaoity. Purther, it is argued that it wvould be extremely
diffioult to identify and quantify the needed data. In additzion
t0 heing.unpleasant, such a task is oonsidered. by some to be t00
time oconsuming and expensive for the insvitution.

On the other hand, there are also those who believe that

evaluation and appraisals are such an ingrained elemeatv of
acadenio inetitutions that their use with regard to oontianued
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saployment would not be devastating. In faot, some universities
have xropouod subjeoting tenured faculty to periodio review
regardlese of age.

In oonolusion, there are numerous finanoial, politioal, and
institutional remsous to support an exeaption from the lifting of
the mandatory retirvaent age 70 cap for tenured faoulty. There
are also sound argulontu against treating faoulty differently
than other individuals wvho siaply want to work until they are
ready to retire. There are thoee wvho will maintain that a
eeneidble systea auat try t0 aset the general oonoerns and the
norsal situations rather than the variations, and that
inetitutional goals are more iaportant than indlvldusl need. The
queetion remains: is the tenure systea 8o unique that eocoiety
should overlook its disoriaination against older workers?

4. 8tate and Looal Polioe and Pirefighters

A8 earlie: noted, the ADEA allows an exception nsainat age
dieoriaination in the workplaoe vhere "age ie & bona fide
oooupational qualification rensonably neocessary to the normal
operation of a partioular business, or vhere the differentiation
ie based on ressonable faotore other than age.” The bona fide
oooupational qualifioation (BPOQ) defense has been aost
eucoessful 1n casea that involve pudblio safety. In general,
oourts have allowed maxiaum hiring ages and mandatory retirement
agee for bus drivers and airline pilots, and, on oocasion, polioe
offioers and firefighters beoause the safety of the publio wvas at
etake. In general, oourte have upheld age as a BFOQ when
saployers were able to demonstrate that all or nearly all workers
bey.nd a speoified age oould not E:rforl safely of effeotively,
or *hat individual testing of workers was either lapractioal or
insuffioiently developed. As a result, individual testing
polioies and prooedures to replaoce leo restriotion polioies in
publio safety oooupations have reoently gained attention. The
oourts, however, have been inoonsistent and the laok of olear
Judioial guidance has proapted oalls for refora.

The issue of whether publio safety offioers should de
treated like other eaployees under the ADEA also gained attention
after the BugrOIo Court, on Maroh 2, 1983, in EEOC v. Wyoaing,
deterained that the State's game wardens were oovered the
ADEA. Many states and looalities have mandatory retirement age
polioles below age 70 for publio safety offiocers and are
oonoerned about the impaot this deoision will have. As a result,
legislation has been introduced to axempt publio safety offioers
troa some or all of the ADEA provisions.

Supporters of suoh legislation argue that the mental and
ph‘sioal demands, and safety oonsiderations for the publio, the
individual, and ooworkers who depend on eaoh other in emergenoy
situations, warrant mandatory retireaent ages below 70 for these
state and looal workers. Sponsors of the legislation believe
that 1t would be diffioult to establieh that a lower mandatory
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retirement age fo- public eafety officers is a BPOQ under the
ADEA becauee of cnaflicving court decieions; and even if
¥:nuiblo. would require costly and time consuming litigatvion.

ey question the feasibility of individual employee evaluations,
and some have sighted the difticult{ involved in administering
the teets bacause of technologioal limitations concerning what
human characteristics can be reliably evaluated, the equivocal
nature of teet results, and economic coets.

Thoee opposed to exempting safety officers from the ADEA
note that age affects each. individual differently, and they say
there are teets that can be used to measure the effects of age on
individuals, includlnf those that measure general fitness,
cardiovascular condition, and reaction tims. They cite research
on the performance of older lav enforcement officers and
Tirefighters which supports the the conclusion that Job
performance does not invariably decline with age and research
shows that there are accurate and economical WAYS tO test
phyeical fitness and predict levels of performance for public
safety occupation. All that the ADEA requires is that the
employer make individuslised assessments where it is poseible and
practical to do so. The only fair way to determine who is
physically qualified to perfora police and fire work is to test
ability and fitness.

Mandavory retirement and hiring age limits for public safety
workers are repugnant to the letter and spirit of the ADBA, which
was enacted to "promote employment of older persons based on
their ability rather than age™ and to "prohibit arbitrary age
discrisination in employment." It was Congress' intention that
age should not be used as the princi determinant of an
individual's ability to perform a job, but that this
determination, to the greatest extent feasible, should be made on
an individual basis. imum hiring age limitations and
mandatory retirement ages conflict with this intent because they
are based on notions of age-based incapacity and do not consider
an individual's potential or job performance.

5. Hiring and Promotion

Age disorimination, whether it is in promotion, whether it
is hiring, or whether it is in retirement, is & violation of an
individual's civil rightve, and it is & principle that should be
fully refleoted by law. ILegislation introduced by Senator Heint
would 1lift the age 70 oap with regard to forced retirement and
all other terms and conditions of employment. No distinction is
made between the people already eanployed and the people seeking
eaployment and seeking promotion.

In contrast, the Administration supporte lifting of the age
TO cap with reepect to diecharge, but not with respect to hiring
and promotion decieione. The Adminietration has taken thie
poeition, in part, because it believes that when individusle are
hired or promoted to new reeponsidility, companies very

121



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

118

frequently make investments in them vhich they expect to be
amortised over a longer period of time. IEmployers also fear an
increase in age bias lawsuits if the age 70 cap were liftved with
respect t0 hiring and promotion.

Although it is reasonable to believe that persone hired
at younger ages will work longer and therefore a better
investment, this economio oonsideration cannct be the basis for
the age disorimination. It should also be made olear that
busineeses oan alvays diemiss elderly workers vwho are iucarblo
of porrorninf ' rniou‘hr Job. Aocoording to DOL, only 3 1/2
percent of all the ocomplaints filed at llsc ooncerned hiring and
promotion. The vast majority of oomplainte were for other
personnel actions such as discharge and retirement. Thus, it
_appears that older workers withstand many forms of age-based
amployment dieorimination - bringing euitv only in casee of
neparation. Employers need not, therefore, fear signifioaat
increasee in age olains. :

Pinally, a strong argument can be made that Congress would
violate the equal protection oomponent of the Fifth amendment due
prooens clause 1if it enaoted the legielation that 'did not oover
hiring and promotions. In eseence, such legislation would oreate
two olasses of parsons who are age 70 and over -~ one oomposed
of those vho are currently .employed and are notv seeking new wvork,
and the other oomposed of those who are seeking nevw work
(ronrllol’ of vhether they are ourrently employed or
unemployed). .Individuals in the former group would be proteoted
against age-based. eaployment disorimination; individuals in the
latter group who ars seeking nev poeitionm or promotions would
not be rrotootod by the provieions of the ADBA. No logical
prinoiple foras the basis for the classifioation -~ Congress
would apparently arbitrarily ohoose to presume that vorkere vwho
are over aparticular age are oompstent as long as they are
.employed in a particular job, dbut inoompetent if they seek
prosotion to a higher position or seek employuent with a new
employer and the olassification doces notv rationally further the
purposes which the ADEA was enacted t0.serve -— "t0 promote
npleynut of older pernons based.on their ability rather than
1g0.

\ A March 1985 report by the National Commission for
Tuployment Poliocy showed that "older job seekers were
consideradbly less likely to receive job referrals than younger
Job seekers,”™ due to dissiailar treatment and the laok of
appropriate employment opportunities. There is no good reason
that age disorimination should continue for Amerioans over 70 who
are looking for vork or for:.a promotion, and end only for those
who have 2 jobh and wha don't care t0o sdvance. This is
Ecr*-icuhrl: 80 vhere Congreas found that older workers are
diéadvanugod in their efforts to retain employment and
especially t¢ reguin employment when displaced from jobs.”

IX. STATE LAVS
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The astaohed Ohart | 1ists each etate and 1ites gtatus with
regard to mandatory retirement and age diecrimination laws as of
December 198%.

X. CONOLUSION

Eliminating llnd.tor{.r.tir.l.nt will signal our reocognition
of sthe value of older workers in vhe workplaoe and our intention
t0 eliminase all barriers to their full partioipation. As we
sake progress in knooking down barriers, we must vigorously guard
8gain8% proposals thas would.weaken the enforoement meohaniems of
she ADBA and whioh would.seriously erode ite proteotions and
undermine its purposes. Other barriers, euoh as the negative
astisudes of some employers toward older workers, are not easily
legislated avay. Ve need to educate employers to eee older
!OPIORI as the valuable resources shat they are and to enoourage
hea to develop seoond oareer and retraining programs, job
sharing, and part-time and flexitime work eohedules.
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Chart I

Mandatory Retirement/Age Discrimination Laws
Affecting State Government Emplayees

Age Age Mandato
Mandatory Discrimination Discriminatlon a.uumr‘:t
Ret{rement Banned various No

State Banned {no age 1imit) iage 70 l imit) aggs} Law

Alabama X
Alaska X
Arizona

Arkansas

California X

Colorado
Connecticut
Delaware
Florida
Georgla
Hawaid
Idaho

INinotls X
Indlana :

Iowa X

Kansas

Kentucky X
Louisiana

Maine X

Maryland

Nassachusetts X

Nichigan

Ninnesota X
Nississippi

Nissouri

Nontana X

Nebraska

Nevada X

New Hampshire X

New Jersey X

New Mexico X

New York X

North Carolina X

North Dakota X

Ohio

Oklahoma

Oregon

Pennsylvania X
Rhode Island

South Carolina

South Dakota

Tennessee X

€ 3¢ >

€3¢ >

M ICIC I I I X X » X »x

3
L
-
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State

Texas

Utah

Vermont
Virginia
Washington
West Virginia
Wisconsin
Wyoming

Total

122

Age Age Mandatory
Mandatory Oiscrimination Discrimination Retirement
Retirement {varfous  No

Banned Banned
Sanned {no age limit) {age 70 Vimit) ages) Law

X
X
X

X

X

X

X
X
13 6 9 22 -

Chart prepared by the
National Conference of State Legislatures
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Item 2

f JONN KENNETH GALBRAITH
HARVARD UNIVERSITY
CAMBRIDOE, MASSACHUSETTS

June 4, 1986

Senator John Heinz

United States Senate
Chairman

Special Committee on Aging
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Heinz,

I very much applaud your initiative. It is high
time that the question of retirement was based on the
individual case rather than on broad formulae that
exempt administrative officials from the need for discussiom
and negotiation. Unfortunately, however, I simply can't be
with you an June 19th. I've had to set that time aside for
some urgent book deadlines. I am truly sorry. If I can be
helpful in any other fashion, do let me know. Meanwhile,
I am enclosing a piece which I wrote on thie subject some
monthe ago. _»

Yours fait:hfgl«lj.*”

o i

G Kengetf, Calbraith

. &
JKG: ath 174

Enclosure -- "Work, Retirement and Aging: The Dietant Prospect"
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WORK, RETIREMENT AND AGING: THE DiSTANT PROSPECT

John Xennath Galbraith

Thara sra aome notabls rdvantanss in any sdventure into long-range
foracasting, and, it must be said, thass hava been rsther fully exploited in
our tims. Civen an slspss of twenty-fivs yssrs before the forecasted result,
thare is an excsllant chance that the forecsstsr vill be ssfaly dead. 8o sleo
thoss 1ll-motivsted peopla who might hold his errors against him. John Maynard
Keynes, reacting to ths escapist instincts of sconomists that caune them to
speak of what will happen in the long run, obssrvad scidly but with undeubted
truth that “In tha long run we are sll dud.'.' Givan theass sdvantapcs nf the
forecaster, all long-range prediction should be ragerdsd with diatinct reserve,
All who describe théuelvu professionally sa futurists should be thought enpared
in s not terribly demanding form of frasud. |

However, there sre some predictions thst can ba offered with modest
confidence; these are predictions detsiling what has alrcady happencd or in nuw
happening but which has not yet been recognized. What exiats wil) quite Jikely |

continue. The opportunity for such forecast, if nuch it may he called, exiats

in more than modest degree as regards age, work and rctivement. Always annming

that our compulsive warriors and weapons-buildera allow us a future, theve in
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wmore then 8 poeeibility that it will be o projection of the widely unrccognized
present.

Thie last begins with the modern nature of work. There 18 no word 4in the
Englieh language thet covers more disparate, indeed more radicelly opposing,
circumstances. For some, indeed many, work is heavy, tedious, wmuecularly
debiliteting and mentally boring: Prison eentences heve enciently been to "hard
labor.”" Work is a form of punishment. But not for ell. For othere work, even
more than sex, is the most fulfilling of enjoyments. We use the same word to
denote pain and pleasure, an incredible spen. It charecterizee on activity that
would not be pursued except for the compensation; it disguisee a scusc of guilt
that one should be paid for what one deeply wants to do. My Harvard colleagues
have told me with appalling regularity over the years how hard they work. All,
without exception, would be utterly dismayed were the slternative to be idle or,
God forbid, *o be engaged in any kind of manual toil. All, when at lant and

:
reluctantly they retire, say with unconvineing pride that "I'm really husier mw
than ever." Not to be working is an unimaginable horror.

I am required to say that I am no exception. As I have elscwhere told,

I was born and brought up on an Ontario farm. It was a working farm, ue othern
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being known in that cultura. We were put to work ipm our eerly ycara doing chores,
following e team and harrow, helping coil -hay, removing the winter's accusulation
of menure from the barnyard, I disliked .every ainute of it; aftor aixty yeara 1
otill look back on that labor with totel distaesta. ‘Every day eince, I have cherinhed
my eecape ecroee the great divide that esparetees.real work from what ia called vork.

As there ia a asparation betwean work .end what, ec greciously, is called work,
there is also a broad movement in our time .from real work to enjoycd work. The
manuel farm workforce, once huge and given to incouparably tedious toil, haa been
reduced to the residual migrant and Mexican cadres. The urban labor requirementa
of the maes-~production industries are in .an even batter~pubiicizced decline. The
machines and now the robots have moved in. The great modern expansion 48 in the
public and corporate bureaucracies, the heslth aad service industrics, the
professions and (least noticed of all) in the design, entertainmcnt, artistic aund
artistically-based industries. With, to be sure, numeroua exccptions, the cxpausion
is in employments where work is a much better-rewarded alternative to a mich more
painful idlenese.

The mattera just identified -~ the difference betwcen work and real work and

the expansion of the former -~ exist and, wc may assume, will coutiune. Ami,
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continuing, they will become increasingly visible. There will, 1in consequence,
be an increasingly visible division as between those who retire to cacape a
physically or mentally debilitating effort and those for whom retirement s an
unwelcome divorce from what gives life interest and meaning. The plausible nocinl
and political response, reinforced by the great incrcase in the number of older
voters, will be a dual policy on retirement. Those who do real, unwelcome or
painful york will continue to retire and enjoy leisure or some more grateful
occupation, One might hope that they will be able to do ao at an carlier age
than now, Retirement for those who really work is a good and agreeable thing and
should come at the earliest possible age.

The prospect for those for whom the word work is a foxm of public and
self-deception is very different, Perhaps, at advanced ages, there wil) be some
shift in employments. Older business executives and public officinls will he
released from the more demanding administrative tasks; they will continwe as
advisers, consultants, public information specialists and whatever. All
bureaucracies, public and private, have a near-plethora of such posts. Artists
of all kinds are now known to be largely immune to the influences of age; ke

orchestra conductors, they continue into their ninetics, Journalimts awl writein

{':1:31
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also continue with only modestly diminished competence excapt as they succumb,
in the Americen tradition, to the more exigent demands of ‘alcohol. Perhaps
there is an age when surgeons should cease to opcrate; there is nonc at which
they cannot contribute usefully to lesser therapy or hospital routine. Profcasors
are, on occasion, stricken with aenile decay, lbut. it has long been noticed, thia
is extensively unrelated to age. (Some of the most damaging manifestations appear
in the years immediately after achieving tenure.) The same is true of o wide rmipe
of scientific, technical, pro't'essional and white-collar, service and self-
employments. The notion of a fixed retirement age for monwork cmployments, am no
doubt they should be called, is barbaric. It selects the old for the deninl of
lifelong enjoyments. And, a less important matter perhapa, it denfca nociety the
benefit of much useful effort.

I began by observing that 1f something has already happencd, one can have
some confidence in turning it into & prediction. Not only is the difference in
what constitutes work already viaible to all who would look for it but wmo, of
courae, are our attitudes toward retirement. In these last yenrs-vc have preatly

modified the rules as regards compulsory retirement; the age hna been rained \

‘generally and in important areas of public intereat prohibited. This han heen
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done in the name of outlawing discrimination ageinst the old. The deeper
reality has been the protection of the nonwork worker in his or hor catnblished
enjoyments. If the issue had been mandatory retirement for resl-work workers,
there would have been no complaint. In their case retirement rightly appronches
being a human right.

I come to my prediction. In the years ahead —- I waver when preased to a
specific number -- we will have an overtly bimodal view of retiremeut. It will
remain a good thing for the diminishing number of people who do real work. For
the growing numbers who 1like what they do, it will come only with plysienl or
unduly obtrusive mental disability. Because the old will keep on working in the
expanding range of occupations whgte work is enjoyed, the virjon =0 mueh celehiated
in our time of an age-heavy society will fade. We will not have a dimind ahing
number of the young supporting a growing proportion of the old. Instead, n
greatly increased proportion of the .old will be enjoying themaelves in occupatimia
that are at least partly indifferent to age and from which, in connequence, the
concept of retirement will have become quite obsolete. They wil) mot e a lwrden
on the youngs they will help sustain those of the old wlho, mercifully, have heen

relieved from the real work. Diminished if not quite gone wiXT he the colmbon

'
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of the frustrated idle in Florida, the myriad clsewhere in the Kepublie, who,
having been expelled from the world that they enjoyed, sre rcducod to ropoatiug

that self-serving line about never having been aa busy ss now.

o
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Item 3

,Z» /[/M;WM.

June 6, 1986

Senator John Heinz

United States Senate
Special Committee on Aging

Washington DC 20510

Dear Senator Heinz:

Somewhat belatedly I have received your invi-
tation to testify before your Senate Committee on
Aging. Unfortunately, on that date I shall be
occupied with an engagement “at I cannot possi-
bly cancel or change. For ..:t reason I shall
not be able to attend the hearing. However, for
what value it may have, I hope this letter may be
taken as an expression of my very strong feeling
on the matter of premature retirement.

Fortunately, in my profession, age does not
Play a direct part in disqualifying persons of
advanced age. However, in many activities in
which I've participated, including academic, the
disqualifications of age have long deprived stu-
dents of the experience and expertise that can
only be acquired with years.

Please make any use you wish of this letter
and, once again, my regrets over my inability to
be present at the hearing.

Singerely You

oot

51 Malibu Colony Dr.
Malibu Ca 90265

"~
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Item 4

STATEMENT BY

T. FRANKLIN WILLIAMS, M.D.
DIRECTOR

NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON AGING
NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF REALTH
PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
BEFORE THE

U. S. SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

JUNE 19, 1986
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Nr. Chairman and Nembers of the Committes, I an Dr. T. Prankiin
Williems, Directer of the National Inetitute on Aging (). 12
Shank you for the sppertunity to present infermation relating to
S0ndetory retirenent. iy remarks will present information

ooncerning the nedicnl and seientific evidence relevast to thia
ioove,

Recent advances in medicel technelogy and in solentifio rosearch on
o9ing previve us with oonsideradly more knowledge and understanding
about health .4 offective funetioning in later years -« into the
700 and 008 =~ Whan ve had even & fov years ago. Such nev research’
Gmenstrates thet, in the absence sf disease conditions,
MMhmmlmmmmuutmtmuhm

ievels inte these later years: let me oite selected specitic
evidence.

Pirse, nmummnmm. Or. Rdward Lakatta
mmmxmnmmmmmotmm
mn:&nm-mmmwummmmunu
Boalthy veluntesss enrelled in the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of
Ming (BI8A), which hes nov been in progress 33 years. In this
Tesvalustion they have used stress tolerance tests to look for
evidense for ceremery heart disease (similar to tests used
regularly by cardiclegists); in addition to menitoring
slestresardiegrephic changes, they have also obtained thallium
scane during the exercise tolerance test. These scans are a nev
mwmum.mxmumnmuu
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ie adninietered to the eudbject, who then takee an exercies
tolerance test. At the end of the tolerance teet, a radionuclide
ecan of the eubjeot'e cheet and heart ie obtained. The ecan showe
the dietribution of the tracer amount of thallium to the heart
nuecle and hae been demonetrated to be a good indioator of the
extent of blood flow to all parte of the heart under the etimulated
conditione of the exerociee tolerance teet. Any areae on the ecan
vhich euggest poor uptake of thallium are coneidered to indicate
areae vhere there ie poor circulation to that part of the heart

nuecle, i.e., evidence for coronary artery diestes.

In their etudy of healthy voluntesrs, epanning the agee from their
20e up into their 80e, Dr. Lakatta and hie colleaguee found that
about 50 percent of the eubjecte in their 70e and 80e had ecme
evidence for coronary artery dieease, ae indicated either by
changee in the electrocardiogram or by areae of poor uptake of the
thallium on the ecane. In the remaining 50 percent, they found
that the cardiac (heart) output achieved on the exerciee tolerance
test wae in exactly the eame range ae in the younger eubjecte, from
age 20 on up. That ie, in the abeence of evidence for coronary
artery dieease, there wae no evidence for any decline with age in
cardiac (heart) function, either at reet or during the etandard
exsrciee .olerance test. Thie reesarch wae reported in the highly
regarded cardiological journal, Circulation, in Pebruary 1984, and’
hae aleo been diecueeed by Dr. Lakatta in a paper on "Health,
Dieease and cardiovaecular Aging” in America's Aging: Health in an

138

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

185
-3~

Qlder Society, recently published by the National Academy of
Sciencee. In further follow-up etudiee, Dr. Lakatta and hie
colleaguee have found that thie type of approach providee
predictive information about the future likelihood of any epiecdee
of acute heart dieeaee such ae heart attacke (myocardial
infarction) or angina. The following table eummarizee their
unpublished data on four-year follow-upe of subjecte, eeparated
into thoee who had neither electrocardiographic nor thallium ecan
abnorre-litiee on the exerciee tolerance teet, thoee who had
abnormalities in one or the other of thees two teete, and thoee vwho
had abnormalitiee on both. As can be eeen, the likelihood of a
coronary event in the next four yeare wae very low among subjecte
(including thoee age 70 and older) who had no abnormality on the
electrocardiogram or thallium ecan. The risk for euch an event was

12 timee higher among thoee who had abnormalitiee in both teetes.

Nunber with
Teet Resulte Nunber coronary event Average
(+ = abnormal) tested* in next 4 years Percent age-vears
Thalliun

+ 17 7 41.2 70
+ - 3l 4 12.9 65
- + 32 2 6.2 60
- - 300 6 2.0 BoR%

*Theee pereons are a part of the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of
Aging of the National Inetitute on Aging.

#+0f the 300 with double-negative teete, approximately 100 are aged
70 and older.

Theee reeults need further confirmation in more exteneive numbers

of people and for longer periode of time. However, theee early

resulte indicate that not only preeent but future cardiac

functional etatue can be determined and predicted, and that in many



186

-4 -

pecple in their 70e and 80e ocardieo function ie end will be

maintained in the eame range ae in younger people.

A eecond eeeential organ for maintenance of health and mental
functioning ie the brain. In earlier etudiee of performance on
intelligence teete, ueing crose-eectional eamplee, the data
suggeeted that there ie an overall deoline in mental functioning
with age. However, in the now olaseical etudy by Dr. Warner Schaie
and colleaguee (the Seattle Longitudinal Study) reported in their
book, Longitudinal Studies of Adult Psychological Develoopment,
publiehed in 1983, it wae found that when researchers followed the
eame eubject over time and ueed each person ae hie or her own
control, in nearly 80 percent of the subjecte there wae little or
no decline at leaet ae far ae age 80 (the furtheet theee etudiee
have extended). There wae a elight decline on average in
performance of what ie called "fluid" intelligence, i.e., the
ability to acquire and uee new knowledge; but on the average there
was a continuing increase with age in performance of "cryetallizead"
intelligence, i.e., the ability to uee previouely acquirsd
information. It ie important to note that, in theee tcets ae in
all othere, there ie considerable variation between individuals at
all ages, with a trend toward more variation in older agee. This
fact emphasizee the importance of coneidering each pereon ae an
individual in determining his or her capabilities for any role in
life at any age.

140
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Further evidence about preservation of brain function has been
provided through the etudies of Dr. Stanley Rapoport and hie
colleaguee in the Laboratory of Neurosciences of NIA in the Warren
G. Magnueon clinical center at the National Inetitutes of Health in
Bethesda. They have used the new medical technology of positron
emission tomography (PET) to measure glucose (eugar) metaboliem in
healthy adulte of all ages. Glucose is the main eource of energy
for brain function, and its metabolism is a good measure of brain
function. 1In these studiee there ie no evidence for any decline in
brain metabolism, again at leaet up into the 80e. Their work has
been summarized, among other places, in an article by Creassy, H.,

Rapoport, S. I., "The Aging Brain," Annals of Neurology, in 1985,

Another example of new evidence relates to the kidney. A recent
summary of longitudinal etudies on kidney function in the healthy
volunteers in the Baltimore Longitudinal study of Aging, again with
the important inclusion of the eubject as his own control over
time, indicatee that there ie no decline in kidney function with
age in approximately 35 percent of the eubjecte. The remaining 6s
percent show variable degreee of decline. It ie not clear why some
older people ehow declines in kidney function over time and others
do not -~ thers was no clear evidence for kidney dieecase in any of
these subjects. But the important point in the current diecuesion
is that individuals can maintain effective kidney function into
very late years. It ie eesential to coneider the health etatus of

each individual wather than to make arbitrary aseumptions about
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changee with age alone. Thie work wvae publilhod, by Dr. Lindeman

and colleaguee in the Journal of the American Geriatrics Socisty,
in May 198s.

Not only may function be well maintained into late yeare, it can
also improve with uee or exerciee. Recent etudiee by Dr. James
Holloezy and aseociatee at the Washihgton Univereity School of
Medicine have ehown that, in a group of generally healthy people
aged 60 to 90, previouely eedentary, who volunteered to enroll in a
typical fitneee program, improvenment over the next year wae very
eimilar to the improvement found in younger pecple who enroll in
euch fitneee programs. Their maximum aerobic capacity increaeed an
average of 38 percent, and there wae improvement in their blood
lipoproteine, the fate in the blood which are related to heart
dieease, and alec in their handling of glucoee, which ie manifeeted
by a decline in any tendency toward diabetee. Thue, function may
not only be maintained but may likely be improvable in later yeare.
Thie work ie reported in a paper by Dr. D. R. Seale and othere in
the Journal of Apclied Phvsiology, in 1984.

Finally, in etudiee of pereonality traite at the Baltirmore
Longitudinal study of Aging, conducted by Dre. Robert McCrae and
Paul Coeta, it hae been found that pereonality characterietice are
remarkably etable and unchanged over a given pereon's lifeepan.

Thie ie presented in their book, Emerging Lives, Enduring
Dispomitions, publiehed in 1984.
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1 do not want to leave the impreesion that there are no changee
with aging, or that we begin to know all that one would like to
know in thie field. Some organ eyeteme, euch as the lunge, have
not been ae carefully reevaluated in longitudinal etudiee, using
the latest medical technologiee, ae hae been done in the heart, for
example. 1In addition, we do know that with aging there are changes
in the structure of connective tiseues and in responess of organe
to hormonee, which at leaet up to the Present we cannot attribute
to diseaes. We are juet beginning to learn about genetic changee
with aging and the rolee of genee in deternining or favoring the
development of dieeaees in later years, through the application of

the remarkable new technologiee of molecular genetics.

We also must keep in mind that many older people acquire chronic
diseases which limit their functionsl capacities. Over the age of
65, approximately 45 percent of people report eome degree of
arthritis. I have already indicated that in the older subjecte
etudied by Dr. Lakatta approximately half had ecme evidence of
coronary artery dieeaee on the stress tolerance teet; and other
conditions such ae decline in vieion and hearing, and the
development of diabetes and hypertension, are common. These and
other conditions can all also begin and be present well bafore the
age of 65 o§}7o, and muet obviouely be taken inte consideration in
deternining the functional capacity of any indivi ual, in relation’
to whatever job or role in life is being considered by or for that
individual.
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In summary, recent research confirms what has been concluded from
earlier studies, namely, that there is no convinecing medical
evidence to support a specific age for mandatory retirement in all

I will be pleased to answer any questions which the Comnittee may
have. Thank you.
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Item 5

STATEMENT OF BURTON D. PRETZ
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, MATIONAL SENIOR CITIIENS LAW CENTER

before the
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING, UNITED STATES SENATE
June 19, 1986

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee:

I am pleased to have this opportunity to respond to the
Committee's request for comments. We understand that a key
consideration before this Committee is the proposed elimination
of the age 70 cap c\ixxently set out in §12 of the Age Discrimina-
tion in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. 631(a).

The National Senior Citizens Law Center is a national support
center which specializes in providing legal advocacy and specialized
support on legal problems of the elderly poor. The Center provides
support services to legal services attorneys, private attorneys
rendering pro bono services to low-income seniors, and to represen-
tatives of older clients under the Older Americans Act. Center
staff responds daily to requests from attorneys across the country
for advice, technical assistance and co-conniel. These requests
include the afea of age discrimination and mandatory retirement.

In this context we are happy to address current proposals under the
ADEA.
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Elimination of the mandatcry retirement age and other forms
of discrimination against non-Federal workers abuve the age of
70 would close & small but important gap in the nation's civil
rights laws. Just as federal law Prohibits discrimination based
on race, sex, or religious preference, the lav must fully prohibit
discrimination based on age. Individuals of all ages -axe entitled
to treatment according to their own worth, free of untrue steresotypes
and free from blanket mistreatment based solely on the year of
their birth.

The Comnittee is invited to consider three points in its
deliberations: First, removing the age cap under the ADEA primarily
will help low-income older workers. Second, this change in the law
will mirror the law already in place in 13 states, and the law for
Federal workers, all of which have operated satisfactorily. Third,
this important civil rights advancement will not seriously affect

employer interests.

(1) Person:s seeking to work past the age of 70 primarily do

so out of financial necessity. This Com:ujittee has noted how people
aged 65 through 69 receive 28 pércent 6! their income from earnings.*
It is thii group of people whose lack of social security retirement
credits, pension or other resources forces them to conzinue to

seek work as long as phyliéally able to do 30, and who will benefit

most from removal of the age 70 cap in the current law.

*Developments in Aging, Rept. 99-242 Vol.3, February 28, 1986,
P. 45.
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A 1983 survey by the American Association of Retired persons
found that among those who have retired, 63t said they were glad
they retired. However, this view changes drastiocally at cifferent

income levels. Among those with least income (under §4,000) two-
thirds wished they were still working. At higher income levels,

people expressed utunctidn with retirement.

Again and again we gee axamples of low income seniors who are
ready, willing and able to work but are denied the fair opportunity

to do so.

== In the past three years, one school district in northern
Alabama mandatorily retired three black janitors who
reached the age of 70 under the school district’'s uniform
retirement policy. The district provided ample pensions
for teachers and administrators, but provided no such
retirement benefits for custodial staff. The three
janitors wished to continue working.

== A maid at a large hotel in Phoenix, Arizona, was fired
from her position of a dozen years on reaching the agé
of 71. she had uniformly positive performance ratings
up to the time of her firing. Lacking any retirement
income or resources, she fell back on Supplemental
Security Income. .

== In South Bend, Indiana, a school cafeteria worker was
mandatorily retired under the school's policy when she
reached the age of 70. Despite her immense popularity
among students, and the personal appeal of several
parents before the school board, she was not permitted
to continue working. She had no, other income.
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For those persons who desire to work past the ege of 70,
unemployment creetes serious economic and emotionel problems.
Such persons who lose their jobs stey unemployed longer than
younger workers, suffer e greater eexnings loss, and ere more
likely to give up looking for another job then ere youngkr

persons.

(2) Eliminating the age cap works in fact. Thirteen states
have lews prohibiting mandatory retirement with no upper age limit.*

The experience of these states demonstretes conclusively that
lifting the cap under the ADEA will bring helpful results without

causing a torrent of new charges.

California, for example, has a state law prohibiting discrimina-
tion in employment on the basis of age with no age limit. In 1984,
the Califérnia State Department of Fair Employment and Housing
reported a total of 1,396 charges of age discrimination in employment.
Of these, only 28 cases, or 2%, were filed by persons over the age

of 69. Of these 28 charges, 21 involved termination, only 3 involved

refusal to hire, and 4 involved other charges.

. Florida law similarly prohibits age discrimination without
imposing an age limit for persons protected. In FY 1985 the

Florida Commission on Human Relations received 756 inquiries

*California, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Iowa, Maine, Massachusetts,

Montana, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Tennessee and Wisconsin.

148

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

146

regarding age discrimination from persons over the age of 40. Of
these inquiries, 80 came from persons age 70 or above. These
represent mere public inquiries. Of actual charges closed in the

Rost recent quarter, only 2 charges involved persons over age 70.

Moreover, since 1979’ Federal agencies have been prohibited
from discriminating in employment matters against all persons
above 40, with no upper age limit. Yet the number of actions brought
against the Federal government by persons over 70 has baen negligible.

Eliminating discrimination against persons over 70 is important,

yet this result clearly will not open up the floodgates of claims.

(3) Mandatory retirement policies are not needed by small
businesses, and serve only the convenience of personnel offices in

the largest corporations. Mandatory retirement policies gerve
administrative convenience only slightly and business necessity not

at all. Small businesses do not need and do not uge mandatory
retirement, by and large. The bigger the company, the more likely
it will have a mandatory retirement policy. Only 7% of companies
vith fewer than 50 employees have a mandatory retirement age.
Approximately 608 of firms with 500 or more employees have mandatory
retirement, and 79% of companies with 25,000 or more employees have
mandatory retirement. These figures were confirmed in 1981 by
Portland State University and a 1984 survey by the Conference Board,
2 managenent research Qrganization, detailed in the Department of
Labor's Interim Report to Congress on Age Discrimination in Employment
Act gtudies (1981).
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An occasional voice from the corporate business community
objects to any change of the ADEA cap at age 70 on the ground that
such a change would hamper management from predicting and filling
vacancies which now arise under mandatory retiremant plans. The
proposed change, however, in no way prevents management from
inquiring about an employee's retirement plans in advance amnd
tailoring its personnel policy accordingly. Also, the ovexvhelming
number of employees plan to retire between the ages of 62 and 68,
according to the 1981 Department of Labor Report.

Anciher objection is that employees will be inconvenienced
in plarning their own retirement if mandatory retirement plans
are eliminated. While such concern for employees' welfare is
commendable, it is no basis for blanket and arbitrary discrimination

against those same employees.

To deny any people the opportunity.to compete fairly in the
work plat;e flies in the face of the work ethic and common sense.
To allow a company to prevent persons over the age of 70 who are
otherwise qualified from working because of an arbitrary policy
based on custom, outdated stereotypes, or the convenience of a
personnel office, remains unfair and unnecessary.

Ending employment discrimination.based solely on arbitrary
age limits is an important step in: achieving the full civil rights
of older Americans. It is equally important in allowing financially

strapped older workers to seek economic security,

We thank the Committee for considering these views.
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GRAY PANTHERS

PRETER AND MATIOML OOW BN
GRAY PANTNERS
SIS THE V.5, SBTE SPECIAL COMITTIE OF AGING
WABRINGTOR, .0,

NATIONAL GRAY PANTHERS / Woshingten, D.C. Otfies:
000 100 Buront, LW « Suite 430 + Washingten, D.C. 50005 * (302) 7836356
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Gray Panthers commend the Senate Special Committes on Aging for echeduling
the hearings on retirement policy and enlarging public awareness and Congres-
sional response to work and retirement issuss.

Grey Panthers are & national organisation bringing together old people
and young people to work for ecoial Juetice through the elimination of

sgeien, eexism and racisa.

8ince our founding in 1970, our organisation hae vigorouely opposed
sandatory retirement as a waste of akille and experience which our ecoiety
cannot afford. Our analyeie deems mandatory retirement detrimental to
the health of eociety and hasardous to the personal health and eelf esteen
of American workers. Our position ie that retirement should be ~wtienal,
flexihle, never mandatory.

Ve are living today in the midet of two werld-wide revolutionss (1) the
demographic revolution in which more people are living longer than ever
in recorded heitory; (2) the technologioal revelution, which has brought
sweeping changes in the etructure and nature of work.

Technological change, linked with corporate mergers, plant closinge,
the roboting of work, and the movement of U.8, industry to the thixd world
has caused the displacement of millions of older workers, and made their
skills obsolescent.

Despite statutes prohibiting mandatcry retirement, many older workers
have 1ittle real protection from forced early retirement. Furthermore,
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older workers are not only pushed ocut of their Jobs, but avan in thelr fiftiss
are frequently downgraded in the quality of work assigned to them with
ainimal job seourity or benefits, According to a 1985 study by tha U.S.
Cansus Buresu only 24% of Americans over 65 were in the workforcs in 1983
compared with 41% in 1960. Whils ths elderly population has increased by

9 aillion in this pericd the nuaber of older persons in the workforce has
decreased by 564,000,

Vs recogniss that more than half of American workers dislike their
Jobs and lock forward to retirement as a needed release. We understand the
nsed for Job options and opportunities for changing employment for workers
employed in hagardous jobs that menace health and well-being.

Technological and demographic changes have created severs economic
dislocation and raised critical ethical and soclal issues throughout the
United States and the world community about the future of work and the
worker. Arbitrary age, sex, and race diserimination impose heavy burdens
on older and younger workers. Access to training for clder displaced
vorkers as well as younger workers, and access to crsative and meaningful
work are critical issues for the whole society to face and resolve. In
our view, the resolution of the crisis of work is a test of the viability
and gurvival of our democratic mociety and its institutions,

Gray Panthers are partiocipating in a national Project on Work directed
by the Center for Ethics and Social Policy at Temple University in Phila~
delphia. The project includes a six month period of planning, consultation
with business, industry and labor, amd a response from selected Gray Panther
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chapters. The second phase of the _pw:oJoet involves & two to three year
period of experimentation and development of new kinds of woxrk that use
the akills of older and younger workers, sconomic development models for
looal communities that affirm non-disoriminatory employment, adequate and
equitable salary and benefits, and adoption of supportive public policies.

In this period, new structures in the workplace will be tested for the
two groups of workers most at risk--the older worker and younger worker--
lasding to

1. WVays to restructure the workplace,
2. Models for new ways of work, and
3. Appropriate legislation and supportive public policy.

In summary, Gray Panthers oppose all forms of age discrimination
ineluding mandatery retirement at any age. We strongly support your review
of our natlon's retirement policies and will continue to work with the

Senate Speclal Committee on Aging to achieve justice in the workplace.

Thzak you.
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Item 7

From the APA Journals

FOR RELEASE: Immediately

CONTACT: Dog White
Public Information Office
(202) 955-7710

JOB PERFORMANCE DOES NOT DECLINE WITH AGE, NEW STUDY FINDS

Contrsry to popular belief, older workars csn be just ss productive as
their younger countsrparts. In flci. for many workers, job performance
sctually improves with age.

That's the conclusion of & new study published in the Journal of Applied
Psychology (February).

I'sychologists David A. Waldman, Ph.D., and Bruce J. Avolio, Ph.D., of the
State University of New York, anslyzed previous research on the relationship
bet'seen age and job performance, Their review of 13 studies, conducted
between 1940 and 1983, revealed 1ittle support for "the somewhat widespread
belief that job performance declines with age,” they report. On the contrary,
wony of their results "pointed to performance increments with increasing age.”

Dre. Waldman and Avolio found that assessments of older workers®' abilities
varied depending on the type of measure that was used by the resesrchers. For
example, when productivity was measured objectively, performance was found to
increase as employees grew older. However, when performance was judged by
supervisors’ ratings--a more subjective measure--a small decliune was found
with increasing age.

According to Dra. Waldman and Avolio, objective measures of individual
productivity may be a "fairer representation of performance, whereas
supervisory ratings may reflect a tendency on the part of raters to bias their
appraisals, resulting in lower ratings fot older workers.”

The study also found that older professionals were more likely to be
Judged highly by their supervisors and co-workers than were older
non~professionals.

more

1200 Seventeenth S1 . N W.
Washi . D.C. 20036
(202) 855-7710
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In view of thair findinge, Dra. Waldman and Avalio conclude that “although
chronological age may ba a conveniasnt seana, for satimating psrformanca
potential, it falle short in sccounting for tha wide rangs of individusl
diffarencaes in job perforsanca for pecpla st varioua agea.”

Inatead of sutomatically ruling out an oldar worker for a given job,
smployars ahould carafully sxamine tha apecific mantal snd physical
raquirementa of tha poaition, the ressarchars ssy. They note that their
findinge auggaat "tha poseibility that older workeras who take on new snd/or
aora challenging roles say ba abla té maintein (or improva) performance levels
acroas tha 1ife span.

"The older worker who may appear to ba dull se comperad with a younger,
more enthusisstic worker may have becoms ao due to years of accumulatad
boredom. Offering older workers ranewad atimulation st key points in their
carssra may halp to maintain high lavela of productivity.”

“Peraonnsl policiss that diacriminate ageinst older workers should ba
carafully examined, not only for legal or athical rssaona, but aleo because of
an organisetion's nasd to affactively uaa (ite) paracunal,” write Dra. Waldman
and Avolio. "The arbitrary usa of youngar aga sa an employment critarion
would unavoidably discriminate unfairly egainst en older workar whoae capacity
renmaina high.”

N RN N RN

EDITORS: A full text of the articla, "A Meta-Analyais of Age Differences in
Job Performance,” ias availabla from the APA Public Information Office.
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Item 8

} THE SECAETAAY OF HEALTH ANO HUMAN SE.VICES
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20200

JL T 1966

The Honoradble John Heins

Cheirmen, Speoial Committee
on Aging

United Statea Senate

Waahington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thia ia in further reaponse to your inquiry of May 16
requeating an estimate of oertain ocoats asasouviated with a
proposel to remove the age 70 1imit from the Age Diaorimination
in Employment Aot (ADEA). 1In partioular, you saked for estimates
of potential aavinga to the Sooial Seourity 0ld-Age and Survivors
Inauranoe (OASI) and Diaabdility Insurance (DI) Truat Punda and
the Mediomre Hoapital Inauranoe (HI) Truat Fund as a result of
requiring that employera eliminate all mandatory retirement age
provisiona and requiring thet private pensions continue to offer
benefit eooruals for work efter normel retirement age.

Savinga to the 0ASI, DI end HI Truat Punds would ooOur as a
result of thease proviaiona to the extent thet total oovered
employment is inoreeaed. Repleoing one group of workers with
another would not reault in any aignificant trust fund aavings.
But, an expansion of oovered employment ghould generate
additionel Sooial Seourity end Medioere tax revenusa. Suoh
additional revenuéa are expeotsd to be very small initielly,
rising to at moat $25 million per yeer for 1991, After 1991,
the amount of additional tax revenues is expeoted to inorease
further aa workers adjuat their retirement plena and employers
have the opportunity to edjust to the resulting inoreaae in the
labor oupply. By 2020, the inorease in the total of O0ASDI and HI
tax revenues is expeoted to reaoh abdbout $100 million in 1986
dollars (indexed by expeoted inoreeses in average wages). Por
the long-range period (1986-2060), the sotuarial balance for the
OASDI end HI programs oombined is expeoted to improve by 0.01!
peroent of tsxable payroll.

It should be emphasized that these estimates are sudbjeot to
a great deal of unoertainty because they depend on behavioral
ohanges whioh are diffioult to antioipate snd for whioh very
little data sre available. PFor this reason, we believe that
preoise estimates for the years 1987 through 2020 would not
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Page 2 « Tha Honorable John Heins

provida signifioantly more usaful information than tha above
estimatas.

We hope this information ia halpful.

Sinoarely,

V2 Bcerare

Ot is R. Bowen, N.D.
Seoretary
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Item 9
American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations
EXECUTIVE COUNGIL,
3;'.“.:!:',’.%".-‘."07&'.':'&&‘."’" LANE KIRKLAND PRESIDENT  THOMAS A, DONANUE SECRETARY.TREASURER
W Olssson O'Neal Mueray M P

(202) 637:8000 Ae) ot S mv'%

3, i S

e m. e
B B i
July 8, 1986

Honorable John Heinz, Chairman
Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate

SD-G 33 Office Building
Washington, D,C. 20510

Dear Senator Heinz:

The AFL-CIO appreciates the opportunity to present our views to the Senate Special
Committee on Aging on S. 1054, a bill which would amend the Ag* Discrimination in
Employment Act to extend that Act's protections to individuals 70 years .nd older,

Organized labor has long been aware of the difficulties faced by older workers In
finding and remalning at work. Since the accent today is so unmistakeably on youth,
advanced age Is a severe disabllity in the labor market. Soclety has too often attempted to
relieve ployment probl by denylng older people the opportunity to work. The
burden of unemployment should not be borne by any single group. What Is needed are jobs
for all who want and need them -- and that means older workers along with everyone else,

There Is nothing wrong In laying down the burden after a full measure of work and
enjoying lelsure In the years that remaln. This is, after all, 8 major reason unior's have
negotiated pensions. However, just as workers should have the right to choose retircment,
they should also have the right to choose to continue working.

Passage of S. 1034 would Insure that workers would not be forced to retire solely
because of his or her birthdate. Workers should be judged on their abilities and not because
they have reached some arbltrary age. Though this legislation will not affect many persons,
it would make an enormous difference in the lives o? those who otherwise would face age
discrimination and mandatory retirement. Labor Department studies show that eliminating
mandatory retirement would have no significant negative Impact on our nation's work force
or employers as a whole nor on the employment of minorities, youth or women.

There are two special problems we wish to bring to your attention. The Age
Discrimination Act, in exempting certain "executive” and "high policymaking" positions and
college employees with unlimited tenure, recognizes that, as important as the Interest in
free access to the labor market is, there are situations in which competing interests are of
even greater importance. We believe that the language of this exemption should be
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amended to make It plain that private organizations may make it a qualification for seeking
any electlve position with significant policymaking responsibilities that the individual either
has not reached age 63 or wlill not reach that age during his term of office. It Is our view
that where office holders are selected In a democratic election, the electorate, and not the
government, should set the basic eliglbllity rules.

Second it would be bad labor policy to abrogate provisions of collective bargaining
agreements arrived at throu1h good falth bargaining. Therefore, we commend the sponsors
of the blll for exempting collective bargaining agreements until their termination dates or
January |, 1989, whichever occurs first.

We commend you and the members of the Senate Speclal Committee on Aging for the
efforts you are making in behalf of this legislation. Please be assured that these efforts are
supported by the AFL-CIO

Sinc: ’
: Mccloﬁ;.é ector ~
DEPARTMENT OF LEGISLATION

€t Members of the Speclal Committee on Aging
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Item 10

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

SECRETARY OF LABOR
WASHINGTON, D.C.

September 5, 1986

The Honorable John Heinz
Chairman

Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, p.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Please accept my apology for the delay in responding to your
letter of June 30. I am pleased to have this opportunity

to reaffirm the Administration's position on age discrimination
at age 70 or above.

The President has made his views on age discrimination very
clear. As he stated in April, 1982, "When it comes to retire-
ment, the criterion ghould be fitness for work, not year of
birth. . . We know that many individuals have valuable contri~
butions to make well beyond 70 years of age and they should
have the opportunity to do so if they desire.”

Through the work of your Committee and others who share your
concerns, the benefits of eliminating age discrimination are
now well documented. We now know that elderly workers can
perform with the consistency, judgment, quality of work and
attendance that is as good if not better than their younger
counterparts. Moreover, as our economy becomes increasingly
technologically oriented, the physical demands on employees
lessen.

Permitting the elderly to work also can help alleviate the
financial hardships they might otherwise face. The elimination
of a mandatory retirement age may provide those persons, with
inadequate pensions, income that might otherwise have to be
provided through government programs.

Pinally, the President himself is a superb example of the
creative energy that elderly workers can bring to solving

our nation's problems. Generally, mandatory retirement is

no longer justified. Nevertheless, the Administration does
recognize the appropriateness of early retirement for certain
categories of federal employees such as law enforcement offic-
ers, firefighters and air traffic controllers.
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8ince the President's April, 1982 statement, the Administration
has stated its sun~ort of legislation that will end mandatory
retirement and e'i- .aate the age 70 "cap" contained in Section

12 of the Age Discrimination in Employment Act for all personnel
actions except hiring and promotions. This would include
eliminating the age 70 "cap®" on adverse personnel actions,

such as demotions or salary reductions, which might be undertaken
to force retirement. This position is entirely consistent

with the President's :tated goal of eliminating mandatory
retirement.

The Administratjon does not support broader legislation that
would cover all aspects of employment. The Administration
believes these aspects would have policy ramifications that

have not been adequately considered. Until these issues are
better understood, we believe that the Administration's position
is the most appropriate policy.

If the Administration's position is enacted oy Congress, employees
will no longer be forced to retire at an arbitrary age. Individual
ability and choice rather than age will determine when an

employee retires. The Administration hopes such legiaslation

can be enacted soon.

The Office of Management and Budget has advised this Department
that there is no objection to the submission of this letter
from the standpoint of the Administration's program.

Very truly yours,
77
IAM Es

WI
WEB:rijc
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Item 11
11

99T CONGRESS ,
18T SESSION S ° l 054

To amend the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 to remove the
maximum age limitation applicable to employees who are protected under
such Act, and for other purposes.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

May 2 (legislative day, APRIL 15), 1985
Mr. HemNz (for himself, Mr. GLENN, Mr. CBANSTON, Mr. ANDREWS, Mr. Bua-
DICK, Mr. CoueN, Mr. CHiLS, Mr. HumPHREY, Mr. DixoN, and Mr.
ProxmIRe) introduced the following bill; which was read twice and referred
to the Committee on Labor and Human Resources

A BILL

To amend the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967
to remove the maximum age limitation applicable to em-
ployees who are protected under such Act, and for other
purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That this Act may be cited as the “Age Discrimination in
Employment Amendments of 1985,

SEC. 2. Section 12 of the Age Discrimination in Em-

ployment Act of 1967 (29 U.S.C. 631-834) is amended—

- S
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1 (1) in subsection (a) by striking out “but less than
2 70 years of age”, and

3 (2) in subsection (c)(1) by striking out ‘‘but not 70
4 years of age,"”’.

5 Sec. 3. The amendments made by section 2 of this Act
6 shall take effect on January 1, 1986, except that with re-
7 spect to any employee who is subject to a collective bargain-
8 ing agreement—

©

(1) which is in effect on March 14, 1985,

10 .(2) which terminates after January 1, 1986,

11 (8) any provision of which was entered into by a
12 labor organization (as defined by section 6(d)(4) of the
13 rair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (29 U.S.C.
14 206@4). and

15 (4) which contains any provision that would be su-
16 perseded by such amendments, but for the operation of
17 this section,

18 such amendments shall not apply until the termination of
19 such collective-bargaining agreement or January 1, 1989,

20 whichever occurs first.

o

63-039 (164)
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